

Bilaga 6 Sammanställning av ingående studier

Innehåll	
Bilaga 6 Sammanställning av ingående studier	1
Föräldraskaps- och familjestödsprogram	2
Beardslee's Family Intervention (Family Talk Intervention, FTI)	2
Coping and Promoting Strength Program (CAPS)	5
COPE	7
Family Check Up	9
Komet	19
РМТО	23
Incredible Years	
New Beginnings	45
Parent – Child Interaction Therapy, PCIT	47
Triple P and Stepping Stones Triple P	
Skolprogram	70
Coping Power	70
Good Behavior Game/PAX	75
PATHS	80
Skol-KOMET	
Blues program	
Coping with Stress	94
FRIENDS	
Penn Prevention Program, Aussie Optimism, Op Volle Kracht	
Resourceful Adolescents Program (RAP)	
Inkluderade hälsoekonomiska studier	121
Referenser	

Föräldraskaps- och familjestödsprogram

Beardslee's Family Intervention (Family Talk Intervention, FTI)

Authors	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Beardslee	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2007	Efficacy	4 licensed social workers or	Lecture intervention (LI)	Incidence of MDD
[1]		clinical psychologists after		Child internalizing
USA	Study design	extensive training	Deliverer	symptoms
	RCT, individual level		The author	
		Program extent		Measures
	Prevention level	Nb sessions: 6–8, including	Description	SADS
	Selective	sessions for the parent, the child	2 meetings in a group format	YSR and YASR
		and the family	without children present. The	
	Setting		lecture was based on the same	Results
	Research clinic	Participants	construct as the FTI	Both groups improved, ns
		n=59 families		between groups
	Population		Participants	No difference in rate of
	Families from a large, prepaid	Dropout rate at follow-up	n=48 families	MDD
	HMO in the Northeast of USA	n=6/97 parents at T6		
	(50% of sample). The remainder	n=14/78 children at T6	Dropout rate at follow-up	Attendance rate
	was recruited by other means		n=8/76 parents at T6	Mean 6.7
	(referral, advertisements etc.)		n=4/50 children at T6	
				Program integrity
	Inclusion criteria			FTI: 86% for family
	At least one child 8–15 years			meeting and 92% for the
	At least one parent had			child meeting rated on 37
	experienced an episode of mood			sessions from 10 families
	disorder in the 18 months before			
	contact			L1: 95%
	Exclusion criteria			
	Parental schizophrenia			
	Unite had a current or past			
	nistory of MDD			

 Table Beardslee's Family Intervention (Family Talk Intervention, FTI).

Authors	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	8 · · ·		Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	6 assessments up to an average			
	53 months from baseline (T6)			
Giannakopoulos	Aim	Intervention	Control condition	Outcome
2021	Efficacy	FTI + a guidebook with	LTC (Let's talk about the children)	Emotional/behavioral
[2]		information and advice on how	+ the guidebook	problems for the child
Greece	Study design	to talk about depression with	-	Child symptoms of
	RCT, individual level	children	Program deliverer	depression and anxiety
			Mental health professionals with	Child QoL
	Prevention level	Program deliverer	extensive training om the	Parenting
	Selective	Mental health professionals with	intervention and supervised by	_
		extensive training om the	trainers	Measures
	Setting	intervention and supervised by		SDQ total
	The Child Psychiatry department	trainers	Program extent	CDI
	at the University of Athens.		Nb sessions: 2	SCARED
	Recruitment from outpatient	Program extent	Time/session: 45 min	KIDSCREEN-27
	mental health in the catchment	6–8 weekly or fortnightly	Duration: 2 weeks	5 items from SAS-RS
	area	sessions,		
		Time/session: 60 min	Participants	Results
	Inclusion criteria	Duration: 6–18 weeks	n=32 families (41% girls, 81%	No significant differences
	Parents with a single episode or		mothers)	between groups.
	recurrent MDD (ICD-10) and on	Participants	Child mean age: 12.3 (2.7	Both groups improved
	treatment for at least 3 months	n=30 families (53% girls and	Parent's educational level: 88%	over time
	Not bipolar disease or	80% mothers)	middle- high	Attendance rate
	schizophrenia	Child mean age: 11.7 (2.6)	SES: 65% middle – high	NR
	At least one child 8–16 years	Parent's educational level: 73%		
	who was not on treatment for	middle-high	Dropout rate	Program integrity
	any mental disorder	SES: 80% middle-high	None	NR
	Length of follow-up	Dropout rate		
D "1 '	18 months after baseline	2/30 families		
Punamaki		Intervention	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Effectiveness	FII + a guidebook with	LIC (Let's talk about the children)	Child cognitive
		information and advice on how	+ the guidebook	attributions
Finland	Study design	to talk about depression with		Depressive symptoms
	RCT, individual level	children	Deliverer	Emotional symptoms

Authors	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Follow-up			
			The clinician	
	Prevention level	Program deliverer		Measures
	Selective	NR	Description	CASQ-R
			Brief psychoeducational support for	CDI or BDI (teenagers)
	Setting	Program extent	the patient, 1–2 child focused	SDQ Emotional subscale
	Psychiatric and mental health	Nb sessions: 6, separate sessions	sessions, 15–45 min	
	clinics in Finland	for the child and the parent +		Results
		one family session	Participants	Positive cognitive
	Population	Time/session: 30–45 min	n=56 families	attributions increased in
	Parents being treated for mood	Duration (weeks): 8		the LTC group but not the
	disorder. Recruited at 16 health		Dropout rate at follow-up	FTI
	care centers in 8 regions in	Participants	29.8% at 10 months and 22.8% at	
	Finland	n=53 families	18 months	Positive cognitive
				attributions mediated
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Characteristics of parents		preventive effect on child
	At least one child not being	(whole sample)		symptoms
	treated for a psychiatric disorder	University education: app 20%		
	and 8–16 year in the family	Employed: more than 50%		Attendance rate
	Parents with schizophrenia were	Civil status: divorced 30% (FTI)		NA
	excluded	vs 13.7% (LTC)		
		Duration of parent depression:		Program integrity
	Length of follow-up (months)	app 40% >2 years		NR
	Short-term: 10 months			
	Longterm: 18 months	Dropout rate at follow-up		
		26.4% at 10 months and 24.5%		
		at 18 months		

NR = Not reported; **SAS-RS** = Social Adjustment Scale Self-Report; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; **YSR** = Youth Self Report (ungdomsversion av CBCL)

Coping and Promoting Strength Program (CAPS)

Table Coping and Promoting Strength Program (CAPS).

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Ginsburg	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2009	Pilot efficacy	Two postdoctoral psychology	Wait list	Incidence of anxiety disorder;
[4]		fellows and the main author		severity of child anxiety
USA	Study design		Participants	symptoms
	RCT, individual level	Program extent	n=20 (40% girls)	
		Nb sessions: 6–8 plus 3 optional	Mean age: 8.7 years	Measures
	Prevention level	boosters, 2 sessions for the anxious	Ethnicity: all Caucasian	ADIS-C/P,
	Selective	parent alone, the remaining	Parent education: 85% at least	SCARED
		sessions for all interested family	college	
	Setting	members	Family annual income: 70% above 80	Results
	One research clinic in Baltimore	Time/session: 60 min	K\$	Onset of child anxiety
		Duration (weeks): 8	Parent currently on treatment: 70%	disorder at 12 months FU:
	Population			I: 0
	Self-selected families with a	Participants	Dropout rate at follow-up	C: 6 (30%)
	biological parent with an anxiety	n=20 children (50% girls)	n=3 at 12 months	p<0.01
	disorder according to DSM-IV and	d Mean age: 9.2 years		
	a child 6–13 years	Ethnicity: 20% minorities		Severity of symptoms
		Parent education: 75% at least		Significant difference for
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	college		parent (d=0.82) and evaluator
	Child did not fulfill criteria for an	Family annual income: 65% above		assessment (d=1.99) but not
	anxiety diagnosis	80 K\$		for self-report
		Parent currently on treatment: 45%		_
	Length of follow-up (months)			Attendance rate
	Posttest	Dropout rate at follow-up		7.47 (5–8)
	Short-term: 6 and 12 months	n=4 at 12 months		
				Program integrity
				Not formally evaluated

				6 (147)	
Ginsburg	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome	
2015/2020	Efficacy	Trained therapist	Attention-control mimicking usual	Incidence of anxiety disorder	
[5] [6]		_	care	Severity of child anxiety	
USA	Study design	Program extent	Description	symptoms	
	RCT, individual level	Nb sessions: 8 plus 3 optional	36-page pamphlet containing		
		boosters. 2 sessions for the anxious	information about anxiety disorders	Measures	
	Prevention level	parent alone, the remaining	and treatment	ADIS	
	Selective	sessions for all interested family		SCARED	
		members	Participants		
	Setting	Time/session: 60 min	n=66 children (48.5% girls)	Results	
	One research clinic in Baltimore	Duration (weeks): 8	Mean age: 8.9 years	Onset of child anxiety	
			Ethnicity: 43% minorities	disorder_	
	Population	Participants	Parent education: 56% at least	12 months FU:	
	Self-selected families with a	n=70 children (63% girls)	college	I: n=3	
	biological parent with an anxiety	Mean age: 8.5 years	Family annual income: 45% above 80	C: n=19	
	disorder according to DSM-IV and	Ethnicity: 42% minorities	K\$	OR=8.54 (95% CI, 2.27 to	
	a child 6–13 years	Parent education: 61% at least college	Parent currently on treatment: 41%	32.06)	
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Family annual income: 40% above	Dropout rate at follow-up	72 months FU:	
	Child did not fulfill criteria for an	80 K\$	4/66 at 12 months (6%)	I: 52%	
	anxiety diagnosis	Parent currently on treatment:	12/66 at 72 months (18%)	C: 58%	
	, ,	67%		NS	
	Length of follow-up (months)				
	Posttest	Dropout rate at follow-up		Symptom severity:	
	Short-term: 6 and 12 months	13/70 at 1 one year (18%)		Posttest: Both groups had	
	Longterm: 72 months	11/70 at 72 months (16%)		improved but the intervention	
	Ū.			group significantly more.	
				1 year FU: further	
				improvement in the	
				intervention group but not the	
				control group (d=0.57)	
				72 months FU: NS	
				Attendance rate	
				Average 6.6 (0–8) and 1.2	
				(0-3) for the boosters	
				Program integrity	
				97.5% according to	
				independent evaluators of	
				25% of the recorded sessions	

Connect		
Stattin		
2015		
[7]		
Högström 2017 [8] Sweden		
See table for KOMET		

COPE

Table Community Parent Education Program (COPE).

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Cunningham	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
1995	Examine the efficacy of a large	I1: Individual COPE	Waiting list	Behavior problems and
[9]	group community-based version	I2: Group COPE		parenting-child
Canada	of a clinic based individual		Participants	interactions
	family parent training program	Program deliverer	n=56 (53.6% girls)	
		I1 and I2	Mean age: 54.1 months	Measures
	Study design	3 early childhood educators	Ethnicity: 17.9% immigrants	Home Situations
	RCT, individual level	with 3 months-13 years of		Questionnaire, CBCL,
		parent training experience and 1		Home observation of
	Prevention level	behavior therapist with 6 years'		parent and child behavior
	Indicated	experience that participated in a		
		15 week training program.		Results
	Setting			I2 significantly greater
	Junior Kindergarten in all public	Program extent		improvement from
	and private schools in Hamilton,	I1 and I2		baseline to 6 months FU
	Canada	Nb sessions: 11–12		compared to I1 for Home
		Time/session: NR		Situations Questionnaire.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Population	Duration (weeks): 12 weeks		No significant differences
	Families with 5–6 year old			between groups for CBCL
	children	Participants (nb randomized)		and home observations.
		I1		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=46 (43.5% girls)		Attendance rate
	Inclusion: >1.5 SD on Home	Mean age: 52.3 months		No significant difference
	Situations Questionnaire	Ethnicity: 15.2% immigrants		in attendance between I1
				and I2.
	Length of follow-up (months)	12		
	Posttest and 6 months	n=48 (50% girls)		Program integrity
	postintervention	Mean age: 54.2 months		The execution of every
		Ethnicity: 17% immigrants		session was monitored and
				were periodically observed
		Dropout rate at follow-up		by the investigators.
		(whole sample)		
		24% at 6 months follow up. No		
		significant difference between		
		groups		
Stattin				
2015				
[7]				
Högström				
2017				
[8]				
Sweden				
See table for KOMET				

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List

Family Check Up

Table Family Check Up.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
-	Follow-up			
Berkel	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2021	Effectiveness of Family Check-	FCU4Health coordinators with	Usual care + information booklet	Conduct and emotional
[10]	Up 4 Health	various levels of training		problems, parenting
USA			Deliverer	
	Study design	Program extent	NR	Measures
	RCT	FCU adapted for delivery in		SDQ conduct problems
		primary care and targeting	Participants	and emotional problems,
	Prevention level	obesogenic health behaviors +	n=99 (51% girls)	Proactive parenting, Limit
	Selected	information booklet about	Mean age:11 years	setting, Parental warmth
		resources in the community to	Ethnicity: Latino 72%; African-	
	Setting	support physical health.	American 7%	Results
	Phoenix, Arizona, US	Dose: target ≥ 25 contact hours	Caregiver age: 38 years	Significant difference
		Duration: 6 months		between groups in conduct
	Population		Dropout rate at follow-up	problems, (d=0.19) and
	Children and caregivers were	Participants	n=15 (15%)	emotional problems,
	primarily Latino, of low SES,	n=141 (48% girls)		(d=0.19) at 12 months
	the majority of children received	Mean age: 9.5 years		follow up through
	Medicaid.	Ethnicity: Latino 77%		parenting and self-
	· · · · · · · · · · ·	African-American 7%		regulation.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Caregiver age: mean 39 years		Parenting only measured at
	Children 5–12 years of age with $1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 $	During the state of Collinson		3 months follow up and
	elevated BMI (<u>></u> 85 percentile)	Dropout rate at jouow-up $n=2(\sqrt{2}6\%)$		improved.
	Langth of follow up (months)	n-30 (20%)		Attendance vate
	2 6 and 12 months			Allendance rale
	5, 6 and 12 months			ratents of average
				feedback sessions and 1.7
				narenting sessions
				parenting sessions
				Program integrity
				COACH composite score
				M=4.5. Satisfactory

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
·	Follow-up			
Connell	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2007	Efficacy of FCU.	Parent consultant	Typical school-based services	Depression
[11]				Suicide risk
	Study design	Program extent	Deliverer	Problem behavior
Connell	Cluster RCT, classroom level	Universal: FRC in each school	Guidance counselor or school	Arrest records
2017		offering brief parent	psychologist	
[12]	Prevention level	consultations, feedback to		Measures
	Universal with selective and	parents on their student's	Description	Self-report on anti-social
Van Ryzin	indicated components according	behavior at school, and access	CAU	behavior and drug use
2013	to needs	to videotapes and books - to		Arrest records from age 11
[13]		support positive parenting.	Participants	to 17 years
	Setting	Nb sessions: six in-class-lessons	K=3 schools	CIDI, BSI, CDI
Connell	Family Resource Centre (FRC)	for the children.	n=498 (y 47.3% girls)	
2016	in three middle schools in an		Mean age:11 years	Results
[14]	ethnically diverse metropolitan	Selective and indicated		<u>All (ITT analysis)</u>
	are in the Northwest region of	intervention to families	Dropout rate at follow-up	NS difference in problem
USA	US	Nb Sessions: 3, interview,	n=99 (20%) at 18–19years	behavior, number of
		assessment and feedback.	n=120 (24%) at 28–30years	arrests and suicide risk at
	Population	Families of high-risk youths,	n=99 (20%) at age 18–19	5–8 years follow-up
	998 adolescents in 6 th grade and	determined by teacher-ratings,	n=122 (24%) at age 28–30	NS difference between
	their families	were offered the FCU in 7 th and		groups in depression last
	Ethnicity: Caucasians 42.3%,	8 th grades.		year and life-time as well
	African Americans 29.1%	Time/session: 2 ¹ / ₂		as in suicide risk at 18
	Biological fathers present in	Mean 8.9 hrs contact for parents		years follow-up.
	58.6% of families	Duration (weeks):		
	SES: Annual median income	Contact when needed during		Engagers (CACE-analysis
	was 30-40000\$	grade 7 and 8.		of intervention engagers
				compared to predicted
	Length of follow-up	Participants		control engagers)
	up to 18 years	K=3 schools		Significantly less
		n=500 (47.3% girls)		antisocial behavior, use of
		Mean age:11 years		drugs, less risk for
		Received universal intervention		substance use diagnoses
		n=500		and police arrests at 5–8
		Received indicated intervention		years FU
		in middle school, n=115		Lower levels of suicide

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 1	8 I	
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•	Received indicated high school		risk at 7–8 years FU and
		intervention, n=224		(controlling for earlier
				suicide risk)18 years FU.
		Dropout rate at follow-up		Attendance rate
		n=106 (21%) after 8 years, at		Ca 23% of the families
		age 18–19		engaged in the
		n=126 (25%) after 18 years		selected/indicated levels.
		(Connell, 2017 [54])		
		n=130 (26%) at age 28–30		Program integrity
		(Connell, 2016 [64], suicide-		Satisfactory
		risk)		
Dishion	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2008	Efficacy of FCU and tailored	Parent consultant	WIC as usual	Children's problem
[15] (förra rapporten)	parent management training			behavior
	(Early Step Study)	Blinded home visitors	Deliverer	Suicide-related behaviors
Dishion		performed assessment with	Blinded home visitors performed	(ages 7–14)
2014	Study design	video-registration etc. before	assessment with before	Parental practices
[16]	RCT	randomization (2.5 hrs), and at	randomization (2.5 hrs), and at	
		follow-ups.	follow-ups.	Measures
Shelleby	Prevention level			ECBI
2018	Selective and indicated	Program extent	Participants	CBCL, internalizing and
[17]		At start: 3 sessions	n=364 (y% girls)	externalizing behavior,
	Setting	Follow-up: 12 possible sessions;	Mean age: 29 months	CBCL-TRF, oppositional
Reuben	Metropolitan areas in US	in average /family = 3.32		behavior,
2015		sessions	Dropout rate at follow up	depressed/withdrawn
[18]	Population	Time/session: 2 ¹ / ₂ h	n=40 (11%) at age 3	Direct observations of
	Parent-child dyads receiving		n=71 (19.5%) at age 10.5	parental positive behavior
Pelham	assistance from the Women,	FCU, and of those who did, a	n=75 (21%) at age 14.5	support
2017	Infants, and Children (WIC)	majority also engaged in some		DISC-IV
[19]	Nutritional Supplement recruited	form of follow-up interventions.	At 7 years 54% had teacher ratings	
	between 2002 and 2003.	at each age and (a) engaged in	but no significant differences	Results
Shaw	n=731 dyads (99% mothers)	an FCU feedback session, (b)	between families with teacher	Significant differences in
2009	49.5% girls	engaged in follow-up sessions,	ratings versus those without, with	change from baseline in:
[20]	Ethnicity: 50% European	and (c) in parentheses, the	respect to demographic	Parental positive behavior
	American, 28% African	average number of follow-up	characteristics or other study	support at age 3 (d=0.14),
Wang	American.	sessions, respectively: age 2:	variables.	Externalizing problems at

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
-	Follow-up			
2019	SES: $>2/3$ of families had an	76%, 72% (3.4); age 3: 69%,		age 5 (d=0.30) but not age
[21]	annual income of <\$20,000	70% (3.1); age 4: 70%, 74%		14 reported by parents
		(3.5).		Oppositional behavior at
Connell	Inclusion criteria	Duration <1 year		age 7.5 (d=0.26) but not at
2019	Child age: between 2 and 3 years			age 14 reported by
	Risk factors for future behavior	Participants		teachers
Smith	problems: socioeconomic (low	n=367		Internalizing problems at
2014	education, low family income),	Mean age: 29 months		age 4 (d=0.21) but not age
[22]	family (maternal depression),			7.5 reported by parents:
	and/or child (child behavior	Dropout rate at follow up.		
Chiapa	problems)	n=32 (9%) at age 3		No significant effect on
2015		n=87 (24%) at age 10.5		teacher reported
[23]	Length of follow-up (months)	n=75 (20%) at age 14.5		depressed/withdrawn
	Up to 12.5 years			behavior at age 7.5 and 14
Gardner				or self or parent/teacher
2009				reported suicide risk at age
[24]				7.5 to 14.
~				
Smith				Attendance rate
2013				59 to 77.9%
[25]				D
				Program integrity.
				Videotapes of feedback
				and follow-up were
				reviewed and evaluated to
				certify quality and program
S 41-	Ai	Due anone delineren	Control condition	nitegrity.
2015	Alm Effectiveness of ECU	Trogram aeuverer	TAIL prior to additional services	Derents and youths solf
2015	intervention in Community	Therapist	A seesement with questionnaires	Parents and youths sen-
	mental health (CMU)	Drogram artant	hefore rendomization and after the	nrohlems
USA		Frogram extent FCU prior to additional	study 6 months later	Effective and positive
	Study design	reo prior to additional	study o monuis later	parenting
	BCT at therapist level	Nh sessions: 3 (initial interview	Dalivarar	parenting
		homebased ecological	Therapist	Monsuros
	Provention level	assessment of family	Incrapist	SDO conduct problems
		assessment of faining		SDQ conduct problems

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Selective-indicated	functioning and caregiving and	Description	Positive behavior support,
		follow-up feedback).	Community treatment as usual with	PBS
	Setting	Therapist selected interventions	a family-based approach to youth	Positive proactive
	Three CMH agencies serving	based on ecological assessment	mental health.	parenting, PPP
	children and families in	data and family's preferences on	Three 50 minutes sessions	Negative parenting
	Multnomah County, Oregon	intervention options presented		behaviors, NPB
		in the feedback session.	Participants	
	Population	Time/session: 50 minutes	n=28 out of 31 completed pre-	Results
	Ethnically, culturally, and	Duration: 6 months	treatment assessment and were	ITT
	economically diverse families		included	Conduct problems, self-
	and children	Participants	n=20 attended \geq 3 sessions	report, d=0.33 at posttest,
		n=43 of 51 families completed		NS at follow-up.
	Participants	pre-treatment assessment, 33	Dropout rate at follow up	
	Mean age: 11.6 years,	completed FCU (engager).	n=8 (18%) at 7.5 months after post-	Conduct problems,
	49% were female	Analysed ITT=43	assessment	caregiver report: NS
	Primary caregivers were			
	biological mothers (78%) or	Dropout rate at follow up		Parenting practices: No
	fathers (12%) .	n=10 (23% at 7.5 months follow		difference
	Ethnicity: European American $(50/)$	up		E
	(65%), Alrican American (16%)			<u>Engagers</u> Conduct mechanics, solf
	before taxes was \$16.884			report: d=0.50 posttast NS
	before taxes was \$10,884			at follow up
	Inclusion critaria			at follow up
	Children 5–17 years			Conduct problems
	emidien 5–17 years			caregiver report: d=0.36
	Exclusion criteria			posttest NS at follow up
	severe developmental disabilities			posicion, i to at iono il ap
				Parenting practices: no
	Length of follow-up			difference
	7.5 months after post assessment			
	1			Attendance rate
				77%
				Program integrity
				COACH composite score

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Veer	Design	Intervention group	Control group	o uteonie meusures
Doforonoo	Sotting	intervention group	Control group	
Country	Deputation			
Country				
	Follow-up			1 1
				(ICC=0.73)
Stormshak	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Efficacy of the FCU EcoFIT	Parent consultants who were	Regular services offered by the	Antisocial behavior,
[27]	model to children and families	experienced full-time university	schools	Substance use
[-,]		of Oregon employees		
Van Ryzin	Study design	or oregon employees	Particinants	Monsuros
2012	Cluster RCT	Program extent	n=207	Vouth self-report surveys
[28]		Universal intervention	11 207	routi sen report surveys
[20]	Provention level	One session in 6^{th} grade and	Dropout rate at follow up	Results at follow up
	I revention level	access to Family Descurac	p=25 (17%) at 2 years	Engagers (CACE analysis
	Universal and selective		II-55 (17%) at 5 years	Eligagets (CACE allarysis
	Gauta			<u>comparing intervention</u>
		Selective intervention		engagers with predicted
	Public middle schools in	FCU, 5 sessions in $/$ and 8		<u>control engagers)</u>
	urban area, US, where 35–89%	grade.		Significant difference in
	of families were entitled to free	Average intervention time: 2.5		antisocial behavior in
	lunch	hrs/family		grade 8 ($d=1.42$) and grade
		Duration: 1–2 school years		9 ($d=0.86$) and substance
	Population			use in grade 8 (d=0.75 to
	At-risk population with 593	Participants		1.69) and grade 9.
	adolescents in 6 th grade and their	n=386		
	families, 49% females,			Attendance rate
	Mean-age 11.9 years	Dropout rate at follow up		51% received consultation
	Ethnicity: European American	n=99 (26%) at 3 years		from parent consultant,
	(36%) Latino/Hispanic (18%)			and 42% full FCU,
	African American (16%)			whereof 29% received
				additional services based
	Inclusion criteria			on the feedback
	6 th grade students.			
				Program integrity
	Length of follow-up			NR
	3 years			
Stormshak	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Efficacy of the ECU (part of the	Parent consultant	See [59]	Self-regulation depression
[20]	study [59]			Sen regulation depression
	Study [39]	Program artant	Particinants	Maasuras
USA		1 rogram extent		meusures

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	5		
Country	Population			
U U	Follow-up			
	Study design	See [59]	n=100 families	Modified ATEMP
	RCT	Median time in the		CDI
		FCU was 168 min. 80% of	Dropout rate at follow up	
	Prevention level	contacts during grade 7 and 8.	NR	Results
	Universal and selected			FCU increased self-
		Participants		regulation from 6 th to 7 th
	Setting	n=277 families		grade. This was associated
	Three public middle schools in			with decreases in youths'
	urban area, US	Dropout rate at follow up		depressive symptoms from
		77% at final follow up for the		6 th to 8 th grade with a small
	Population	whole sample		to medium effect size.
	n=377 adolescents and their			
	families during 6 th grade			Attendance rate
	49% females.			46% of 277 families
	Ethnicity: White (36%),			received consultation from
	Latino/Hispanic (18%), African			a parent consultant
	American (16%),			38% received the full FCU
	SES: The average household			intervention, and of these
	was			24% received additional
	\$30,000 to \$40,000/year average			follow-up work after the
	education was a high school			feedback.
	degree.			
				Program integrity
	Inclusion criteria			Supervision weekly by a
	6 th grade students			doctoral-level practitioner
				and included feedback to
	Length of follow-up			consultants.
	3 years			
Shaw	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2006	Effectiveness of the FCU in	Therapist	WIC as usual	Child behavior and
[30]	reducing child conduct problems			conduct problem
	and in sustaining maternal	Program extent	Description	Parenting skills
Gardner	involvement	Nb sessions: 3+0-6	Same assessments as in intervention	
2007		Time/session: 2½ h	group (observation tasks and	Measures
[31]	Study design	First, 2.5-hr home visit $+ 2$	questionnaires)	CBCL- subscales
(båda från förra rapporten)	RCT	feedback sessions, and then up		Destructive and

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Follow up			
USA	ronow-up	to 6 follow-ups	Particinants	Aggression
OBA	Prevention level	Mean nb face-to-face sessions =	n=60 (0% girls)	Parent-child interactions
	Selective/indicated	3.26 (range 2–8)	Mean age: 23.5 months	through video observation
		Weekly face to face 1 hr:	Mothers age: 28.2 years	
	Setting	monthly telephone $\frac{1}{2}$ hr	Ethnicity: European American	Results
	WIC sites in metropolitan,	Duration not stated, but less	49%, African American 40%	CBCL Destructive Scale
	Pittsburgh, PA, USA	than one year.		significantly different
	-		Dropout rate at follow up	At 12 mo, d=0.64
	Population	Participants	5/60 at 12 months	At 24 mo, d=0.45
	120 mother-son dyads	n=60 (0% girls)	4/60 at 24 months	No difference for CBCL
	Families with low income, over	Mean age: 23.7 months		aggression
	half were single parents, and half	Mothers' mean age: 26.2 years		
	were African American	Ethnicity: European American		Difference between groups
		33%, African American 54%		in proactive and positive
	Inclusion			parenting from baseline to
	Family with a son 1/ to 2/	Dropout rate at follow up		12 months follow up. No
	months old, and additional	3/60 at 12 months $7/60$ at 24 meruths		difference in negative
	three groups gooid demographic	7/00 at 24 months		parenting.
	family and child risk for			Attendance rate
	conduct problems			90.8%
	conduct problems.			20.070
	Length of follow-up			Program integrity
	12 and 24 months			Consultants trained
				for 2.5–3 months.
				Certification by reviewing
Carboog	<i>Aim</i>	Duggung dalingung	Control condition	video of feedback.
	Aum Efficacy of the Family Check	Frogrum ueuverer Teacher in Kindergarten	Business-as-usual	Child behavior and
[32]	Un (FCI) initiated	Therapists- psychologists	Dusiness-as-usuai	emotional problems
	during kindergarten	at doctoral level	Deliverer	
0011			School. Mental health service	Measures
	Study design	Program extent		Strengths and Needs
	RCT	Total treatment time averaged	Description	Survey (SANA)
		204.90 min	Traditional support from schools	
	Prevention level	The average family	(e.g., behaviour intervention plans)	Results

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 I	8 I	
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Universal Setting An urban city and surrounding suburban areas in the Pacific Northwest region of the United States Population Primary caregivers and teachers of 365 children in early elementary school Kindergarten teachers (n=16) primarily reported were: white (69%), female (100%), and completed a master's degree (87%). Age of children M=5.45, 59% of children white. 52–69% of children in preschool. High school highest level of education by 25% of primary caregivers; 13% completed less than a high school degree, 24% had college education. Length of follow-up 1–2 years	received 4.89 total contacts Participants n=190 (44.7% girls) Mean age: 5.52 In preschool 52.6% Ethnicity: White 59.1%, Latino 13.4% SES: < High school 10.5% Dropout rate at follow up Lacking data First grade n=41 (22%) Second Grade n=56 (29%) Missing data n=14 (7%)	and support outside of school (mental health support). Participants n=175 (45.7% girls) Mean age: 5.58 In preschool 68.6% Ethnicity: White 58%, Latino 13.4% SES: High school 16.5% Dropout rate at follow up Lacking data First grade n=35 (20%) Second Grade n=48 (27%) Missing data n=11 (6%)	Significant difference in teacher-reported emotional and behaviour problems at 1 st grade: Hedges' $g=-0.28$ At 2 nd grade Hedges' $g=-0.22$ <i>Attendance rate</i> 75% of families agreed to participate in the FCU and completed the feedback session. <i>Program integrity</i> COACH rating system was used to test teacher's program integrity, before they were authorized to use the program independently
Ghaderi	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2018	Effectiveness	Professionals working within	iComet	Externalizing behaviors
[33]		the Swedish Social services		Parental practice
Sweden	Study design		Deliverer	
	RCT comparing two intervention	Program extent	Secure website individually to	Measures
	methods.	Adapted for Sweden: time-out	parents.	DBD
		was excluded, more focus on		SDQ

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Prevention level	antecedents of behavioral	Program extent	PKMS
	Indicated	problems, clear expectations	7 sessions for 10 weeks	
		negotiated between the parent		Results
	Setting	and the child, as well as	Description	Difference in parent
	Socioeconomically diverse areas	efficient prompts and when	Of the 109 families	reported SDQ conduct
	in Gothenburg, Sweden	needed both the parent and child	67 families (61%) engaged in the	problems, d=0.30 at
		taking a break from the acute	intervention. The mean number of	posttest but not at follow
	Population	situation.	completed sessions and tasks (out	up
	Families with children (10–13		of 15) was 7.7 (SD=5.0)	Ns differences on the other
	years old) with conduct	Nb sessions $3 + 2 - 22$		SDQ scales and DBD.
	problems	Time/session – not reported	Participants	No difference in parental
		Duration 10 weeks	n=109 (y % girls)	practices
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			
	SDQ conduct problems above a	n=22 families (20.8%) received	Dropout rate at follow up	Attendance rate
	cutoff based on the ratings of	only the assessment part of the	n=53 (49%) at 24 months	67% completed FCU
	parents or their teacher	FCU (3 sessions).	n=47 (43%) at 24 months	
				Program integrity
	Length of follow-up (months)	n=84 (79.2%) families received		COACH composite score
	1 and 2 years	the FCU parent training (mean		(M=5.2, SD=0.79), all
		5.45 attended sessions, range 2–		represent adequate
		22)		program integrity ratings
		Participants		
		n=122		
		n=106 families engaged in the		
		FUU intervention		
		Dueness and a st fallow as		
		Dropout rate at jouow up r=28 (219/) at 12 months		
		n=38 (31%) at 12 months		
		n=43 (35%) at 24 months		

ATEMP = Early Adolescent Temperament Questionnaire; **BSI** = Brief Symptom Inventory; **CBCL** = Child Behavior Check List; **CBCL-TRF** = Child Behavior Check List-Teacher's Report Form; **CIDI** = Composite International Diagnostic Interview; **DBD** = Disruptive Behavior Disorders Rating Scale; **ECBI** = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory; **PKMS** = Parental knowledge and monitoring scale; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Komet

Table Komet.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Forster	Aim:	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Efficacy of Komet	Teachers	CHARLIE	Student externalizing
[34]				behaviors (primary)
Sweden	Study design	Program extent	Deliverer	
	Cluster RCT at school level	Nb sessions: M=15 lessons	Teachers	Hyperactivity and peer
		implemented		problem constructs
	Prevention level	Time/session: not reported	Description:	(secondary)
	Indicated	Duration: not reported although	Groups of 15–25 students. Skills	
		"post-test" reported as 6 months	discussed, modeled and roleplayed	Measures
	Setting		during one lesson per week. Skills	Continuous event
	Schools from socioeconomic	Participants	include for example giving	recordings of externalizing
	diverse areas in the Stockholm	k=26 schools	complements, receiving criticism,	behavior during a 4–5 hour
	region (index 46–144)	n=60	listening, conflict resolution,	observation session
			decision-making. Program based on	
	Population	Dropout rate at follow-up	a manual containing 74 lesson plans	Time on task was recorded
	$1-2^{nd}$ grade students	n=8 (13%) at 14 months	focused on social emotional	through time sampling
	Gender: 14% girls		learning.	during 40 minutes of
	Mean age: 8.4 years (SD 0.6			deskwork every 30
	years)		Participants	seconds.
	Special education needs: 25%		K=12 schools/classes	
			n=40	Result at follow up
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			Externalizing behavior
	Classes in regular education		Dropout rate at follow-up	d=0.62, p=0.05
	settings with at least one student		n=6 (15%) at 14 months	Time on task: No
	with externalizing behavior			interaction effect
	problems as reported by			
	teachers.			
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	Posttest and 14 months post pre-			
	test			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Ghaderi				
2018				
[33]				
See table for FCU				
Kling	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Compare effectiveness of two	Social services	PMT-S	Child behavior
[35]	versions of Komet for parents			Parenting style
Sweden		Program extent (PMT-P)	Deliverer	
	Study design	Nb sessions: 11	Social services	Measures
	RCT	Time/session 2.5 hours		Parent Daily Report (PDR)
		Duration (weeks): not reported	Description	ECBI
	Prevention level		Same intervention with 1 7-hour	Social Competence Scale-
	Indicated	Participants	session and a self-help schedule	Parent (P-Comp)
		n=58 (43% girls)	over 11 weeks.	Parent Practices Interview
	Setting	Mean age: 6 (2.4)		(PPI)
	Social services		Participants	
		Ethnicity: 22% immigrant	n=61 (39% girls)	Results:
	Population	parents	Mean age: 6.1 (2.3)	Significant between-group
	Parents of children aged between	SES: 35% of mothers with	Ethnicity: 23% immigrant parents	effects for PDR (d=0.38)
	3 and 10 years	higher education; 29% of	SES: 41% of mothers with higher	and ECBI PS (d=0.62)
		fathers with higher education	education; 38% with fathers with	both favoring PMT-P
	Inclusion criteria	Other characteristics: 24%	higher education	compared to PMT-S. No
	Conduct problems at a clinical	single parent home	Other characteristics: 25% single	other significant between
	level (score $>90^{\text{th}}$ percentile on		parent home	group differences.
	the Impact of burden scale of	Dropout rate at follow up		
	SDQ)	n=6 (10%) at 6 months.	Dropout rate at follow up	
	No other ongoing psychosocial		n=12 (19.6%) at 6 months.	
	intervention			
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	6 months			

Stattin Intervention Control condition Outcome Aim 2015 Evaluate the 4 most common I1: Komet C1: Waitlist (were offered program Child behavior [7] parenting programs (Komet, I2: COPE posttest) Parental practice COPE. Incredible Years. 13: Incredible Years C2: Self-help book with Högström Connect) in Sweden in regular I4: Connect instructions (results not reported) Measures ECBI, SNAP-IV for ODD 2017 practice. [8] **Program** deliverer **Participants** Angry Outbursts scale, Regular personnel used to run Attempted understanding Study design C1 n=159 (39.6% girls) Sweden RCT, individual level the programs. subscale, PPI subscales Harsh treatment and Mean age: 6.7 years Ethnicity: 20.5% immigrants **Prevention** level **Program** extent Rewarding the Child Monthly income: 4.1 Indicated I1 Nb sessions: 11 Educational level: 3.2 Results Time/session: 2.5 hours Setting Posttest Significant change in Human services units (schools, Duration: 11 weeks Dropout rate at follow-up social welfare agencies and child I2+I4ECBI intensity for Comet C1 6.9% at posttest and adolescent psychiatry Nb sessions: 10 (d=0.63), Cope (d=0.44), clinics), that had implemented at Time/session: 1 hour Connect (d=0.31) and least two of the programs, Duration: 10 weeks Incredible Years (d=0.42) located in the regions of I3 compared to waitlist. Stockholm, Gothenburg, Örebro Significant change in ODD Nb sessions: 12 or Lund in Sweden. Time/session: 2.5 hours symptoms for Comet (d=0.26), Cope (d=0.23) Duration: 12 weeks and Incredible Years **Population** Parents of 3-12 years old *Participants (nb randomized)* (d=0.25), but not Connect, children that had contacted a unit compared to waitlist. I1 n=207 (35.1% girls) on their own or were recruited by regular advertisements about Mean age: 7.3 years Significant change in Ethnicity: 13.1% immigrants parenting programs in their negative parenting for Monthly income (on 6 point community. Comet compared to scale, 1=0-10 000 SEK and waitlist (d=0.3-0.58) and For Incredible Years only 3–8 6=>50 000 SEK): 4.3 the other programs. years old children were included. Educational level (on 4 point Significant change in For Connect only 9-12 years old scale, 1=compulsory school, positive parenting regarding rewards for children were included. 4=university degree): 3.2 <u>12</u> Comet (d=0.3), Incredible n=202 (38.9% girls) Years (d=0.3) and Connect Exclusion criteria Mean age: 7.1 years Autism spectrum disorder (d=0.28) compared to Ethnicity: 14% immigrants waitlist. diagnosis Monthly income: 4.0 Length of follow-up (months) Educational level: 3.1 2 years FU

etween the
d behavior
actice.
pants
parenting
the
arted 6.5%
4.9%
, 18.6%
6 and 70%
of all
ance was
her for
nect than
grams.
•.
ty
cted
parenting
otaped and
ini scale
grity by
program.
vað har than
) and
(6.0)

ECBI = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

PMTO

Table PMTO.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Forgatch	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
1999	Effectiveness	РМТО	No intervention	Externalizing behavior
[36]				Depression
	Study design	Program deliverer	Deliverer	Anxiety
Forgatch	Individual RCT	Trained interventionists		Arrest records
2009			Description	Parental practices
[37]	Prevention level	Program extent		
	Selective	Nb sessions: 14	Participants	Measures
Martinez		Time/session: NR	n=85 (0% girls)	TRF
2001	Setting	Duration (weeks): 14	Mean age: 7.93	-externalizing
[38]	Clinical			-adapting functioning
		Participants	Dropout rate at follow-up	CDI
Patterson	Population	n=153 (0% girls)	n=15 (18%) at 12 months	CBCL
2002	Recently separated single	Mean age: 7.65 years	n=13 (15%) at 108 months	-Externalizing
[39]	mothers and their sons in the	Ethnicity: 86% White (whole		-Anxiety
	US, recruited via advertisement.	sample)		-Depressed mood
De Garmo				Coercive discipline
2004	Inclusion and exclusion	Dropout rate at follow-up		(observation)
[40]	criteria	n=28 (18%) at 12 months		Positive parenting
	Separation 3–24 months prior to	n=31 (20%) at 108 months		(observation)
De Garmo	the study and biological son in			
2005	Grades 1–3			Results
[41]				At 6 months:
	Length of follow-up			Both groups improved over
USA	Short term: 6 and 12 months			time, no differences
	Long term: 108 months			between groups
				At 108 months:
				PMTO intervention
				showed decreasing teacher-
				rated delinquency, police
				arrests, and delaying age at
				first arrest
				Difference between groups

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 . F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•			in coercive (d=0.54) and
				positive parenting (d=0.32)
				over time until 24 months.
				Attendance rate
				29 (19%) attended 0
				sessions.
				20 (13%) attended 1-4
				sessions.
				104 (68%) attended >4
				sessions
				Program integrity
Parra-Cardona	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2017	Effectiveness of two different	Trained therapist	Waiting list	Internalizing,
[42]	cultural adaptation of PMTO			externalizing, positive
USA		I1: CA, a culturally adapted	Participants	parenting
	Study design	PMTO intervention	n=32(53% girls)	
	Individual RCT comparing the		Mean age: 9.16 years SD=3.18	Measures
	original version, adapted	Program extent		CBCL
	enhanced version or waiting list	11sessions + a celebration	Dropout rate at follow-up	Adaptation of parenting
		dinner	n=3 (9%) at 6 months	scale for Latina population
	Prevention level	Time/session 2h		(Skills encouragement,
	Selective	Duration (12 weeks)		discipline-limit setting,
				supervision, family
	Setting	Participants		problem solving, positive
	Community participatory	n=36 (39% girls)		involvement)
	research	Mean age: 9.44 years, SD=3.35		
				Results
	Population	Dropout rate at follow-up		<u>CE vs WL:</u>
	First-generation, Spanish	n=0 (0%) at 6 months		Internalizing behaviors:
	speaking Latina/o immigrants			significantly lower
		12: CE, culturally adapted and		Externalizing behaviors: ns
	Inclusion and exclusion	enhanced intervention		differences
	criteria			$\frac{\text{CA vs WL:}}{\text{N} + 1.00}$
	Child attending kindergarten or	Program extent		No differences

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	elementary school	Same as CA		CE and CA vs WL:
	Parents reported symptoms in			Significant differences in
	the mild-to-moderate categories	Participants		positive parenting (d=0.51
	Parent 18 years or older, first	n=35 (51% girls)		to 1.12).
	generation Latina/o	Mean age: 8.88 years, SD=2.85		
	Low income			Attendance rate
	No documentation of active	Dropout rate at follow-up		86% >6 sessions.
	sexual abuse	n=1 (3%) at 6 months		11% completed 1–3
				sessions.
	Length of follow-up			
	6 months			
Scavenius	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2020	Effectiveness of PMTO in	РМТО	A family-based SAU model	Anxiety, depression,
[43]	Denmark		routinely utilized in Denmark	internalizing, externalizing,
Denmark		Program deliverer		conduct problems,
	Study design	Therapists trained in the method	Deliverer	
	Individual RCT		Therapists with several years of	Measures
		Program extent	independent clinical experience	SDQ
	Prevention level	Nb sessions 23		
	Indicated	Time/session 1 hour	Description	Results at follow up
		Duration: 7 months	Informal, evidence-informed	Child behavior problems
	Setting		practices delivered in a flexible,	significantly decreased in
	Clinical	Participants	unstructured format.	both groups, ns differences
		n=68 (31% girls)		between groups
	Population	Mean age: 7.9 years $(SD=2.3)$	Participants	
	Child age:3 to 13 years	Other characteristics:	n=62 (27% girls)	Attendance rate
	Referred to municipal treatment	Main caregiver's education:	Mean age: 8.1 years (SD2.3)	NR
	because of child behavioral	Less than 10 years 28%	Other characteristics:	Program integrity
	problems	10-12 years 56%	Main caregiver's education:	NK
		13–17 years 16%	Less than 10 years 26%	
	Inclusion and exclusion		10–12 years 29%	
	criteria	Dropout rate at follow-up	13–17years 36%	
		n=/(10%) at 18 months		
	Length of follow-up		Dropout rate at follow-up	
	18–20 months		n=10 (16%) at 18 months	

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 . F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Hagen	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Effectiveness of PMTO	PMTO therapists	SAU	Delinquency, aggression,
[44]				internalizing parental
Norway	Study design	Program extent	Deliverer	practice
	Individual RCT	According to the manual	Therapists	
				Measures
	Prevention level	Participants	Description	CBCL
	Indicated	n=59 (19% girls)	Family therapy (10)	TRF
			Marte-Meo (6)	Total Aversive Behavior
	Setting	Dropout rate at follow-up	BT (2)	(TAB)
	Child welfare or child mental	n=18 (30%) at 12 months	KBT (1)	Observed parenting skills
	health agencies		Existential therapy (1)	
			Other (27)	Results at follow up
	Population			No differences between
	Self-referral for child behavior		Participants	groups in externalizing or
	problems		n=53 (19% girls)	internalizing behavior in
	Child age: 4 to 12 years			the ITT analysis.
	Mean age: 8.44 years (SD=2.13		Dropout rate at follow-up	Difference in observed
	years)		n=19 (36%) at 12 months	family behavior (TAB) in
	Low to middle income level.			favor of PMTO.
	Inclusion and exclusion			Attendance rate
	criteria			NR
	Clinical judgments of the			
	therapists (no screening or			Program integrity
	diagnostic procedure).			NR
	Children with autism, severe			
	mental retardation, documented			
	sexual abuse, or custodial			
	parents with severe mental			
	retardation or psychopathology			
	were not eligible for the study,			
	but no child was excluded based			
	on these criteria			
	Length of follow-up			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8F	9P	
Country	Population			
Country	Follow-up			
	12 months			
Kjöbli	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2013	Effectiveness of PMTO in real	РМТО	Regular services	Anxiety, depression,
[45]	world settings		Waiting list, offered PMTO after	internalizing, externalizing,
Norway		Program deliverer	the follow- up	disruptive, conduct
	Study design	Therapist trained in PMTO		problems, parenting
	Individual RCT	1	Description	
		Program extent	33 (51%) no intervention	Measures
	Prevention level	Nb sessions 12	12 (%) school-based counseling	Parents:
	Indicated	Time/session 2.5 hours	5 (%) public health nurses	ECBI
	maroutou	Duration 12 weeks	4 (%) social welfare or other	CBCL
	Setting	Duration 12 weeks	professionals	HCSBS
	11 agencies situated in different	Particinants	professionals	Teachers:
	municipalities in Norway	n=72	Particinants	SSBS
	municipanties in Norway	11 72	n=65	TRF
	Dopulation	Duopout nate at follow up	11-03	Depenting Prestiess
	Derents seeking help for	p=8 (11%) at 6 months	Dropout rate at follow up	Interview (DDI)
	amonging on developed conduct	n=8 (1176) at 8 months	p = 6 (0.29%) at 6 months	linterview (ITT)
	emerging of developed conduct		n=0 (9.2%) at 6 months	Descrifts
	problems in their 3–12 years old			Results
	children. $127(2(50))$			Significant differences in
	n=13/(30.5% girls)			Tavor of PM10 for
	Mean age: 8.56, SD=2.35			externalizing problems:
	Ethnicity: 92% Norwegian			Parent ECBI IS
	background			d=0.42 (posttest); d=0.47
	SES:			(6 months)
	Predominantly middle to upper			ECBI PS
	middle class			d=0.34 (posttest); d=0.31
				(6 months)
	Inclusion and exclusion			Teachers SBSS
	criteria			externalizing
	Children with conduct problems			d=0.15 (posttest); d=0.26
	Exclusion: autism, mentally			(6 months)
	retarded, sexual assaults, parents			
	with serious mental health			Anxiety and depression
	problems (no child was			Parents rated improvement,

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	outcome measures
Rafaranca	Satting	intervention group	Control group	
Country	Dopulation			
Country	Follow up			
	ronow-up			na diffaranaa hatwaan
	excluded)			groups
	Langth of follow up			groups
	Short terms 6 months			Tanahars rated that
	Short-term. O montins			any introduction was
				anxiety/depression was
				sign. higher in PMTO at
				pre and post intervention.
				Difference in hersh
				disainling (d=0.77) and
				ascipline $(d=0.77)$ and
				in from a f DMTO
				in lavor of PNITO
				Attendance rate
				PMTO:
				Mean 25.65 hours
				SD=7.98
				5 families received none, 8
				received <50%
				Comparison 51% received
				none
				Program integrity
				High adherence
Bullard	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Efficacy of PMTO	Trained PMTO therapist	No intervention	Externalizing
[46]				Depression
	Study design	Program extent	Participants	Parenting practices
De Garmo	Individual RCT	Nb sessions: 13	n=43	
2007		Time/session: NR		Measures
[47]	Prevention level	Duration: 27 weeks	Dropout rate at follow-up	CBCL
	Selective		n=4 (9.3%) at 6 months	TRF
USA		Participants	n=3 (7.0%) at 12 months	CDI
	Setting	n=67	n=6 (14.0%) at 24 months	Coercive parenting,
	A metropolitan area in the			Positive parenting
	Pacific Northwest, recruitment	Dropout rate at follow-up		1 0

Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Setting	0		
Population			
Follow-up			
via advertisement in media Population Married biological mothers and stepfathers where the focal child (5–10 years old) had five or more mother-reported conduct problems Mean age: 7.47 (SD=1.15) 30% girls Length of follow-up 6, 12 and 24 months	n=6 (8.9%) at 6 months n=7 (10.4%) at 12 months n=14 (20.1%) at 24 months		Results No effect on mother- reported child behavior problems in either group. Significant decline in stepfathers' reports in PMTO but no change in control. No change in teachers- report of externalizing problems in the PMTO group but increase in control group. Significant difference between groups, Z=2.79. No effect on depression. Difference in coercive parenting (Z=2.32), but not in positive parenting. Attendance rate 11 of the 67 (16.4%) attended no sessions 22 attended 11–15 sessions, 17 attended >15sessions
Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
Effectiveness of brief parent	Brief version of PMTO, BPT	SAU	Anxiety, depression,
training	,	68.5% received some interventions	conduct problems,
0	Program deliverer		parenting practices
Study design	75 interventionists from primary	Deliverer	1
Individual RCT	care settings after 9 days	NR	Measures
	training		ECBI
	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-upvia advertisement in mediaPopulation Married biological mothers and stepfathers where the focal child (5–10 years old) had five or more mother-reported conduct problems Mean age: 7.47 (SD=1.15) 30% girlsLength of follow-up 6, 12 and 24 monthsAim Effectiveness of brief parent trainingStudy design Individual RCT	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-up Intervention Intervention group via advertisement in media Follow-up n=6 (8.9%) at 6 months n=7 (10.4%) at 12 months n=7 (10.4%) at 24 months n=14 (20.1%) at 24 months Married biological mothers and stepfathers where the focal child (5–10 years old) had five or more mother-reported conduct problems Mean age: 7.47 (SD=1.15) 30% girls n=6 (8.9%) at 6 months n=7 (10.4%) at 12 months Length of follow-up 6, 12 and 24 months Name of program Brief version of PMTO, BPT Aim Effectiveness of brief parent training Name of program Brief version of PMTO, BPT Study design Individual RCT Program deliverer 7 5 interventionists from primary care settings after 9 days training	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-up Intervention Intervention group Control Control group Via advertisement in media n=6 (8.9%) at 6 months n=7 (10.4%) at 12 months n=14 (20.1%) at 24 months Control group Married biological mothers and stepfathers where the focal child (5–10 years old) had five or more mother-reported conduct problems n=6 (8.9%) at 6 months n=7 (10.4%) at 12 months n=4 (20.1%) at 24 months Mean age: 7.47 (SD=1.15) 20% girls Length of follow-up 6, 12 and 24 months Control condition Aim Effectiveness of brief parent training Name of program Brief version of PMTO, BPT Program deliverer 75 interventionists from primary care settings after 9 days training Control condition SAU (8.5% received some interventions

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
-	Follow-up			
	Prevention level		Description	CBCL
	Indicated	Program extent	NR	TRF
		Nb sessions: 5		SSBS
	Setting	Time/session: 1 hour	Participants	HCSBS
	Primary health care agencies in	Duration: 5 weeks	n=108 (31.5% girls)	PPI
	Norway		Mean age: 7.19 (2.61) years	
		Participants	Ethnicity: 93.5% had ethnic	Results at follow up
	Population	n=108 (32.4% girls)	Norwegian background	Parents reported less
	Self-referral	Mean age: 7.36 (2.61) years		externalizing problems in
	Child age: 3–12 years.	Ethnicity: 93.5% had Ethnic	Dropout rate at follow-up	intervention group
	SES: upper middle class	Norwegian background	n=25 (23%) at 6 months	ECBI IS: d=0.33
				ECBI PS: d=0.32
	Inclusion and exclusion	Dropout rate at follow-up		Teachers reported no
	criteria	n=18 (16%) at 6 months		difference between groups
	Children with conduct problems			
	Exclusion: autism, mentally			Difference in harsh
	retarded, sexual assaults, parents			discipline (d=0.34) and
	with serious mental health			positive parenting (d=0.53)
	problems			in favor of PMTO
	Length of follow-up			Program integrity
	6 months			Not reported but ensured
				by certification and
				supervision

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **ECBI** = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; **SSBS** = School Social Behavior Scales; **TRF** = Teacher's Report Form

Incredible Years

Table Incredible Years.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Brotman	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2008	Effectiveness of IY modified to	Group leaders	No intervention	Child physical aggression
[49]	address multiple risk factors			Parenting practices
Report on effect on		Program extent	Participants	
preschool children	Study design	Two new elements: guided	n=45 (60% girls)	Measures
(från förra rapporten)	RCT individual level	parent-child interaction and	Mean age: 3.9 years	Blinded observation and
		home visits.	Ethnicity: 64% African American,	DPICS-R
Brotman	Prevention level	Structured activities offered to	27% Latino, 1% Caucasian	NYPRS-P
2005	Selective	older siblings.	SES: Family poverty 60%	
[50]		Nb sessions		Results at follow up
	Setting	22 each for parents and children	Dropout rate at follow-up	Observed aggression:
USA	Research	5 booster sessions	See intervention group	Significantly lower levels
	Two boroughs in New York City	Time/session		(I vs C).
		90 min followed by 30 min		
	Population	activities afterwards for practice		Persistence or new onset of
	Preschool age children with	of parenting strategies		aggression: 10% (I) vs
	delinquent siblings <16 years,			20% (C)
	according to Family Court	Duration		
	records.	6–8 months plus 3 months of		Parent rated aggression:
		booster sessions 4–6 months		No effect (low at all time
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	later		points).
	Child age: 33–63 months			
	-	Participants		Observed parenting
	Exclusion if parents had	n=47 (46.8% girls)		practices:
	substance abuse or psychotic	Mean age: 3.9 years		Significant and sustained
	disorder, or if child had PDD.	Ethnicity: 64% African		effects in Responsive
		American, 30% Latino, 1%		Parenting and Harsh
	Length of follow-up	Caucasian		Parenting
	Up to 24 months after baseline	SES: Family poverty 59%		
				Attendance rate
		Dropout rate at follow-up		55% to 60%
		Reported for the whole sample		
		8 months follow-up 71 (77%);		Program integrity

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 I	8 I	
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•	16 months follow-up 71 (77%)		Standardized manuals
				comprehensive,
				training, weekly
				monitoring and
				supervision of
				implementation.
Drugli	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Evaluate IY PT alone and PT +	Therapists with bachelor or	Waiting-list (WL)	Child conduct problems
[51]	CT	master's degree in mental health		
		and experienced clinicians	Deliverer	Measures
Drugli	Study design			ECBI
2006	RCT	Program extent	Description	CBCL
[52]		I1: PT: 10–12 parents in groups	No intervention, no contact with the	PBQ or TRF
	Prevention level	with 2 therapists.	clinic during the study. Were	
Norway	Indicated	Nb sessions: 12–14	offered IY post-test.	Results
		Sessions/week: 1		Post-test:
	Setting	Time/session: 2 h	Participants	PT+CT significantly
	Two child psychiatric outpatient	Duration 12–14 weeks	n=28	reduced aggression levels
	clinics in Trondheim and		Mean age: 6.6 years	in daycare/school as
	Tromsø, Norway	CT: 6 children and 2 therapists		compared to PT and WL
		per group	Dropout rate at follow up	<u>12 months:</u>
	Population	Nb sessions: 18	n=0 (0%) at 6 months	No difference between PT
	Children, 4–8 years, referred for	Sessions/week: 1		+ CT and PT
	treatment of oppositional or	Time/session: 2 hrs		
	conduct problems as experienced	Duration 18 weeks.		Attendance
	by parents.			Not reported
		Participants		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	P1, n=4/		Program integrity
	ECBI>90th percentile	PI+CT, n=52		Not reported but therapists
	Exclusion: children with gross	Characteristics for full sample:		were trained according to
	physical impairment, sensory	Gender: 20% girls		certification procedures
	deprivation, intellectual deficit	Mean age: 6.6 years		and supervised
	or autism.	Ethnicity: 99% native		
	Land Coller	Norwegians		
	Length of follow-up	Parent education mainly high		
	12 months for IY, posttest only	school		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	5 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	for control group			
	6 1	Dropout rate at follow up		
		n=3 (2.4%) dropped out during		
		treatment, and removed from		
		analysis at 12 months		
Ford	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2019	Effectiveness of IY TCM- a	Facilitating group leaders and	CAU	Behavior
[53]	Teacher Classroom Management	teachers		
UK	program		Participants	Measures
		Program extent	40 schools	SDQ by teachers and
	Study design	TCM was delivered in groups of	n=1038 (47.3% girls)	parents
	Cluster RCT, school level	up to 12 teachers in 6 whole-day	Mean age: 6.4 years	PBQ by teachers
		sessions	Ethnicity: 94.6 white	
	Prevention level	Duration: 6 months	SES: university degree 42.2%	Results
	Universal		No education 6.3%	A small significant effect
		Participants		in SDQ total (teachers) at
	Setting	40 schools	Dropout rate at follow up	post-test that was not
	3 cohorts of schools in South	n=1037 (46.6% girls)	At 18 months,	maintained.
	West of England	Mean age: 6.2 years	n=79(7.6%);	PBQ showed reduced
	C	Ethnicity: 95.6 White	drop in reports from Teacher 8%,	disruptive behavior across
	Population	SES: university degree 46.4%,	Child 9%, Parent 41%.	all 30 months FU.
	Children aged 4 to 9 years	No education: 3.8%	At 30 months,	No other significant
	Allocation was balanced		n=132 (13%);	differences between
	on urban v. rural/semi-rural area,	Dropout rate at follow up	drop in reports from Teacher 13%,	groups
	and deprivation.	At 9 months,	Child 14%, Parent 45%	
		n=78 (7.5%); drop in reports	No loss of school	Attendance rate
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	from Teacher 5%, Child 4%,		97%
	Single-year class with ≥ 15	Parent 41%.		
	children, a teacher with	<u>At 21 months</u> ,		Program integrity
	classroom responsibility <u>></u> 4	n=139 (13%); drop in reports		monthly supervision by the
	days/w.	from Teacher 17%, Child 17%,		programme developer
		Parent 46%		
	Exclusion: pupils with special	One school lost at follow-up.		
	educational needs, or lacked a			
	substantive headteacher			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
-	Follow-up			
	Length of follow-up			
	9- and 21-months post-test			
Gross	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2003	Efficacy of IY Basic for parents	Nurses, 64% with graduate	Waiting list	Parenting
[54]	and teachers	degree		Child behavior problems
(gamla rapporten)			Deliverer	
USA	Study design	Program extent	NA	Measures
	Cluster RCT	Parent training (PT), Teachers		PQ
		training (TT) or combined	Description	ECBI
	Prevention level	(PT+TT)	Received no intervention for at	Kohn's Problem Checklist
	Selective		least 1 year	(teacher)
		Parents met weekly in groups of		Observations with
	Setting	8–12 parents for twelve 2-hr	Participants	DPICS-R
	11 day-care centers in Chicago,	sessions in the evenings.	K=3 day-care centres	
	serving low-income parents	Teachers met in weekly groups	Eligible children, n=59 (22%)	Results at follow up
		of 4–12 teachers		ECBI: no difference
	Population	for twelve 2-hr sessions.	Dropout rate at follow up	between groups.
	Parents of 2- and 3-year-old	Duration 12 weeks	9%	DPICS-R (blinded
	children			observer, free play
	Ethnicity: 97% minorities	Participants		situation): no significant
	90% of the participating parents	PT: 4 centers; n=75 parents		effects on negative child
	were mothers	TT: 4 centers; n=52 parents		behavior.
		PT + TT: 4 centers; n=78		Coercive discipline:
	Length of follow-up	parents		reductions in PT and PT+
	12 months post-test			TT-groups post-test that
		Dropout rate at follow up		were not maintained at
		21.2% (n=56) of parents and		follow up.
		31.2% (n=35) of teachers		Positive parent behavior:
		dropped out.		significant improvement in
				PT and PT + TT posttest
				that were maintained at
				follow up.
				Attendance rate
				80%

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 - F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•			Program integrity
				Group leaders
				received ongoing
				supervision and feedback.
Gross	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2009	Efficacy of the Chicago Parent	10 group leaders with graduate	Waiting list (WL)	Parent strategies
[55]	Program (CPP), developed in	degree and of various		Child behavior
USA	collaboration with African	ethnicities, trained and	Deliverer	
	American and Latino parents	supervised by the developer	NA	Measures
	-			Observation with DPICS-
	Study design	Program extent	Participants	R (child and parent)
	Cluster RCT at day care level	Goup size: 8–12	n=136 (36.4% girls)	ECBI, IS and PS
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Nb sessions: 11 weekly	Ethnicity: Latino 28%, African	
	Prevention level	Time/sessions: 2-hr	American 67%	Results at 1 vear FU
	Selective	Duration 5 months	SES: Grade 5.1%	Parents
		1 booster session 2 months later	Some high school: 11.9%	Negative strategies:
	Setting		High School: 24 6%	Significant improvement
	Seven day-care centers in	Participants		for CPP with small effect
	Chicago with >60 children	n = 156 (51.1% girls)	Dropout rate at follow up	sizes
	>90% of families eligible for	Ethnicity: Latino 37% African	n=18 (13%)	Positive strategies:
	childcare subsidies	American 52%	11 10 (1570)	Significant improvement
	childcare subsidies	SES: Grade 3 7%		for WI during play: no
	Dopulation	Some High School: 14 1%		differences during clean
	24% of aligible perents accounted	Uigh School: 28 10/		unificiences during crean-
	to participate	High School. 28.176		up
	to participate.	Dropout rate at follow up		Children
	Inclusion and exclusion evitavia	p=21 (13%)		<u>Significantly</u> fewer
	Child age: 2 A year	11 21 (1370)		aversive behaviors in the
	English speaking			CPP group with madium
	One shild per perent			effect size
	One child per parent			Depends reported re-
	I math of follow			differences hotween
	12 months post intervention			anterences between
	12 monuis post-intervention			groups
				A dose-effect response was
				seen for ECBLL use of
	l	l		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	5 5 5 5 5 F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•			corporal punishment and
				aversive behaviors. Effects
				were significant if parents
				attended > 5 sessions.
				Attendance rate
				Low, average 4.3 of 11
				CPP sessions
				Program integrity
				Weekly protocol check
				lists and random
				observations of parent
				groups by the
				investigators.
Perrin	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Feasibility and effectiveness of	A research clinician and a	Waiting-list group	Parenting negative
[56]	IY	pediatric staff member		practices
USA			Deliverer	Child disruptive behaviors
	Study design	Program extent		
	RCT	A short IY parent-training group	Description	Measures
		program, each group with 6–12	No intervention	PS
	Prevention level	parents		ECBI
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 10	Participants	Structured observations
		Time/session: 2h	n=61 (38% girls)	DPICS–R and CII)
	Setting	Duration: 10 weeks	Mean age: 2.8 years	
	Seven private practice-		ethnicity: 93% White	Results at 12 months
	groups and 4 federally qualified	Participants	SES:	follow up
	health centers in Eastern	n=89 (37% girls)	Other characteristics:	Parent report
	Massachusetts.	Mean age: 2.7 years		IY>WL, ECBI IS SMD=-
		Ethnicity: 91% white	Dropout rate at follow up	0.43 and ECBI PS SMD=
	Population	SES:	n=11 (18%) at 12 months	-0.59) and negative
	Parents with children 22 to 42	Other characteristics:		parenting (SMD= -0.51).
	months.			
		Dropout rate at follow up		Observation
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=9 (10%) at 12 months		IY > WL at post-test. on
Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
-----------	----------------------------------	--------------------------------	---------------------------	-----------------------------------
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Child scored > the 80th			all CII components
	percentile on the ITSEAS at			and at 12-mo follow-up on
	screening.			negative parent-child
	English or Spanish speaking			interaction $d = -0.38$
	Children with a diagnosis of			Attendance rate
	pervasive developmental			71 completed at least 3
	disorder or global developmental			sessions (80%),
	delay were excluded			65 completed at least 7
				sessions (73%)
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	6 and 12 months after			Program integrity
	intervention			High program integrity to
				the IY protocol maintained
				throughout the study
Reedtz	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Effectiveness in a non-clinical	Experienced group leaders	No intervention	Parenting practices
[57]	sample			Behavior problems
		Program extent	Participants	
Reedtz	Study design	Groups of 6–8 parents met once	n=97	Measures
2016	RCT	weekly	Mean age: ~4 years	ECBI
[58]		Nb sessions: 6		PPI
	Prevention level	Time/session: 2h	Dropout rate at follow up	
Norway	Universal	Duration: 6–8 weeks	n=45 (46%) at post-test	Results
			n=51 (53%) at 1 year	<u>Children</u>
	Setting	Participants	n=48 (49%) at 4 years	Small effect from pre to
	Research conducted in the city	n=89		post but no effect at 1- and
	of Tromsø	Mean age: ~4 years		4-years follow up
				Parenting
	Population	Dropout rate at follow up		Difference in positive
	Volunteers from the community	n=23 (25%) at posttest		parenting and harsh
	Children aged 2 to 8 years	n=23 (25%) at 12 months		discipline were seen at 1
	59% boys	n=27 (29%) at 4 years		years FU ($\eta^2=0.12$ and
	Mean ECBI IS >Norwegian			$\eta^2=0.05$) and maintained at
	mean scores			4 years (g=0.63 and
	78% of parents had a bachelor's			g=0.37).

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	degree or higher Inclusion and exclusion criteria			<i>Attendance rate</i> Not reported
	Exclusion: ECBI Intensity scores			
	above the 90th percentile			Program integrity
				Not reported but therapists
	Length of follow-up			completed check-lists and
	12 months			parent meetings were
	4 years			videotaped for evaluation
				weekly
Rimestad	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2017	Evaluate effects of adding	Clinical psychologists	PT (Parent training) only	Child behavior problems
[59]	teacher training to IY PT in a	accredited or under education in		
Denmark	community sample of children	IY. TT was delivered by the	Deliverer	Measures
	with early ADHD problems.	program developers	See Intervention group	ECBIIS
				SESBI-R (teachers)
	Study design	Program extent	Description	SDQ
	RCT	PT + TT condition	12 sessions Incredible Years Basic,	
			3 sessions ADVANCE Program	Results
	Prevention level	PI, Parent training:	(Webster-Stratton	Improvements in both
	Indicated	See control group	2011), three additional sessions.	groups over time but no
	Catting	TT To all an training	Parents of 6-/ children + 2 group	significant differences
	Setting	<u>11, Teacher training:</u>	leaders/group	between groups.
	centre for ADHD, a non-prom	ADUD based on IV Desig	Danticinauto	Attor day on wate
	Denmark	ADHD, based on 11 Basic	r = 20 (10% girls)	ND
	Delimark	individual supervision	Mean age: 72.5 months	INIX
	Population	marviadar supervision	Ethnicity: not reported	Program integrity
	Parents of children self-referred	Participants	Edimenty. not reported	Treatment program
	to the Centre for ADHD	n=34 (35.3% girls)	Dropout rate at follow up	integrity checklist filled in
	41% had an ADHD diagnosis	Mean age: 75 5 months	n=3 (10%) at 12 months for	after every session and
	prior to the study	Ethnicity: not reported	parents' report: $n=14$ (53%) for	checked by certified Peer
	21% received medical treatment		teachers' report	Coaches.
		Dropout rate at follow up		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=7 (21%) at 12 months for		
	Child between 3 and 8 years	parents' reports; n=9 (27%) for		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	6		
Country	Population			
·	Follow-up			
	with ADHD symptoms	teachers' report		
		Four of the teachers		
	Length of follow-up	discontinued the TT program;		
	6 months after end of the	three gave as reason a too busy		
	program	schedule, and one illness.		
Scott	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Effectiveness and costs of IY	For IY: mainly psychology	Telephone helpline if needed	Child antisocial behavior
[60]	and a literacy program, for	degree plus IY certification		Parenting
UK	children with elevated risk of		Deliverer	
	antisocial behavior	Program extent	Same staff as for interventions	Measures
		Group size: 4–8 parents for 2 ¹ / ₂		PACS interview
	Study design	hr/week.	Description	ECBI
	RCT-individual level	IY: 12 sessions	Advising on how best to access	Observation (parenting)
		SPOKES literacy program: 10	regular services	PP
	Prevention level	sessions		Semi-structured interview
	Indicated	Revision: 6 sessions	Participants	(parenting)
			n=51 (27% girls)	
	Setting	Participants	Mean age: 5.24 years	Results at follow up
	Eight schools in London among	n=61 (32% girls)	Ethnicity: not reported	<u>Parenting</u>
	the 5% most deprived English	Mean age: 5.18 years		Significant improvement
	boroughs	Ethnicity: not reported	Dropout rate at follow up	in positive and negative
			n=0 (0%)	strategies with d between
	Population	Dropout rate at follow up		0.31 and 0.59 (interview)
	Screening of all children 5–6	n=3 (5%)		and positive strategies
	years for conduct symptoms,			(observation). No
	n=936			significant differences in
				questionnaires.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			
	SDQ conduct scale ≥ 5 or DSM			Child behavior
	ODD items ≥ 10			Significant improvement
	Child free of clinically apparent			in ASB (parent interview)
	developmental delay.			and problems (ECBI)
				No difference (teachers)
	Length of follow-up			Attandance as to
	9 months			Attendance rate
				$41/61$ attended ≥ 5 sessions

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	o accome and results
Dofomonoo	Sotting	intervention group	Control group	
Kelefelice	Setting Develoption			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
				Program integrity Training, self-completed treatment adherence schedules, responding to weekly written feedback from participants and
				weekly supervision
Scott 2010 [61] UK	AimInvestigate generalizability of SPOKES, IY and a literacy program.Study design RCTPrevention level SelectiveSelectiveSouthwark, an inner-city London borough, a high-risk, ethnically diverse and deprived area, ranking in the highest 2% of deprivation of levels in England.Population All children in reception and year one, n=672. Children were screened (SDQ CD ≥5 or DSM ODD ≥10). High-risk children were randomized in a ratio of 2:1 och low risk in a ratio of 1:2 to be approached for the study.	 Program deliverer IY: 2 leaders per group, one with psychology degree Program extent IY Basic: 12 weekly sessions SPOKES: shortened to 6 weekly sessions Time/session: 2h Participants n=88 (51% girls) Mean age: 66.4 months Ethnicity: minorities 76% Dropout rate at follow up n=14 (16%) 	Control condition CAU Deliverer NA Description Access to a general practitioner, school-based drop-in service, and specialist mental health service Participants n=86 (46% girls) Mean age: 65.7 months Ethnicity: minorities 76% Dropout rate at follow up n=8 (9%)	Outcome Parenting Child behavior Measures Observation of parent- child interaction at home Semi-structured interview (parenting) PACS Interview SDQ CD (teacher, mother) Results Parenting Observation: Significant improvement on child- centered parenting (ES 0.42) and global negative affect (ES 0.33). Otherwise, ns effects Interview: significant increase in use of calm discipline (ES 0.38) only. Child behavior No significant differences

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			sessions; 1/3 of parents did
	Child free of clinically apparent			not attend at all
	global developmental delay.			
				Program integrity
	Length of follow-up			As for [99]
	9 months			
Stewart Brown	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2004	Effectiveness of IY "Parents and	Health visitor	No intervention	Child behavior problems
[62]	Children" in a non-clinical			
UK	population	Program extent	Deliverer	Measures
		Nb sessions: 10	NA	ECBI
	Study design	Time/session: 2.5 hours		SDQ
	RCT- after matching on ECBI	Duration (weeks): 10	Description	
			NA	Results
	Prevention level	Participants		Significant improvement
	Indicated	n=60	Participants	on ECBI IS and SDQ CD
			n=56	at 6months, but not at 12
	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up		months
	Three general practices in a	n=12 (20%) at 6 months	Dropout rate at follow up	No significant difference
	socio-demographically mixed	n=16 (28%) at 12 months	n=10 (18%) at 6 months	between groups at 12
	area of Oxford		n=13 (23%) at 12 months	months on any other SDQ
				or ECBI score
	Population			Both groups improved
	Respondents in a postal			significantly.
	survey (response rate 70%)			
	Child age: 2–8 years, mean: 4.6			Attendance rate
				34 of 60 attended at least
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			50% of meetings
	ECBI score >100			
	Excluded: Children already			Program integrity
	receiving treatment for behavior			Weekly supervision
	problems and children with			meetings
	learning difficulties			
	Length of follow-up			
	6 and 12 months			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
·	Follow-up			
Webster Stratton	Aim	Intervention	Control condition	Outcome
1998	Effectiveness of PARTNERS,	PARTNERS in addition to Head	WL with Head Start as usual.	Child conduct problems
[63]	IY for parents and teacher	Start		Parenting
(gamla rapporten)	training		Deliverer	_
USA	_	Program deliverer		Measures
	Study design	Family service workers (FSW)	Description	Self-report, parenting
	RCT-cluster at center level	with MSc or BSc degree,	Head Start curriculum included	competencies
		trained for 3 days	parent education on topics as stress	CBCL externalizing/TRF
	Prevention level		management, nutrition, self-care,	ECBI
	Selective	Program extent	and dental care.	Structured observation,
		Parents: 8–16		DPICS-R and CII
	Setting	Nb sessions: 8–9 once weekly	Participants	
	Nine Head Start centers chosen	Time/session: 2h	n=167	Results at follow-up
	for their similarities with 64	Duration: 8–9 weeks	Mean age: 56.8 months	Significant improvements
	schools, within one large urban		Ethnicity: 51% children from	in parenting style (self-
	area in Northwest region of US.	Teachers: 2 days workshop	minorities	report and observation)
	_			Child behavior: ns
	Population	Participants	Dropout rate at follow up	according to mothers
	English-speaking families	n=345	n=60 (36%)	Significant improvement
	enrolled in Head Start. 85%	Mean age: 56.4 months	· · · ·	according to observers
	indicated interest	Ethnicity: 36% children from		_
	Families socially disadvantaged	minorities		Attendance rate
	(>80% on social			Average 5.9 sessions
	Welfare)	Dropout rate at follow up		(mothers)
		n=155 (45%)		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			Program integrity
	Child age: 3 to 7 years			High, monitored by
				random videotapes of
	Length of follow-up			group sessions
	12–18 months			
Webster Stratton	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2001	Effectiveness of two years IY	FSW with a MSc or BSc degree,	Regular Head Start curriculum as	Parenting
[64]	Basic PT and TT as an early	trained for 3 days	usual	Child behavior
USA	prevention program in Head			
	Start classrooms	Program extent PT	Participants	Measures
		Year 1:	13 classrooms from 5 centers.	PPI

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Study design	Group size: 6–10	n=103 children (36% girls)	Observation with CII and
	Cluster-RCT randomly assigned	Nb sessions: 12, once weekly	Ethnicity: 49% minorities	DPICS-R
	via lottery 2:1	Time/session: 2 ¹ / ₂ hours	Financial aid: 80%	Construct based on CBCL
		Year 2:		and ECBI
	Prevention level	Group size: 6–8	Dropout rate at follow up	
	Offered universally to a selected	Nb sessions: 4 boosters, once a	n=59 (43%)	Results at follow-up
	group	week		Trend for improvement of
		Time/session: 2 hours		positive parenting and
	Setting			child conduct problem but
	Two large urban Head Start	Program extent TT		no effect for negative
	districts in Seattle, US. Five	Nb sessions: 6, once monthly		parenting.
	school districts, 14 Head Start	Time/session: 6 hours		
	centers and 36 classes in Seattle			80% of children in the IY-
	area, US	Participants PT		group were below the at-
		23 classrooms from 9 centers		risk cut-off vs 48% of the
	Population	n=225 children (50% girls)		C children (p<0.008)
	540 families, 60% consented	Ethnicity: 69% minorities		
		Financial aid: 86%		Attendance rate
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			Mothers: mean 5.73
	Child age: 3–7 years	Dropout rate at follow up		sessions in year 1
	Speaking English, Vietnamese	n=50 (25%)		37% attended no sessions
	or			
	Spanish			Program integrity
				One session for each group
	Length of follow-up			leader was monitored by
	12 months			project leader
Weeland	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2017	Effectiveness of IY	Group leaders with a	No intervention	Child behavior Parenting
[65]		background in clinical child		practices
	Study design	psychology, certified by IY.	Participants	
Van Aar	RCT		n=190 (47% girls)	Measures
2019		Program extent	Mean age: 6.30 years	PPI
[66]	Prevention level	Group size: 8–15	Ethnicity: 87% Dutch	ECBI
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 14, once weekly +		Observation and DPICS-R
Overbeek		1 booster four weeks later	Dropout rate at follow up	
2021	Setting	Time/session: 2 hours	n=44 (23%)	Results

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome and results
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
[67]	Two Dutch regional health			Post-test, 4 months FU
	care organizations in two large	Participants		ECBI: d=0.35
The Netherlands	and two small municipalities	n=197 allocated (42% girls)		Observation: ns
		Mean age: 6.3 years		differences
	Population	Ethnicity: 85% Dutch		Parenting: significantly
	Screening of all families with			better reported parent
	children 4–8 years (n=20 048)	Dropout rate at follow up		practices and observed
		n=16 (8%) at post-test		positive practices. Ns
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=17 (9%) 4 months FU		negative practices
	ECBI IS $\geq 75^{\text{th}}$ percentile	n=48 (24%)		
				At 2.5 years follow-up
	Length of follow-up			ECBI: d=0.33;
	Up to 2 ¹ / ₂ years			Teacher and self-report: ns
				differences
				Attendance rate
				Not reported as ITT
				11/15 sessions for active
				participants
				D
				Program integrity
				Following IY standard
				procedures, 70% of the
				standards were executed
Stattin				by trainers
2015				
2013				
[/]				
Hägström				
2017				
2017				
[0]				
Sweden				
See table for KOMET				

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **ECBI** = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; **TRF** = Teacher Report Form

New Beginnings

Table New Beginnings.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Sandler	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2020	Effectiveness and	Providers in community	Active 2-session	Parenting skills and child
[68]	generalizability of New	agencies by a single leader		behavior problem
	Beginning Program (NBG)		Deliverer	
Sandler		Program extent	Trained group-leader	Measures
2018	Study design	Group size: 4–15, average 9		Child Report of Parental
[69]	RCT	Nb sessions: 10 group sessions	Description	Behavior Inventory
		and two individual phone	In two-group session parents	Child Monitoring Scale
USA	Prevention level	sessions, once weekly. Parents	learned about the same parenting	CBCL (parents) Brief
	Selective	who did not attend a session	skills but did not complete home	Problem Monitor (child,
		were offered a 20-min self-	practice of these skills. The	teacher)
	Setting	administered make-up DVD	program was delivered to 22	
	Four family courts in two urban	with skill taught in the missed	mother groups and 22 father groups	Results
	and two small-town, rural	session	(average group size = 9.30, range =	At 10-month FU:
	counties in Arizona.		4–14).	Ns differences between
		Participants		groups in child mental
	Population	n=45 parents	Participants	health reported by child,
	Divorcing or separating families		n=385 parents	parent or teacher.
	Ethnicity: 40% minorities	Dropout rate at follow-up		No main effects on child
	Mother 57.1%, or father 42.9%,	n=141 (32%)	Dropout rate at follow-up	report of parenting skills
	Girls 47%.		n=86 (22%)	Father report of monitoring
	Education: 30% BSc or higher			significantly different
	Parents ages: 18 to 63 years			between groups.
	Mean age: 37.46 years			
	Children mean age: 8.43 years			Attendance rate
				24.0% never attended;
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			12.1% all 10 sessions.
	Families with children ages 3–			Mean nb 5.59 sessions.
	18.			
				Program integrity
	Length of follow-up			Assessed by objective rater
	Short-term: 10 months			coding of leader behavior
				per session. A high level of

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	inter vention group	control group	
Country	Population			
Country	Follow-up			
	Tonow-up			program integrity to the
				manual was reported
Wolchik	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	
2013	Efficacy	Two group leaders - clinicians	Literature control group	Mother-child relationship
[70]	Enlowy	with master's degree in clinical	Enterature control group	quality
[,]	Study design	psychology, social work, or	Deliverer	Child behavior
Wolchik	RCT	another mental health-related	Mailed to families at one-month	Mental health
2000		field	intervals	
[71]	Prevention level			Measures
[, -]	Selective	Program extent	Description	CRPBI
Wolchik		Nb sessions: 11 group sessions	Self-study program, mothers and	CBCL and ABCL
2002	Setting	(mothers and children), and $+2$	children each received three books.	DIS
[72]	Maricona County Phoenix	(only mothers)	along with syllabi to guide their	YSR aggression and
(båda från förra rapporten)	metropolitan area Arizona	Time/session: 1 75 hours	reading	delinquency
(oudu han forfu fupporten)	metropontani area, rinzona	Duration: 11 weeks	Tourning	Adult Self Report
USA	Population		Participants	CDI RCMAS
0.071	Divorced mothers with a 9- to	Participants	n=76	ebi, iteliinis,
	12-year-old child	n=164	11 /0	Results
	Mean age of interviewed	n=81 mother intervention	Dropout rate at follow up	At 6-month follow-up
	children: 10.4 years	n=83 mother and child	p=2 (3%) at 6 months	Significant difference vs
	Mean maternal age: 37 3	intervention	n = 16 (21%) at 15 years	control for mother and
	10% females	intervention.	11 10 (2170) at 15 years	child reported
	Custody: 63% sole maternal	Dronout rate at follow up		externalizing problems. No
	Ethnicity: 12% minorities	n=6 (2%) at 6 months		difference for internalizing
	Median yearly income: \$20,001	n=30 (18%) at 15 years		problems
	\$25,000	n=30 (1870) at 15 years		At 6 years
	\$25,000			At 0 years Sustained effects on
	Inclusion and exclusion emitaria			externalizing problems
	Mother divorced within the			At 15 years follow up
	nevious 2 years primary parent			Significantly fewer with an
	at least one child 0 to 12 years			internalizing disorder
	living most time with mother			OR=0.34
	neither the mother nor child in			or either an internalizing or
	treatment for psychological			an externalizing disorder
	problems no boyfriend or plan			OR=0.50
	to remarry during trial Stable			010 0.50
[72] (båda från förra rapporten) USA	Maricopa County, Phoenix metropolitan area, Arizona Population Divorced mothers with a 9- to 12-year-old child. Mean age of interviewed children: 10.4 years Mean maternal age: 37.3 49% females. Custody: 63% sole maternal Ethnicity: 12% minorities Median yearly income: \$20,001– \$25,000 Inclusion and exclusion criteria Mother divorced within the previous 2 years, primary parent, at least one child 9 to 12 years living most time with mother, neither the mother nor child in treatment for psychological problems, no boyfriend or plan to remarry during trial. Stable	(only mothers) Time/session: 1.75 hours Duration: 11 weeks Participants n=164 n=81 mother intervention n=83 mother and child intervention. Dropout rate at follow up n=6 (2%) at 6 months n=30 (18%) at 15 years	along with syllabi to guide their reading Participants n=76 Dropout rate at follow up n=2 (3%) at 6 months n=16 (21%) at 15 years	YSR aggression and delinquency, Adult Self Report CDI, RCMAS, Results <u>At 6-month follow-up</u> Significant difference vs control for mother and child reported externalizing problems. No difference for internalizing problems. <u>At 6 years</u> Sustained effects on externalizing problems. <u>At 15 years follow-up</u> Significantly fewer with an internalizing disorder OR=0.34, or either an internalizing or an externalizing disorder. OR=0.50

47 (147)

Author Year Reference Country	Aim Design Setting Population	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome measures
	Follow-up custody. Length of follow-up 6 months, and 15 years			Attendance Mothers attended in average 10 of 13 sessions and children 8.55 of 11 group sessions.
				<i>Program integrity</i> High level of program integrity was secured

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **RCMAS** = Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale

Parent – Child Interaction Therapy, PCIT

Table Parent – Child Interaction Therapy, PCIT.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Berkovits	Aim	Program	Program	Outcome
2010	Compare two abbreviated	PCIT in group format (PC-PCIT)	Self-guided PCIT (PCIT-AG)	Externalizing symptoms
[73]	versions of PCIT			
USA		Facilitator	Description	Measures
	Study design	Two graduate students in clinical	Educational handouts, same	ECBI IS
	RCT, blocked by clinic	psychology per group. They were	written material as for PC-PCIT	
		supervised in groups once a week		Results
	Prevention level	by two licensed psychologists,	Participants	Both groups improved
	Indicated	familiar with PCIT.	n=13 dyads (31% of children were	significantly from pre- to
			girls)	post treatment, no
	Setting	Program extent	Mean age: 55.23 years (15.91)	significant change between
	3 pediatric primary care clinics	Intensity: once a week	Ethnicity: 62% Caucasian	posttreatment and follow
	in Florida	Time/session: 1.5 hours	Annual income: 31% below \$30K	up.
		Duration: 4 weeks		
	Population	Group size: 2–4 mother-child	Dropout rate at follow up	No significant difference
	Maternal caregivers of 3-to 6-	dyads	8% at 6 months follow up	between groups, either at
	year children	Homework assignments		posttreatment or follow up

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 · · ·		
Country	Population			
J	Follow-up			
	•			
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Participants		Program integrity
	ECBI IS score between 68 and	n=17 dyads (29% of children		All sessions were
	132 (subclinical problems)	were girls)		audiotaped. 50% of them
		Mean age of child: 48 months		were randomly selected for
	Follow-up time	(9.77)		coding. Mean integrity
	6 months	Ethnicity: 65% Caucasian		98%
		Annual income: 50% below \$30K		
				Attendance rate
		Dropout rate at follow up		5/7 dropouts from PC-
		41% at 6 months follow up		PCIT never came to a
				session, 2 discontinued
Björseth	Aim	Facilitator	Control condition	Outcome
2016	Longterm effectiveness of PCIT	Clinical practitioners, who had	TAU except Incredible Years or	Externalizing symptoms
[74]		used PCIT as part of their routine	PMTO. Individual therapy for the	
Norway	Study design	service.	child and parent counselling most	Measures
	RCT	Experienced licensed child	common.	ECBI
		therapists. They were trained in		CBCL
	Prevention level	group format for 40 hours and	Facilitator	DPICS
	Indicated	had monthly supervision.	Clinical practitioners who had not	
			used PCIT. Experienced licensed	Results
	Setting	Program extent	psychologists or social workers	At 6 months: ECBI IS for
	Two outpatient child and	Until parents had reached mastery		the father improved
	adolescent mental health clinics		Description	significantly vs TAU
	in Norway	Participants		(d=0.56)
	Denslation	n=40 (49% girls)	Participants	At 19 months, ECDI and
	Population Concernational sector and shildness	Mean age: 5.7 years	n=41 (51% girls)	At 18 months: ECBI and
	Consecutively referred children	Eunicity: mostly Norwegian	Ethniciten un ethe Nerror cier	CBCL externalizing fated
	with behavior problems, n=137	50% had skilled worker as parent	Etimicity: mostly Norwegian	by mothers improved
	Inclusion and matusion origination	Dronout rate at follow up	0970 had skilled worker as parent	(d=0.64 and 0.61)
	Score at least 120 on ECDI (00 th	6/40 at 6 months	Dropout rate at follow up	(u - 0.04 and 0.01).
	percentile in Norway)	6/40 at 18 months	17/41 at 6 months	Positive parenting
	2. 7 years old	0/ to at 10 monuis	10/41 at 18 months	(d-2.58) and Negative
			10/71 at 10 monuls	(u=2.50) and Negative parenting $(d=1.46)$
	Children with ASD or mental			improved significantly vs
	 Prevention level Indicated Setting Two outpatient child and adolescent mental health clinics in Norway Population Consecutively referred children with behavior problems, n=137 Inclusion and exclusion criteria Score at least 120 on ECBI (90th percentile in Norway) 2–7 years old Children with ASD or mental 	group format for 40 hours and had monthly supervision. Program extent Until parents had reached mastery Participants n=40 (49% girls) Mean age: 5.7 years Ethnicity: mostly Norwegian 50% had skilled worker as parent Dropout rate at follow up 6/40 at 6 months 6/40 at 18 months	 Facilitator Clinical practitioners who had not used PCIT. Experienced licensed psychologists or social workers Description Participants n=41 (51% girls) Mean age: 5.9 years Ethnicity: mostly Norwegian 69% had skilled worker as parent Dropout rate at follow up 17/41 at 6 months 10/41 at 18 months 	DPICS Results At 6 months: ECBI IS forthe father improvedsignificantly vs TAU(d=0.56)At 18 months: ECBI andCBCL externalizing ratedby mothers improvedsignificantly vs TAU(d=0.64 and 0.61).Positive parenting(d=2.58) and Negativeparenting (d=1.46)improved significantly vs

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	S S S S S S		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	retardation were excluded			TAU.
				Program Integrity
				A co-therapist monitored
				the procedural program
				integrity in 45% of the
				PCIT sessions and
				provided feedback.
				4.1. T
				Attendance rate
				PCI1: 21 sessions
				TAU: 18.9 sessions
Comer		Program	Program	Outcome
2017	To evaluate PCIT in video	I-PCIT	PCIT	Disruptive behavior
[75]	conference format (I-PCIT)		T	symptoms, diagnoses
USA		Facilitator	Facilitator	14
	Study design	Clinical psychologist trainees	The same facilitators as TI-PCIT	Measures
	RC1, individual level	who completed yearly intensive		Parents: ECBI, CBCL,
		didactic training with a PCIT	Program extent	Masked evaluators: K-
	Prevention level	master	Standard PCIT	DBDS (conducted at the
	Indicated/early treatment	n		clinic for both conditions)
		Program extent	Participants	
	Setting	As standard PCIT but with a	n=20 (15% girls)	<i>Results</i>
	Two university-affiliated clinics,	webcam.	Mean age: 4.1 years (0.9)	Large to very large effect
	one in Florida and one in Boston	Mean number sessions to achieve	Ethnic/racial minority: 41.2%	sizes within subjects
		PCIT mastery: 21.7 (7.4) (both	Annual household income	Non-significant and
	Population	groups)	<\$50 000: 26.7%	relatively negligible
	Families seeking treatment for		>\$150 000: 26.7%	differences between
	child-behavior problems	Participants		groups
		n=20 (20% girls)	Dropout rate at follow up	
	Inclusion criteria	Mean age: 3.8 years (0.8)	40% at 6 months	Program integrity
	Child age: 3–5 years	Ethnic/racial minority: 43.8%		Self-reported session-
	DSM-IV ODD, CD and/or	Annual household income		integrity checklists.
	DBD-NOS according to DSM-	<\$50 000: 22%		50/ 01
	IV	>\$150 000: 27.7%		5% of the sessions were
	ECBI >132			checked by the lead

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	0		
Country	Population			
e e	Follow-up			
	<i>Exclusion criteria</i> More impairing problems than DSM-IV DBD Child on medication or psychotherapy to manage the	Dropout rate at follow up 25% at 6 months		supervisor, integrity was 88% <i>Attendance rate</i> 70% completed the program in both groups
	problems Caregiver or child history of severe physical or mental impairments			program in ootin groups
McCabe	Aim	Programs	Control condition	Outcome
2012	Evaluate two versions of PCIT	GANA (PCIT culturally adapted)	TAU, according to the choice of	Disruptive behavior
[76]	in a Mexican American sample	Standard PCIT	the therapist	
	vs TAU			Measures
McCabe		Facilitator	Facilitator	ECBI, DPICS, CBCL
2009	Study design	Bilingual practicum students from	Therapists without training in	
[77]	RCT, individual level	psychology doctoral program.	PCIT at the same clinic.	Results
		They had 40 hours training by the	Supervision by the principal	All groups improved but
USA	Prevention level	principal investigator, who was	investigator 1 hour weekly.	problems were still
	Indicated/early treatment	also responsible for supervision, 1		significant at follow up.
		hour weekly.	Description	
	Setting		Unlimited number of therapies	GANA: significantly better
	One community mental health	Program extent	and sessions.	than TAU for ECBI IS
	clinic in San Diego	According to the standard version		(d=0.81), CBCL int
	Densletten	of PCII		(d=0.56) and ext, $(d=0.65)$
	Population n=102 familias ware servered by	Panticinanta CANA	n=18 (39% girls)	CBCL IP (d=0.03)
	n=103 families were screened by	Participants GANA r=21 (22.89) (airle)	Ist comparation A manipul 77.80/	No difference for ECBI P.
	aligible and concented	II = 21 (23.8% gIIIS)	A prusi income: \$20,300	DCIT on CPCL int
	engible and consented	1 st generation American: 71,4%	Annual meome. \$20 500	
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Annual income: \$ 26 000	Dropout rate at follow up	PCIT: no significant
	Age: 3–7 years		5/18 at average 15.90 (4.25)	differences vs TAU.
	EBCI IS score > clinical cutpoint	Participants PCIT	months post treatment (range 6.58	
		n=19 (26.3% girls)	to 24.47 months)	Program integrity
		Mean age: 48.9 months		Coded from session
		1 st generation American: 78.9%		videotapes. 82% of items

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 r		
Country	Population			
country	Follow-up			
		Annual income: \$ 22 700		were present.
		Dropout rate at follow up		Attendance rate
		GANA: 1/21 at average 15.9		GANA: mean 13.9
		months post treatment		sessions
		PCIT: 4/19		PCIT: mean 13.4 sessions
				TAU: 10.94 sessions
Graziano	Aim	Program	Program	Outcome
2020	Efficacy of an intensive version	PCIT-I	PCIT-T	External behavior
[78]	of PCIT (PCIT-I) compared with			problems, parenting skills
USA	a time limited PCIT (PCIT-T)	Facilitator	Facilitator	and child compliance
		Clinical psychology or mental	Clinical psychology or mental	
	Study design	health counseling graduate	health counseling graduate	Measures
	RCT, individual level	students. At least 40 hours	students. At least 40 hours	ECBI, DPICS-IV
		training and weekly supervision	training and weekly supervision	
	Prevention level	by a licensed clinical	by a licensed clinical	Results
	Indicated/selective	psychologist, certified in PCIT	psychologist, certified in PCIT	PCIT-I not inferior to
				PCIT-T in parenting and
	Setting	Program extent	Program extent	child behavior outcomes at
	One outpatient clinic in a large	5 days/week for 2 weeks, 60–90	Once weekly for 10 weeks, 60–90	posttest and follow up
	urban southeastern city in the	min each	min each	
	US, with a large Latino	No requirements of mastery to	No requirement of mastery to	Both groups made
	population	progress	progress	comparable improvements
				in 6 out of 7 outcomes,
	Population	Participants	Participants	ECBI-P, favored PCIT-T
	n=142 families were screened.	n=30 (30% girls)	n=30 (40% girls)	
	60 families were eligible and	Mean age: 4.40 years (1.47)	Mean age: 4.25 years (1.10)	Program integrity
	consented to participate	Proportion Hispanics: 93%	Proportion Hispanics: 77%	Not systematically
		Annual household income	Annual household income	measured
	Inclusion criteria	<\$35 000: 18%	<\$35 000: 24%	
	Child age: 2–7 years			Attendance rate
	ECBI score above clinical cutoff	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	PCIT-I: more likely to
	(T score ≥60)	10% at 6–9 months posttest	7/30 at 6–9 months posttest	drop out before beginning
				the treatment
	Exclusion criteria			PCIT-T: more likely to
	Intellectual disability, full scale			drop out from treatment.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	IQ <70			
	ASD			

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **DBD** = Disruptive Behavior Disorders Rating Scale; **ECBI** = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory

Triple P and Stepping Stones Triple P

Table Triple P and Stepping Stones Triple P.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Baker	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2017	Efficacy of Triple P Online Brief	Triple P Level 3	Waitlist	Child behavior, adjustment
[79]				and parental efficacy
Australia	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	
	RCT, individual level	Self-directed online interactive	n=100 (42% girls)	Measures
		format	Mean age: 4.26	ECBI
	Prevention level		Ethnicity: 75% native	CAPES
	Indicated	Program extent	SES: Average. Educational	PS
		Sessions at user discretion.	attainment above average,	
	Setting	Average usage 228 mins	perceptions of financial adversity	Results
	Research	Average logins: 6	common	Child measures
		8 weeks		Both groups improved at
	Population		Dropout rate at follow-up	post-test. No significant
	Self-referral from schools and	Participants	13% at 9 months	differences between
	childcare centers in South East	n=100 (48% girls)		groups.
	Queensland, Australia	Mean age: 4.57		
		Ethnicity: 75% native		Significant improvement
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	SES: Average. Educational		for I vs C on ECBI
	Inclusion:	attainment above average,		intensity, d=0.41 at follow
	Child age: 2–9 years	perceptions of financial		up.
	SDQ score ≥15	adversity common		
	Parents identified at least one of			Marginal time and group
	four topics covered in the	Dropout rate at follow-up		differences on CAPES.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	gr	BP	
Country	Population			
Country	Follow-up			
	program (i.e., disobedience,	13% at 9 months		
	fighting and aggression, going			Parental measures
	shopping, self-esteem) as an area			PS Moderate short term
	of concern			effects favoring
				intervention maintained at
	Exclusion			follow-up, d=0.31 to 0.51.
	Child disability including			
	language and speech impairment			Program integrity
	The parents were currently			NR
	seeing a professional for the			
	child's behavior difficulties			Attendance rate
	The parents were receiving			40% completed all 5
	psychological help			modules. 25% did not
	The parents were intellectually			complete any modules
	disabled.			
	Length of follow up			
	9 months; unclear whether post			
	baseline or posttest			
Bodenmann	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2008	Efficacy of Triple P in couples	Triple P level 4	C1: No intervention	Externalizing behavior
[80]	~		C2: Marital distress prevention	Parental behavior
(förra rapporten)	Study design	Facilitator	program (not included here)	
Switzerland	Individual RCT	Accredited Triple P provider		Measures
		D	Participants	ECBI
	Prevention level	Program extent	n=50 (49% girls)	PS (laxness+over-
	Universal	Nb sessions: 4 group sessions	Mean age: 6./ years	reactivity)
	Gentine	and 4 individual telephone	Ethnicity: 89.6% swiss citizenship	Dama Ka
	Setting	consultations	Education of mother: 30.6%	
	Recruitment via advertisements	Time/session: 2.5 hours (group	college/university	
	in newspapers in Switzerland.	(talanhana aangultations)	rainity annual income: Not	a significantly better than
	Population	Duration (weeks): 9	reported	no intervention(C1) at 1
	Couples with children aged 2, 12	Duration (weeks): 8	Dropout rate at follow up	year follow-up for ECBI.
	vers interested in getting help	Danticinants	C1: 20% women and 26% men	Porental mansuras
	with better management of	rarucipanis n=50 (46.0% girls)	dronned out from at least one	ratential ineasures.
	with better management of	n=50 (46.9% girls)	dropped out from at least one	I significantly better than

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	everyday family life.	Mean age: 6.4 years	timepoint	C1 at 1 year follow up for
		Ethnicity: 94% swiss citizenship		mothers d=0.41, but not
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Education of mother: 30.6%		for fathers on PS.
		college/university		
	Length of follow up	Family annual income:		Program integrity
	6 months and 12 months follow	92%>\$40 000		Regular supervision and
	up			session checklists
		Dropout rate at follow-up		
		4% women and 6% men		Attendance rate
		dropped out from at least one		Not reported
		timepoint		
Chu	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2015	Efficacy of GTTP as a universal	GTTP	CAU	Problem behavior
	intervention to reduce family			Parental behavior
New Zealand	risk factors associated with the	Facilitator	Participants	
	development of adolescent	Accredited Triple P facilitators	n=37	Measures
	problem behaviors.	_	Ethnicity: Composition comparable	SDQ
	~	Program extent	to NZ nationwide	PBC
	Study design	Nb sessions: 4	SES: Above average	PSA
	Individual RCT	Time/session 2h		
		Duration 8	Dropout rate at follow up	Results
	Prevention level	Dentisinente	n=31(16.2%)	SDQ (mother):
	Universal	Participants		Intervention group had
	G	n=35 (40.6% (total sample)		significantly lower score
	Setting	girls)		posttest. Results
	Community locations across	Mean age: 12.9 years (total		maintained at follow-up
	Auckland	Sample)		(d=0.50). At follow-up,
	Denvlation	Etinicity: Composition		adolescent rated SDQ
	Adalagaanta 12, 15 yaana	SES: Above evenese		intervention group
	Addrescents 12–13 years	SES: Above average		d=0.02
	Indusion and evolusion emitaria	Dropout rate at follow up		u-0.92.
	Inclusion and exclusion Criteria	p=27 (22.9%)		PBC self report:
	Child did not have a	$11^{-2}/(22.7/0)$		<u>I BC Sell-Tepolt.</u> No difference between
	developmental or intellectual			groups at postfest but
	disability			significantly lower scores
	uisability			significantly lower scores

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8F		
Country	Population			
country,	Follow-up			
	The child or parent did not			for intervention group at
	currently see a professional for			follow-up, d=0.82
	psychological or emotional			1
	problems.			Parental measures:
	-			Significant differences at
	Length of follow up			post and 6 months follow-
	6 months			up. PS laxness post:
				d=0.82, 6 months: d=0.84
				PS over reactivity post:
				d=0.90, 6 months d=0.57
				Program integrity
				Checklists employed. No
				analysis reported.
				Attendance rate
			~	Not reported
Frank	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2015	Efficacy of an adaption to	Triple P, level 4	Wait-list	Disruptive behavior
	enhance father engagement and			Parent behavior
New Zealand	teamwork.	Facilitator	Participants	
	Charles designs	Accredited Triple P facilitators	n=19	Measures
	Study design	Durante and and	Durante de la Cillera de	ECBI I and P
	Individual KC I	Program extent	Dropout rate at follow up	rs
	Brown and in the law of	IND SESSIONS:	n=1 mother, 2 fathers (5.5%)	Desce Ha
	Frevention level	rive face to face sessions		<i>Kesults</i>
	marcatea	Three telephone sessions		Unita Matemal reports:
	Satting	Time/session:		FCBLI: No significant
	Desearch Augkland urban area	Face to face: 2 h		post differences I vs C
	Research, Auckland urban area	Talenhone: 30 min		Significant decrease for
	Population			intervention group vs
	Advertisement recruited	Duration (weeks)		control at follow up
	Auventisement recruited	8 weeks		d=0.95
	Inclusion and exclusion evitavia	O WOORD		u -0.95.
	Inclusion and exclusion Criteria	Participants		FCBI P. Significantly
	11101031011.	1 unicipanis		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Children: 3–8 years	n=23 (31% girls total)		lower post-score in
	ECBI >55 by one parent and >45	Mean age: 5.55 years		intervention group vs
	by the other	Ethnicity: 81% of New Zealand		control. Not maintained at
	Both parents involved in raising	and European decent		follow up.
	their child	SES: above average		
				Paternal:
	Exclusion:	Dropout rate at follow up		Significantly lower post-
	Child had a developmental	n=2 mothers, 3 fathers (8.7%)		scores in intervention
	disability parents were currently			group vs control for ECBI
	seeing a professional for the			intensity and ECBI
	child's behavior difficulties or			problem which were
	their own psychological needs			maintained at follow-up,
				d=0.91 and d=1.19
	Length of follow-up			respectively.
	6 months			
				Parental measures:
				moderate to high effects
				posttest favoring
				intervention. Results
				maintained at follow up,
				d=0.62 for fathers and
				d=1.07 for mothers.
				Program integrity
				97%
				Attendance rate
TT ' ' 1	4 to	N	Control or a little a	
Heinrichs 2006		Trials D	Control condition	Child haharian and
2000	Effectiveness		no parenting intervention	child benavior and
[83]	Charles designs		Dentisiante	emotional disturbances
Heinriche	Chuston DCT stratified by second	Facultator	Participants r=0.4 (40% circle total)	Parental benavior
	structure	Licensed trainers	11-94 (49% giris total)	Maggunag
2014	suuclure	Buogugu autout	Duopout nate at fallow	CPCI
[04]	Draw and a relation	rogram extent	Dropout rate at Jottow up	
	r revention level	INU SESSIOIIS: 4	11-10(10.070) at 48 months	U-1KF

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
·	Follow-up			
Heinrichs	Universal	Time/session: 2h		PS
2017		Duration (weeks)		
[85]	Setting			Results
	Preschools in Braunschweig,	Participants		Child measures
Germany	Germany	n=186 (49% girls total)		Small effect on maternal
-		Mean age: 4.5 years (total		rating in favor of
	Population	sample)		intervention group at 1 and
	Children 2–6 years	Ethnicity: Large majority		2 years follow up, d=0.25
		Germans (total sample)		and d=0.32 for CBCL
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	SES: Schools with low degree		externalizing and at 4
	Child age: 2.6 to 6 years	of social problems		years follow-up, d=0.19
		overrepresented (total sample)		for CBCL Total.
	Exclusion:			
	Siblings of children already	Dropout rate at follow up		No effect on paternal or
	enrolled in the study and	n=18 (9.7%) at 48 months		teacher rating.
	families with problems			
	in communicating in German.			Parental measures
				Significant reduction in
	Length of follow-up			parental dysfunction
	Annually, up to 4 years			favoring intervention
				group at 1, 2 and 4 years
				follow up. d=0.18 and 0.24
				at 4 years for fathers and
				mothers respectively
				Program integrity
				>90%
				Attendance rate
				114 mothers attended at
				least ³ / ₄ sessions
				144 mothers attended at
17,1	4:	N. C		least one session
Kirby	Aim Efficience of Third D 1 4 16	Name of program	Control condition	Child had seein 11
2014	Efficacy of Triple-P adapted for	Adapted group I riple P for	CAU	Child benavior problem
լծԵյ	grandparents	grandparents. Level 4		Parental behavior

Year Design Intervention group Control group Reference Setting Country Population	
Reference Setting Country Population	
Country Population	
Follow-up	
Australia <i>Participants</i>	
Study design Facilitator n=26 (38.5% girls) Measures	
RCT individual level NR Mean age: 3.92 ECBI IS and PS	
Ethnicity: Predominantly PS	
Prevention level Program extent Caucasian/Australian	
Indicated Nb sessions: 6 SES: NR Results	
Time/session: 2 h Child measures	
Setting Nb telephone sessions: 3 Dropout rate at follow up Significantly lower H	CBI
Research, Queensland, Australia Time/session: $20/30$ min $n=1$ (3.8%) IS and PS scores fav	oring
Duration (weeks): 8 the intervention grou	2
Population posttest. Results	
Grandparents with concern about <i>Participants</i> maintained at follow	up.
the functioning of their $n=28$ (39.3% girls)	
grandparents or in clinical range Mean age: 4.88 Parental measures	
of stress, depression or anxiety, Ethnicity: Predominantly No significant group	
self-referral Caucasian/Australian differences reported	уу
SES: NR grandparents.	
Inclusion and exclusion criteria	
Inclusion Dropout rate at follow up Program integrity	
Grandparents providing at least $n=4(14.3\%)$ NR	
12 h care per week	
Child age: 2–9 years Attendance rate	
Grandparents attende	d
$\frac{\text{Exclusion}}{\text{m=8.65 of 9 sessions}}$	
Disability (child and	
grandparent)	
Currently professional help	
(parents)	
Longth of follows are	
Length of Jourow-up	
Viacture View Control condition	
Aim Name of program Control condition Outcome 2014 Effectiveness of SSTD in SSTD CAU Child behavior	
2014 Effectiveness of SSTF III SSTF CAU CHU	
The Netherlands in children with BMID Facilitator Participants	
Accredited SSTP health care n=98 (41.8% oirls) Monsuros	

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	G I		
Country	Population			
•	Follow-up			
	Study design	professionals	Mean age: 9.65 years	SDQ
	RCT, individual		Ethnicity: 99% Dutch	ECBI
		Program extent	SES: Medium/high	APQ
	Prevention level	Nb sessions: 8–10		
	Indicated	Time/session: 40–90 min	Dropout rate at 6 months	Results
		Duration (weeks): 10–12	n=7(7.1%)	No significant differences
	Setting			between groups on parent
	Health care center	Participants		rated ECBI or SDQ total
		n=111 (42.3% girls)		
	Population	Mean age: 9.91 years		Significant improvement
	Children 5–12 years with BMID	Ethnicity: 94.6% Dutch		on teacher rated SDQ total
	and psychosocial problems	SES: Medium/high		favoring intervention
				group posttest. Results
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Dropout rate at 6 months		were not maintained at
	Inclusion	n=56 (50.4%)		follow up.
	IQ between 50 and 85			
				No significant differences
	Exclusion			between groups on
	The child lived in residential			parenting
	care (except foster care)			
				Program integrity
	Length of follow-up			NR
	6 months			
				Attendance rate
				Participation varied
				between 5–10 sessions
				among completers.
Malti	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Effectiveness of Triple-P,	Triple P level 4	No intervention (C)	Aggressive behavior
[88]	PATHS and PATHS + Triple-P		PATHS	Non-aggressive conduct
		Facilitator	PATHS + Triple P	disorder
Eisner	Study design	Licensed Triple P providers		Parenting
2012	Cluster RCT (four groups)		Participants C	
[89]		Program extent	n=360	Measures
	Prevention level	Nb sessions: 4		SBQ rated by self, parents
Averdijk	Universal	Time/session: 2–2.5h	Participants PATHS	and teachers

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	group	control group	
Country	Population			
country ,	Follow-up			
2016	^	Duration (weeks): 8	n=339	АРО
[90]	Setting			
L]	56 elementary schools in Zürich.	Participants	Participants Triple P + PATHS	Results
Malti	Switzerland	n=339 (48% girls, total sample)	n=309	Triple P vs C
2012		Mean age: 7.45 years (total		No significant differences
[91]	Population	sample)	Dropout rate at follow up no	in child behavior reported
	Children entering the 1st year of	Ethnicity: 45% of non-Swiss	intervention	by parent, teacher or child
Switzerland	elementary school in the city of	nationality total	n=16 (4%) at 14 months	at any time
	Zurich, Switzerland.	SES: ISEI 44.6 (total)	n=57 (16%) at 38 months	5
		× ,		No significant group
	Length of follow-up	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up PATHS	differences in any of the
	2-, 14- and 38-months post	n=18 (5%) at 14 months	n=7(2%) at 14 months	parental outcomes at any
	intervention	n=68 (20%) at 38 months	n=46 (14%) at 38 months	time of observation in
				those that completed the
			Dropout rate at follow up PATHS	intervention.
			+ Triple P	
			n=10(3%) at 14 months	Program integrity
			n=52 (17%) at 38 months	NR
				Attendance rate
				N=235 enrolled in one of
				the Triple P courses
				n=144, parents completed
				all four Triple P sessions.
Palmer	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2019	Efficacy of TPDG/SET for	TPDG/SET (sufficient exemplar	DDDG Triple P	Child and parental
[92]	children with	training)		behavior
New Zealand			Facilitator	
	Study design	Facilitator	Accredited Triple P discussion	Measures
	RCT individual	Accredited Triple P discussion	group trainer	ECBI IS and PSSDQ total
		group trainer		PS
	Prevention level	_	Participants	
	Indicated	Program extent	n=35 (34.3% girls)	Results
		Nb sessions: 6	Mean age:	Child outcomes
	Setting	Time/session: 2	Ethnicity: Predominantly New	Significant reduction in
	Research, Auckland area	Duration (weeks): 8	Zealander/European	ECBI IS and PS favoring

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting		8F	
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	•		SES: Average/Above average	SET at posttest. Results
	Population	Participants	C C	maintained at follow up,
	Recruitment method not	n=43 (37.2% girls)	Dropout rate at 6 months	d=0.42 and 0.61.
	mentioned	Mean age:	n=12 (34.3%)	
		Ethnicity: Predominantly New		No significant differences
	Inclusion and criteria	Zealander/European		in SDQ.
	Inclusion:	SES: Average/Above average		
	Child 5–8 years			Parental outcomes
	ECBI≥45	Dropout rate at 6 months		Significant improvement
		n=9 (20.9%)		in parenting style at
	Exclusion:			posttest which were
	Child: developmental or			maintained at follow up,
	intellectual disability or other			d=0.53
	health impairment, regular			
	contact with a health			Program integrity
	professional for behavioral			92.5%
	problems			
	Parent: currently seeing a mental			Attendance rate
	nealth professional for emotional			NK
	or psychological			
	problems.			
	Length of follow-up			
	6 months			
Plant	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2007	Effectiveness of two versions of	Enhanced SSTP	C1: Standard SSTP	Child and parental
[93]	SSTP		C2: Waitlist	behavior
Australia		Facilitator		
	Study design	Psychologist and post graduate	Facilitator	Measures
	Individual RCT	training psychologists.		FOS-NCB and FOS-NPB
			Participants C1	DBC-D
	Prevention level	Program extent	n=26 (30.8% girls)	CPC-B
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 16	Mean age: 54.62	PS
		Time/session: 60–90 min	Ethnicity: NR	
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 16	SES: average/above average	Results
	Research, Queensland, Australia			Intervention vs. waitlist

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8 · · ·		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	PopulationRecruitment via advertisement at government early intervention servicesInclusion criteria Child age: <6 years Development disability ECBI IS \geq 131 or PS \geq 15Length of follow-up 12 months	Participants n=24 (29.2% girls) Mean age: 56.63 months Ethnicity: NR SES: average/above average Dropout rate 12 months n=2 (5%)	Dropout rate 12 months n=4 (16%) Participants C2 n=24 (16.7% girls) Mean age: 54.04 Ethnicity: NR SES: average/above average Dropout rate 12 months n=4 (16%)	Significantly lower scores on FOS-NCB and CBC-B in comparison to control <u>Intervention vs. standard</u> <u>SSTP:</u> Significantly lower scores on CPC-B for intervention at post measurement. At follow up DBC-D significantly lower in comparison to control. <i>Integrity</i> 100%
				<i>Attendance rate</i> NR
Sampaio	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2015	Costs and effectiveness of levels	Triple P level 2 and 3	Waitlist	Child behavior, based on
[94]	2 and 3 of the Triple P			children at least 3 years old
Sweden	_	Facilitator	Participants	
	Study design	NR	n=121 (% girls NR)	Measures
	Cluster RCT		Mean age:	ECBI-22
		Program extent	Ethnicity: 87% had parent born in	
	Prevention level	Level 2: 3x90 min group	Sweden	Results
	Universal	seminars	SES: mixed	No significant group
		Level 3: up to 4 15–20 min		differences at any of the
	Setting	individual sessions	Dropout rate at follow up	follow ups.
	All preschools in Uppsala		17% at 6 months	
	municipality; 22 were interested	Participants	31–34% at 12 and 18 months	Program integrity
		n=234 (% girls NR)		NR
	Population	Mean age:		
	Self-selected parents to children	Ethnicity: 89% had parent born		Attendance rate
	2–5 years	ın Sweden		29% of the parents
		SES: mixed		attended at least one
	Length of follow-up			session

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
•	Follow-up			
	6, 12, 18 months	Dropout rate at follow up		
		20% at 6 months		
		36–37% at 12 and 18 months		
Sanders	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Effectiveness of Triple P Online	TPOL	Every Parent's Self-Help workbook	Child behavior
[95]	Program (TPOL) vs Self-help		(SHTP)	Parenting style
New Zealand	Triple P (SHTP)	Program extent		
		Online access	Description	Measures
	Study design	8 modules with the same	10 weekly sessions including	ECBI
	Individual stratified RCT noninferiority trial	content as SHTP	suggested homework	PS
		Participants	Participants	Results
	Prevention level	n=97 (33% girls total)	n=96 (33% total)	Child outcomes
	Indicated	Mean age: 5.63 total sample	Mean age: 5.63 total sample	
		Ethnicity: Predominantly New	Ethnicity: Predominantly New	Both groups improved.
	Setting	Zealand European	Zealand European	TPOL was noninferior to
	Research	SES: Average, above average	SES: Average, above average	SHTP.
	Population	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Parental outcomes
	Children 3–8 with elevated	n=9 (9.3%) 6 months	n=7(7.3%) at 6 months	No significant group
	levels of disruptive behavior			differences at post and
	-			follow up.
	Length of follow-up			1
	6 months			Program integrity
				NR
				Attendance rate
				NR
Sanders	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2000	Compare three versions of Triple	Enhanced Triple P Level 5	Standard Triple P Level 4	Child and parent behavior
[96]	P	*	Self-directed Triple P Level 4	*
Australia		Facilitator	Waitlist for posttest (not reported	Measures
	Study design	12 practitioners (psychologists	here)	ECBI
	Individual RCT	or psychiatrists)		SESBI
		/	Facilitator	DISC
	Prevention level	Program extent	See Intervention group	PS

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8	0	
Country	Population			
e e	Follow-up			
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 17		
		Time/session: 60–90 min	Description	Results
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 17	-	All groups improved
	Community health and		Participants	without significant
	neighborhood centers	Participants	Standard Triple P	differences between
		n=79	n=77	groups
	Population	Mean age: 84.94 months	Mean age: 82.63 months	C 1
	Advertisement recruitment,	Ethnicity: Caucasian	Ethnicity: Caucasian	Program integrity
	children 3–4 years	·		100%
	ž	Dropout rate at follow up	Self-directed Triple P	
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=25 (32%) at 12 months	n=78	Attendance rate
	ECBI IS>127 or PS>11	n=31 (39%) at 36 months	Mean age: 83.72 months	
	At least one of the following:		Ethnicity: Caucasian	
	(a) maternal depression; BDI≥20			
	(b) relationship conflict; PPC \geq 5		Dropout rate at follow up	
	(c) single parent		Standard Triple P	
	(d) low SES		25% at 12 months and 35% at 36	
			months	
	Exclusion			
	(a) developmental disorder or		Self-directed Triple P	
	significant health impairment		36% at 12 months and 48% at 36	
	(b) child getting help for		months	
	behavioral problems			
	(c) the parents currently			
	receiving therapy for			
	psychological problems or			
	intellectually disabled			
	Length of follow-up			
	12 and 36 months			
Sanders	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2012	Efficacy of TPOL.	Triple P online level 4	Internet as usual	Child and parent behavior
[97]				
Australia	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	Measures
	RCT individual	Self directed online access	n=56 (35.7% girls)	ECBI
			Mean age: 4.41 years	SDQ

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting	8F		
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Prevention level	Program extent	Ethnicity: 91% Australian total	PS
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 8 modules	SES: Above average	
			2	Results
	Setting	Participants	Dropout rate at follow up	Child outcomes
	Research	n=60 (30% girls)	n=14% at 6 months	Significantly lower scores
		Mean age: 4.92 years		for intervention vs control
	Population	Ethnicity: 91% Australian total		in ECBI problem and
	Advertising. Parents to children	SES: Above average		intensity at post
	2–9 years	5		measurement and follow
		Dropout rate at follow up		up, d=0.74 and 0.60.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=13% at 6 months		• •
	Inclusion			Significantly lower scores
	(a) elevated ECBI			for intervention vs control
	(b) access to a computer and			for SDQ conduct and
	broadband internet connection			emotion at posttest but not
	(c) parent ability to read English			at follow up.
	at Year 5 level.			1
				Parental outcomes
	Exclusion			Significant improvement
	See Sanders 2000 problems.			in parenting style at post
	1			assessment and follow up.
	Length of follow-up			d=0.69 till 0.84.
	6 months			
				Program integrity
				NR
				Attendance rate
				43% had completed all
				modules posttest
Spijkers	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2013	Effectiveness of Triple P in	Primary care Triple P level 3	CAU	Child and parent behavior
[98]	primary care			1
The Netherlands		Facilitator	Facilitator	Measures
	Study design	Triple P practitioners		SDO
	Individual RCT	1 1	Description	ECBI
		Program extent		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	Prevention level	Nb sessions: 4	Participants	Results
	Indicated	Time/session: 20–30 min	n=46 (32.4% girls)	Child and parent outcomes
		Duration (weeks)	Mean age: 10.6	No significant differences
	Setting		Ethnicity:	intervention vs control at
	Routine community pediatric	Participants	SES:	any point of measurement.
	care	n=47 (55.6% girls)	Other characteristics:	
		Mean age: 10.57		Program integrity
	Population	Ethnicity:	Dropout rate post	NR
	Normal risk population of	SES:	n=33 (28.3%)	
	primary school children, 9-11	Other characteristics:		Attendance rate
	years		Dropout rate 6 months	The number of PCTP
		Dropout rate post	n=27 (41.3%)	sessions varied from one to
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=32 (32%)		four
	Inclusion		Dropout rate 12 months	
	SDQ total ≥11	Dropout rate 6 months	n=30 (34.8%)	
		n=27 (42.5%)		
	Exclusion			
	1) developmental delay or	Dropout rate 12 months		
	disorder 2) child currently	n=30 (36.2%)		
	receiving treatment for			
	behavioral problems; 3) chronic			
	disease involving three or more			
	medical consultations in the			
	previous 2 months; 4) parental			
	divorce, death, or severe illness			
	of someone to whom the child is			
	attached in the previous 6			
	months; 5) parents in therapy for			
	psychological or relationship			
	problems; 6) parents unable to			
	read or speak Dutch; 7)			
	behavioral or emotional			
	problems in the child beyond the			
	scope of PCTP; 8) situations			
	involving child safety such as			
	child maltreatment, parental			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
	psychiatric disorder, or alcohol			
	or drug abuse.			
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	<u>Post</u>			
	6 months			
	12 months			
Tellegen	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Efficacy	Stepping Stones Triple P	CAU and wait list	Child behavior problems
[99]				Parenting
Australia	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	
	RCT, individual	Practitioners with degrees in	n=29 (3 girls)	Measures
		psychology and accredited in	Mean age: 5.69 (2.12)	ECBI IS and PS
	Prevention level	the program	Ethnicity: 89% White	Parental Scale
	Indicated		Employment of father: 95%	Observation of child and
		Program extent	Higher education: 59%	parent interaction
	Setting	Nb sessions: 4	D. A. A.	
	Unclear, but took place in one	Time/session: according to	Dropout rate	<i>Results</i>
	large city	need, 15 to 105 min	3/29	Significant difference
	Denvlation	Duration: app 8 weeks		between groups in child
	Population	Dentisianuta		benavior and dyslunctional
	Self- selected, advertisements	Participants		fallow we
	and information through health	1-55 (0 girls)		lollow up.
	care and support organizations	Ethnicity 28% White		No difference between
	Inclusion avitavia	Employment of father: 00%		groups on observed child
	Child 2 9 years with an ASD	Higher education: 54%		and parent behaviors
	diagnosis from a pediatrician or	Inglief education: 5470		posttest and at follow up
	child nsvchiatrist	Dropout rate		positiosi and at tonow up.
	Parental concern about social	7/35		Program integrity
	emotional behavioral or	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		97% of content was
	developmental problems			completed
	acterophichai problems			completed
	Length of follow-up			Attendance
	Posttest and 6 months later			24/35 attended all

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	
Reference	Setting			
Country	Population			
	Follow-up			
Tully	Aim	Name of program	Control condition	Outcome
2017	Effectiveness of two versions of	Standard Triple P	Brief parenting intervention (BPI),	Child and parent behavior
[100]	Triple P for toddler parents		level 3 Triple P discussion group	-
Australia		Facilitator	Waitlist (posttest only)	Measures
	Study design	First author, a registered		Observations
	Individual RCT	psychiatrist, accredited in Triple	Facilitator	PA-SEC
		Р.	As for the Intervention	CBCL
	Prevention level			PS
	Indicated	Program extent	Description	
		Nb sessions: 4 face-to-face	One group session: 2 hours	Results
	Setting	4 telephone calls	Two telephone sessions: 20 min	Child outcomes
	Self-referral from a community	Time/session face-to-face: 2h,	each	Significant reduction
	media campaign and flyers sent	telephone: 20 min		favoring standard Triple P
	to child care centers	Duration: 8 weeks	Participants BPI	vs BPI or waitlist in
			n=24	observed aggression,
	Population	Participants		maternal PA-SEC and
	Children 2–3 years	n=23 (30.4% girls (total))	Participant's waitlist	CBCL aggression posttest.
		Mean age: 31 months (total)	n=22	No significant differences
	Inclusion criteria	Ethnicity: Predominantly		at follow up.
	(a) child aged 24–47 months; (b)	Australian (total)	Dropout rate at follow up	
	parent concerned about child	SES: 51% of parents had	BPI	Parental outcomes
	PA; (c) 1 SD above the mean on	university degree (total)	25%	At posttest significant
	PA-SEC; (d) parent/s able to			improvement (intervention
	complete questionnaires in	Dropout rate at 6 months		vs WL and intervention vs
	English; (e) no child	26%		BPI) in parenting style on
	developmental delay or			most PS scales. Moderate
	disability; (f) not on treatment			effect size.
	for child behavior			No significant group
				differences at follow up
	Length of follow-up			
	6 months			Program integrity
				99.5%
				Attendance rate
				SPI families received an
				average of 6.9/8 group/

Author Year Reference	Aim Design Setting	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome measures
Country	Follow-up			
				telephone sessions and average participation time was 8 hr 23 min. Mothers and partners attended 89% and 49% of all group sessions, respectively. BPI families received an average of 2.9/3 sessions and average participation time was 2 hr 36 min. Overall 92% of mothers and 79% of partners attended the single group session

APQ = Alabama Parenting Questionnaire; BPI = Behavior Problems Index; CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; CPC-B = Care-giving Problem Checklist-Difficult Child Behavior; C-TRF = Caregiver-Teacher Report Form; DBC-D = Developmental Behavior Checklist-Disruptive Subscale; ECBI = Eyberg Child Behaviour Inventory; FOS-NCB = Family Observation Schedule - Observed Negative Child Behavior; FOS-NPB = Family Observation Schedule - Observed Negative Parent Behavior; SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; PBC = Problem Behaviour Checklist

Skolprogram

Coping Power

Tabell Coping Power.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Muratori	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2015	Effectiveness of Coping Power	CPP-certified trained	No intervention	Total emotional and
[101]	at universal level	psychologists		behavioral difficulties,
		and class teachers.	Participants	conduct problems,
Muratori	Study design		K=4 classes in 2 schools	emotional problems
2016	Cluster RCT (classrooms)	Program extent	n=71 (55% girls)	
[102]		Coping Power Program	Mean age: 89 months	Measures
	Prevention level	classroom-based version	Ethnicity: 80% Italians	SDQ teacher version
Italy	Universal	Nb sessions: 24	SES: NR	
		Time/session: 60–75 min		Results
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 24 weeks	Dropout rate at follow-up	Post test
	Two schools in Italy		n=9 (13%)	Significant positive results
		Participants ³		for SDQ total for
	Population	K=5 classes in 2 schools		intervention group
	Students in 1st and 2end grades	n=113 (49% girls)		compared to the control.
		Mean age: 92 months		NS differences on conduct
	Inclusion and exclusion	Ethnicity: 84% Italians		or emotional problems.
	criteria	SES: NR		
	None reported			<u>At follow up</u>
		Dropout rate at follow-up		Still sig positive results for
	<i>Length of follow-up</i> Short-term:	n=13 (12%)		total difficulties for
	1 year			intervention group
				compared to the control,
				$\eta^2 = 0.42$. No sig results on
				conduct or emotional
				problems.
				Attendance rate
				Program integrity
				A certified CPP supervisor

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	8 . F		Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
				completed a checklist
				about variations from the
				manual, mean score 2.90
				(SD=0.40) (note: mean
				score 3.60, reported in the
				follow up study.
Lochman	Aim	Three intervention groups: I1:	Control condition	Outcome
2002	Add-on effect of interventions	Coping Power only	Service as usual (SAU)	Delinquency
[103]	directed at teachers and parents	I2: Classroom Intervention only		Aggressive behavior
		I3: I1 + I2	Participants	Parenting
Lochman	Study design		n=63 (32% girls)	
2002	Cluster RCT (for classroom	Program deliverer	Mean age: NR	Measures
[104]	intervention), individual (for	<u>I1</u>	Ethnicity: 81% African Americans	Delinquency score drawn
	Coping Power)	Most group sessions were co-led		from NYS
Lochman		by a grant-funded school-family	Dropout rate at follow-up	TOCA-R aggression
2013	Prevention level	program specialist and by a		subscale
[105]	Indicated	school guidance counsellor		
		<u>12</u>		Results
USA	Setting	Teacher meetings: a Coping		Significant reduction in
	60 classes in 17 schools in the	Power staff member		delinquency compared to
	USA	Parent sessions: NR		SAU for I1 (d=0.35) and I3
				(d=0.21), but not I2.
	Population	Program extent		
	Students in 4 nd grade at risk for	<u>I1</u>		No significant difference
	aggression	Nb sessions: 34 group sessions		for aggressive behavior in
		(40–50 min each) and bimonthly		the school setting for
	Inclusion and exclusion	individual sessions (30 min		Coping Power compared to
	criteria	each) for children; 16 session		control at 1 and 3.5 years
	Teachers rated all children	for parents		follow up. Decline from
	(verbally aggressive, physically	Duration: 16 months		baseline to 3.5 years
	aggressive, and disruptive). 31%			significantly greater in I1 +
	of most aggressive children	<u>12</u>		I3 compared to SAU + I2
	across all classes were selected	Nb sessions: 5 sessions for		No significant differences
		teachers and 4 for parents		between I1 and I3 in
	Length of follow-up	Time/session: 2 hour per session		delinquency or aggressive
	1 year and 3,5 years	for teachers, NR for parents		behavior at 1 year follow

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Pafaranca	Sotting	Intervention group	Control group	Rosults
Country	Dopulation			Attendence rete
Country	Follow up			Attenuance l'ate
	Follow-up	Duration: during 5th academic year (teachers), 3 sessions in 5th grade and one in 6th grade (parents)Participants11 n=59 (34% girls) Mean age: NR Ethnicity: 78% African Americans12 n=62 (37% girls) Mean age: NR Ethnicity: 78% African Americans13 n=61 (32% girls) Mean age: NR Ethnicity: 75% African Americans13 n=61 (32% girls) Mean age: NR Ethnicity: 75% African AmericansDropout rate at 1 years follow up Reported for the full sample only Child report: 17% Teacher report: 34%Parent outcomes Parent report: 14% Teacher reports: 32%		 up. Attendance rate Classroom Intervention Teacher meetings: 63% overall Parent meetings: 21% attended at least one meeting Coping Power Child group sessions: 26% overall, 62% attended at least one session Program integrity Checklists of planned session objectives Completed by group leaders, over 90% of session objectives were delivered.
Lochman	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2004	Efficacy of CP	11 Coping Power child	Service as usual	Delinquency (covert and
[106]		intervention		overt)
USA	Study design	Co-led by a grant-funded staff	Deliverer	
Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
-----------	---	----------------------------------	---------------------------	-----------------------------
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	g. out	control group	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
Country	Follow-up			
	Individual RCT	family-school program specialist		Measures
		(FSPS) with a master's or	Description	NYS delinquency section
	Prevention level	doctoral degree in psychology or	Description	(self-report)
	Indicated	social work and by a school	Participants	
		guidance counselor	n=63 (0% girls)	Mean of two items
	Setting	guiaanee ecamperer		indicating children's
	11 schools in the USA	12 Coping Power child	Dropout rate at follow-up	improvement in behavioral
		intervention + parent		problems and in their
	Population	intervention		problem solving and anger
	4^{th} and 5^{th} grade male students	Led by two grant staff persons		management (teacher
	(10–11-year-olds) with elevated	(typically one FSPS and one		rated)
	level of aggression	graduate student)		
		graduate stadenty.		Results
	Inclusion and exclusion	Program extent		At follow up
	criteria	11		Compared to control
	Only boys were eligible. Boys	Nb sessions: 33 (child		group: sig. greater
	who scored as at risk by BOTH	component)		reductions in covert
	teachers and parents. Boys	Time/session: 40–60 min		delinquency for boys in I2
	participating in other prevention	Duration: 65 weeks		(d=0.42, but not I1.
	research studies were excluded.			(
		12		No significant intervention
	Length of follow-up	Child sessions as described		effects for child reported
	1 vear	above + parent sessions:		overt delinguency
	5	Nb sessions: 16		1 5
		Time/session: NR		Compared to control
		Duration: 65 weeks		group: sig. greater teacher
				rated behavioral
		Participants		improvement in I1
		n=60 in each intervention		(d=0.42) and in I2
		condition (0% girls)		(d=0.34).
		Ethnicity (full sample): 38%		
		Caucasian, 61% African		Attendance rate
		American		Child: 83%
				Parents: 49%
		Dropout rate at 1 year follow-		
		up		Program integrity

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	6 I	0	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
· ·	Follow-up			
		Reported for the full sample: Child self-report 30%, parent report 31% and teacher report 27%		NR
Lochman	Aim	Group CP (child component in	Individual CP	Outcome
2015	Comparison of two delivery	the standard version)		Internalizing and
[107]	versions of CP		Deliverer	externalizing behavior
USA		Program deliverer	A Coping Power leader	
	Study design	Two Coping Power leaders		Measures
	Cluster RCT (schools)		Program extent	BASC Externalizing and
		Program extent	Nb sessions: 32	Internalizing scores
	Prevention level	Nb sessions 32 group sessions +	Time/session: 30 min	
	Indicated	brief monthly individual sessions	Duration: as for intervention	<i>Results at follow-up</i> ICP produced greater
	Setting	Time/session: 50–16 min	Participants	reductions in growth rates
	20 schools in the USA	Duration: during the end of 4 th	K=10 schools	of teacher-rated
		grade and throughout 5 th grade	n=178 for teachers reported	internalizing and
	Population	(about 40 weeks?)	outcome and 180 for parent	externalizing behavior
	4 th grade students with elevated		reported outcome	across time than did GCP
	level of aggression (six students	Participants ³	-	(ex: effect size: $\delta = 0.30$ and
	from each school for each	K=10 schools	Dropout rate at follow-up	0.35 respectively), but the
	annual cohort)	n=177 for teachers reported	Teacher report: 23%	two conditions did not
		outcome and 180 for parent	-	significantly differ in
	Inclusion and exclusion	reported outcome	Parent report: 21%	parent-rated internalizing
	criteria			and externalizing behavior.
	Children who scored at or above	Provided for the total sample		_
	the cut-off score set at the 25 th	only:		Attendance rate
	percentile on Teacher Report of	n=NR (35% girls)		GCP: average 28.54
	Reactive and Proactive	Mean age: 10.17 (range 9.17-		sessions (range = 0 to 34)
	Aggression AND were rated by	11.79)		ICP: average 28.96 (range
	their parents within or above the	Ethnicity: 78% African		=3 to 34)
	average range on BASC	American		
	Aggression scale.	SES: (only family income		Program integrity
		reported with no interpretation		GCP leaders and ICP
	Length of follow-up	offered)		leaders rated that they
	1 year			completely or partially

75 (147)

Author Year Reference Country	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-up	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome Measures Results Attendance rate
		Dropout rate at follow-up Teacher report: 16% Parent report: 13%		completed 91.07% and 86.43% of objectives, respectively.

SDQ = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Good Behavior Game/PAX

Tabell Good Behavior Game/PAX.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Ashworth	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2019	Effectiveness	Teachers	CAU	Disruptive behavior
[108]				
UK	Study design	Program extent	Participants	Measures
	Cluster RCT (schools)	Nb sessions: 1.5–2 sessions per	K=39 schools	TOCA-C
		week	n=1524 (45% girls)	
	Prevention level	Time/session: 15 min		Results
	Universal	Duration (weeks): 2 years	Ethnicity: 34% minorities	No overall effect on
			SES: 23% children eligible for free	disruptive behavior
	Setting	Participants	school meals	1
	77 primary schools in England	K=38 schools		No statistically significant
		n=1560 (50% girls)	Dropout rate at follow-up	subgroup effects of the
	Population	Ethnicity: 33% minorities	11%	GBG (children were
	Children in 3 rd grade (6–7 years)	SES: 27% children eligible for		categorized to low,
		free school meals		moderate and high
	Inclusion and exclusion			cumulative risk groups
	criteria	Dropout rate at follow-up		based on individual and
	Eligible schools: mainstream,	10%		school level risk factors)
	state-maintained primary			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
	schools (serving children aged			Attendance rate
	4–11 years)			96%
	, <i>,</i>			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Length of follow-up			Program integrity
	2 years after baseline			Average scores for
	(intervention implemented			program integrity/quality:
	continuously over 2 years			70%
Ialongo	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
1999	Effectiveness of two	I1 (The Classroom-Centered	CAU	Behavior problems and
[109]	interventions	(CC) Intervention which		conduct disorder
		includes GBG): Teachers		
Ialongo	Study design			Measures
2001	Cluster RCT (block design with	I2 (The Family-School		TOCA-R
[110]	schools serving as the blocking	Partnership (FSP) Intervention):		POCA
	factor)	School psychologist or social		DISC-IV
USA		worker		
	Prevention level			Results
	Universal	Program extent		Posttest (1 year past
		<u>11</u>		baseline) and 1 year follow
	Setting	Nb sessions: weekly sessions		<u>up</u>
	9 public elementary schools in	Time/session: NR		Teacher report: GBG boys
	urban USA	Duration: 1 year (during first		showed significantly fewer
		grade)		problem behaviors than
	Population			control boys (ES 0.49 and
	Students in three 1 st grade	<u>I2 (parent workshops)</u>		0.54 posttest and 1 year
	classrooms in each school	Nb sessions: 9 sessions		follow up respectively).
		Time/session: NR		GBG girls showed
	678 children (47% girls), Mean	Duration: 7 weeks in fall plus 2		significantly fewer
	age: 6.2	follow up sessions in the Winter		problem behaviors than
	Ethnicity: 87% African	and Spring during first grade		control girls (ES 0.30 and
	American, 13% Euro-American			0.73 posttest and 1 year
	SES: 62% of the children	Participants		follow up respectively).
	received free lunch or lunch at a	Mean age: 6.2 years (total		
	reduced price	sample)		Parent report: NS
	Inclusion and exclusion	Dropout rate at follow-up		5 years follow up
	criteria	Given for total sample only:		Significant reduction in
	None	n=56 (9%) at 9 months and 144		teacher reported conduct
		(22%) at 5 years past baseline		problems

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
~	Follow-up			
	Length of follow-up			Significant effect on the
	1 and 5 years after end of			rate of a life-time
	intervention (2 and 6 years past			diagnosis for conduct
	baseline)			disorders for GBG
				Program integrity
				I1: average = 60%
van Lier	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2005	Effectiveness	Teachers	No intervention	Antisocial behavior,
[111]				behavior problems
	Study design	Program extent	Participants	
Vuijk	Cluster RCT (class)	Nb sessions: up to three per	K=15 classes	Measures
2007		week	n=295 children	YSR subscales
[112]	Prevention level	Time/session: 10–60 min		Anxious/Depressed
	Universal	Duration: 2 school years		Attention Problems and
The Netherlands				Aggressive Behavior (age
	Setting	Participants		11 only)
	13 elementary schools in the	K=16 classes		
	metropolitan areas in the	n=371 children		RCADS (age 13 only)
	Netherlands			
		Given for total sample only		Results
	Population	(n=664):		<u>At age 11</u>
	Students in 1 st grade	49% girls		GBG children reported
		Mean age: 6.9		lower levels of
	Inclusion and exclusion	Ethnicity: 31% minorities		anxious/depressed
	criteria	SES: 36% low SES		problems (d=0.18), but no
	None			effects for attention
		Dropout rate at follow-up		problems or aggressive
	Length of follow-up	Given for total sample only		behavior. High risk
	GBG was implemented for two	By the age of 11, 31% missed		children showed lower
	years (during second and third	one or more assessments		levels of aggressive
	grade)	(dropout rate not specified for		behavior (d=0.68) and low
	Yearly assessments from grade	each time point)		risk children showed lower
	one to five (children aged 7-11			levels of
	years)	Sample size in [158]:		anxious/depressed
		n=667 children of which 448		symptoms (d=0.31).

Author Year Reference	Aim Design Setting	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome Measures Results
Country	Population Follow-up			Attendance rate
		were included in analyses (dropout: 219 (33%) at the last follow-up)		At age 13 Positive outcomes for generalized anxiety, panic/agoraphobia, and major depressive disorder, but not social anxiety <i>Attendance rate</i> NR <i>Program integrity</i> 9 schools implemented the GBG program completely, 3 implemented it, but did not move on to the generalization phase and 1 implemented it poorly
				[113].
Witvliet	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2009	lo explore the link between	leachers	No intervention	Externalizing behavior
[114] The Netherlands	naving positive	Brogram extent	Dauticinants	Magsuras
The Netherlands	outcomes	Three phases during 2 years	K = 16 classes	PBSI (teacher report)
	outcomes	Introduction phase:	n=257	T DOI (teacher report)
	Studv design	familiarizing with the GBG by	11 20 /	Results at posttest
	Cluster RCT (classroom)	playing it three times a week for	Characteristics provided for the full	Significant reduction of
		10 min.	sample only:	externalizing
	Prevention level	Expansion phase: settings and	50% girls	Problems for GBG
	Universal	targeted behaviors are	Mean age: 6.0 years	children compared to
		expanded. Rewards are delayed		controls (d=0.45).
	Setting	for a week and then a month.	Ethnicity: 44% minorities	
	30 elementary schools from two	Generalization phase: prosocial	SES: 38% from low socioeconomic	Attendance rate
	urban and one rural areas in the	behavior outside GBG moments	status families	NK
	Incineriands	children that the rules are also	Dropout rate at follow-up	Program integrity

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Population	applicable when the game is not	14% at 24 months	NR
	Students in 1 st grade	played.		
	5			
	Inclusion and exclusion	Participants		
	criteria	K=31 classes		
	None	n=501		
	Length of follow-up	Dropout rate at follow-up		
	Posttest: 1 and 2 years after the	15% at 24 months		
	intervention started.			
Streimann	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2020	Effectiveness	Teachers	Waitlist control	Total behavioral and
[115]				emotional problems,
Estonia	Study design	Program extent	Participants	conduct problems
	Cluster RCT (school)	Used daily	K=19 schools/classes	
		Duration: continuously during	n=346 (49% girls)	Measures
	Prevention level	1 st and 2 nd grade	Mean age: 7.1 years	SDQ by parents and
	Universal		SES: good financial situation for	teachers
		Participants	65% and average for 31%	
	Setting	K=19 schools/classes	Parental education:	Results
	42 elementary schools in rural	n=362 (51% girls)	48% at least one parent with higher	Teacher-report: Compared
	and urban areas in Estonia	Mean age: 7.1 years	education	to controls significant
		SES: good financial situation		reduction for GBG
	Population	for 71% and average for 27%	Dropout rate at follow-up	children in SDQ total
	Students in 1 st grade (only one	Parental education:	8% at 2 years	difficulties both at 1 ($d=-$
	class per school)	51% at least one parent with		0.28) and 2 years (d= -
		higher education		0.39) post baseline and
	Inclusion and exclusion			SDQ conduct problems at
	criteria	Dropout rate at follow-up		1 (d = -0.25) but not 2
	Inclusion (for schools):	10% at 2 years		years post baseline
	\geq 13 pupils in the 1 st grade			
	classroom			Parent report:
	Exclusion: schools focused on			Compared to controls
	children with special			significant reduction for
	educational needs, single-sex			GBG children in emotional
	classrooms, schools who			symptoms at 2 years post

80 (147)

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
-	Follow-up			
	implemented an evidence-based			baseline. No other
	programs			significant results reported
				by parents.
	Length of follow-up			
	1- and 2-year post baseline			Attendance rate
				NR
				Program integrity
				Teachers on average used
				$\frac{3}{4}$ of the methods correctly

RCADS = Revised Children's Anxiety and Depression Scale; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

PATHS

Table PATHS.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Population			Program integrity
				Attention rate
Bierman	Aim	Program deliverer	Control	Outcome
2008	Efficacy of PATHS in	Classroom teachers after 3 days	Curriculum as usual	Aggression
[116]	combination with a literacy	training and 1 day booster 6		
	program	months later, weekly mentoring	Participants	Measures
Nix		support by local educational	Nb: 164 (22 classrooms)	7 items from TOCA-R
2016	Study design	consultants, supervised by	Ethnicity: 45% minorities	(parents and teachers)
[117]	Cluster RCT, stratified for	project-based senior educational		(combined with 6 items
	percent minority, rural/urban,	trainers	Dropout rate at FU	from Preschool Social
Bierman	use of Spanish in the classroom		12% at grade 9 (declined: 2%)	Behavior Scale-R at 1year
2014	_	Program extent (PATHS only)		FU)
[118]	Prevention level	Intensity: one PATHS lesson		SDQ by blinded teachers
	Selected	and one extension activity/week		at grade 7 and 9
Bierman		Time/session: NR		
2021	Setting	Duration: 33 weeks		Results
[119]	25 Head start centers with 44			1 year: Significantly lower

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Population	Dropourrate	Diopouriuc	Program integrity
Country	Topulation			Attention rate
	classrooms in three counties of	Participants		aggression assessed by
USA	Pennsylvania	Nb: 192 (22 classrooms)		teachers ($\beta=0.26$) and
C D I I	1 ennisy1vania	Gender: 54% girls (total		parents ($\beta=0.23$)
	Population	sample)		3^{rd} grade (5 years):
	Two cohorts of 4-year old	Ethnicity: 39% minorities		Significantly more likely
	children $(n=356)$: 86%	SES: 70% in poverty (total		to follow a low-decreasing
	participated	sample)		development of
	participated	2% of parents had college		aggressive-oppositional
	Length of follow-up	education		behavior (OR 1 88) at five
	From preschool to grade 9			vears
	riem processor to grade y	Dropout rate at FU		9 th grade: Significant
		27% at grade 9 (declined: 6%)		differences for Conduct
				problems: d=0.2 and
				Emotional problems:
				d=0.25
				Normative level of
				conduct problems: OR
				2.15
				emotional symptoms:
				OR=2.12
				Program integrity
				Implementation quality M
				= 4.61/6 according to
				REDI trainers
Humphrey	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2016	Effectiveness	Teachers who had received	Curriculum as usual	Emotional symptoms
[120]		initial training and on-going		Conduct problems
ŪK	Study design	support from trained coaches.	Participants	
	Cluster RCT		K=22 schools	Measures
		Program extent	n=2176 (47.1% girls)	Teachers SDQ,
	Prevention level	Nb sessions 40–80	Age: 7–9 years	-
	Universal	Time/session 30-40 mins	Ethnicity: 31.5% minorities	Results
		Duration 2 years	Free school meals: 30%	Two year after baseline:
	Setting	-	Other characteristics:	no significant differences
	45 state-maintained schools in	Participants	Special education needs: 20%	for the whole sample

Author Year	Aim Study design	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome Measures
Reference Country	Setting Population	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results Program integrity Attention rate
	the Greater Manchester region in the UK. Population 4516 children aged 7–9 years Length of follow-up 24 months	K=23 schools n=2423 (50.4% girls) Age: 7–9 years Ethnicity: 27% minorities Free school meals: 68% Special education needs: 18% Dropout rate at follow-up 350 (14.4%)	Dropout rate at follow-up 5 schools (22.7%) 831 (40%) students	High-risk subsample: significant reduction in emotional symptoms favoring PATHS (d= – 0.23). Significant reduction in conduct problems favoring control group (d=0.26). <i>Attendance rate</i> 20 of the 40 lessons per year were given each year. <i>Program integrity</i>
				High mean scores rated by observers
Crean 2013 [121]	<i>Aim</i> Efficacy of PATHS	Program deliverer Teachers after two days training and support from project staff,	<i>Control condition</i> Curriculum as usual	<i>Outcome</i> Aggression Conduct problem
USA	<i>Study design</i> Cluster RCT	which were supervised by educational consultants	<i>Participants</i> n=335 in 7 schools	Acting out behavior Delinquent behavior
	<i>Prevention level</i> Universal <i>Setting</i> 14 schools in three school districts in New York State. <i>Population</i> 3 rd grade students (n=779)	Program extent Nb sessions: 131 sessions; two- three times weekly Time/session: 20–30 min Duration: 3 years Participants n=408 in 7 schools Gender: 57% girls (whole	Dropout rate at follow up 25%	<i>Measures</i> Teacher rated TRS, TCSR Acting out subscale, BASC-2 Aggression and Conduct Problems subscales Child report. adapted version of different scales
	<i>Length of follow-up</i> 1-, 2- and 3-years' post baseline	sample) Ethnicity: 49% minorities (whole sample) Annual income <20 000 \$: 39%		<i>Results (follow up)</i> Reduction in conduct problems over time rated

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Dopulation	Diopoutrate	Diopout late	Drogram integrity
Country				Attention rate
		(whole semple)		Attention rate
		(whole sample)		by teachers. At 5 years
		Family education: 11% no high		post basenne ES0.15.
		school; 38% some college		
		(whole sample)		Other effects hs
		Dropout rate at follow up		Program integrity
		25%		Six of the seven schools
				did well, rated by the
				consultants
Berry	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2016	Effectiveness and cost-	Teachers after one day training	Waiting list, usual practice:	Behavioral and emotional
[122]	effectiveness of	by accredited trainers from the	SEAL – Social and Emotional	difficulties
UK	PATHS	USA and support from a coach	Aspects of Learning were used in	
		consultant (teacher)	90% of the schools.	Measures
	Study design	× ,		Teacher rated SDO
	Cluster RCT	Program extent	Deliverer	Blinded observations
		Nb sessions: 91	Teachers	
	Prevention level	Time/session: 1 hour/week		Results
	Universal	Duration: 2 years	Participants	24 months: no significant
			27 schools	differences
	Setting	Participants	n=2423 (48% girls)	amerenees
	56 mainstream primary schools	29 schools	Mean age: 5.08 SD 0.59	Program integrity
	in Birmingham	n=2651 (51% girls)	Ethnicity: 67 5% minorities	50% delivered the
	in Dimingham	Mean age: 5.06 SD 0.57	Special education needs: 26.6%	program with high
	Population	Ethnicity: 68.6% minorities	Special education needs. 20.070	program integrity
	Children in Pecantion and 1 st	SEC.	Dropout rate at follow up	program integrity
	grade	SES. Spacial Education Meads:	1 school at 12 months and one more	according to coaches
	grade	22 10/	at 24 months	
	Langth of follow up	22.170	at 24 months 2.5% at 12 months	
	24 months often headling	Duonout nato at follow un	2.5% at 12 months 2.2% at 24 months	
	24 months after baseline	2 sabaala	5.570 at 24 months	
	(positest)			
		12 months: 0.5%		
Normala	4:	24 months: U	Control condition	Orado arra a
INOVAK		Program aeuverer	Control condition	
2017	Effectiveness	Classroom teachers	No intervention	Oppositional behavior
[123]				Physical aggression

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Population	Dropout fuit	Dispour fute	Program integrity
Country	ropulation			Attention rate
Croatia	Study design	Program extent	Participants	Withdrawn/depressed
	Cluster RCT	Intensity: two sessions per week	n=288	behavior
		Number of sessions: 63	Mean age: around 7 years	
	Prevention level	Time/session: NR	<i>c i</i>	Measures
	Universal			TOCA-R authorithy
		Participants		acceptance
	Setting	n=280		Ĩ
	30 schools in Zagreb, Rijeka and	Mean age: around 7 years		Results
	Istria, Croatia			No significant differences
		Dropout rate at follow up		between groups, whole
	Population	4% for the total sample		sample.
	Children in 1 st grade	_		_
				Significant differences on
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			almost all outcomes for
	10 children from each classroom			the low-risk group but no
	were randomly selected for			differences for the high-
	assessment			risk group.
	Length of follow-up			
	Not clearly stated, around six			
	months			
Malti	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2011	Effectiveness for PATHS with	Teachers, trained for 2 days by	Curriculum as usual	Delinquency
[88]	or without Triple-P, culturally	coaches trained by a Dutch		Aggressive behavior
	adapted to the Swiss school	expert	Participants	Non-aggressive conduct
Malti	system		K=14 schools	disorder
2012		Program extent	n=356	
[91]	Study design	Nb sessions: 46		Measures
	Cluster RCT, block	Time/session: 67 Min/week i.e.	Dropout rate at follow-up	SBQ rated by self, parents
Averdijk	randomization	2.4 sessions/weekly	3.5 years: 16%	and teachers
2016		Duration 1 year	6 years: 15%	Self-reported delinquency
[90]	Prevention level		8 years: 18%	
Switzerland	Universal	Participants		Results
		K=14 schools		Aggressive behavior:
	Setting	n=360		difference in change from
	Public elementary schools in	Gender: 48% girls (whole		baseline to 3.5 years: rated

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Population		Dispour luce	Program integrity
Country	ropulation			Attention rate
	Zurich	sample)		by parents, d=0.26 and
		Mean age: 7.45 years (SD 0.39)		teachers, d=0.42; ns for
	Population	(whole sample)		self-report. No sign
	Children entering 1 st vear of	Ethnicity: 45% had both parents		differences at later FU
	elementary school	of non-Swiss nationality (whole		
	5	sample)		Police contacts:
	Length of follow-up (months)	Parents' education: 25% no		6 years: Lower level in
	3.5. 6 and 8 years post baseline	secondary education: 16%		PATHS $d = -0.16$
	(age 11, 13 and 15)	university degree (whole		8 years: no sign difference
	(-g,)	sample)		
		1 /		Program integrity
		Dropout rate at follow-up		74 to 81% of lessons were
		3.5 years: 14%		rated as high quality by the
		6 years: 13%		coaches
		8 years:14%		
Conduct Problems	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
Prevention Research Group,	Effect of PATHS as part of the	Teachers	Curriculum as usual	Disruptive behavior
CPPRG	FastTrack model			_
2010		Program extent	Participants	Measures
[124]	Study design	Nb sessions: 103	See Intervention group	TOCA-R Authority
USA	Cluster RCT, matched pairs	Time/session: NR		acceptance subscale by
		Duration: 3 years	Dropout rate at follow-up	teachers
	Prevention level		NR	Peer nominations for
	Selected	Participants (whole sample)		aggression
		Nb: NR		
	Setting	Gender: NR		Results
	54 elementary schools in rural	Mean age:		Authority acceptance:
	PA, Seattle and Nashville	Ethnicity: mean 36% (whole		d=0.24 (p<0.001)
		sample)		Peer nomination: d=0.20
	Population	Free lunch: mean 57%		for boys (p<0.001)
	Children in 1 st grade (n=9594)	Below poverty cutoff: >90%		
				Stronger effects in less
	Inclusion criteria	Dropout rate at follow-up		disadvantaged schools.
	Students who remained in the	NR		Larger effect for students
	same school building from the			with higher levels of
	beginning of 1 st grade 1 to the			aggression at baseline.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dronout rate	Results
Country	Population	Diopoutrate	Diopout l'att	Program integrity
Country				Attention rate
	and of 2^{rd} grada $n=2512$			Attention rate
	end of 5 grade, n=2515			Duaguan integrity
	Langth of follow up			2 out of 4 for modeling of
	Lengin of Jouow-up			DATUS and 2.2 for multitude
	End of three years intervention			PATHS and 5.2 for quality
				of teaching concepts
17				according to observers
Kam		Program	Control condition	Outcome
2004	Examine long-term effectiveness	PATHS	No intervention	Depression, Internalizing
[125]	of PATHS in school-aged			and Externalizing behavior
USA	children of special needs.	Program deliverer		
		Teachers trained in PATHS for		Measures
	Study design	3 days		CDI, CBCL-TRF
	Cluster RCT (randomized on			
	class level)	Program extent		Results
		Intensity: 3 times per week		Significant difference
	Prevention level	Time/session: 20–30 min		between groups in favor of
	Selective	Duration: 6 months (October–		intervention in rate of
		April)		change from baseline to 3
	Setting	• <i>i</i>		years follow up for teacher
	7 elementary schools in Seattle,	Participants (all randomized		rated externalizing
	grade 1 to 3.	participants in intervention and		(d=0.18) and internalizing
		control group)		behavior (d=0.22) and for
	Population	K=18 classrooms		child rated depression
	Students with disabilities in	n=133 (27% girls)		(d=0.49)
	mixed-age classrooms	Mean age: 8 years and 8 months		
		Ethnicity: 66% White.		Attendance rate
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	20.3% African American.		Not reported
	Not reported	13.5% other ethnic origin		
		Handicap: 39.8% learning		Program integrity
	Length of follow-up (months)	disabilities 17.3% mild mental		Project staff observed and
	Posttest 1 2 and 3 years	retardation 23.3% emotional		consulted with the teachers
	nostintervention	and behavioral disorders 15.8%		weekly Teachers and
		nhysical disabilities/health		counselors with previous
		impoirments 2.8% multiple		eventions with previous
		handiaana		with special needs
		nandicaps		with special needs
				populations also consulted

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dronout rate	Results
Country	Population	2100001000	2. opour inte	Program integrity
Country				Attention rate
		Dropout rate at follow-up (both <i>intervention and control group)</i> 15–46% for CBCL-TRF and 28%-no change for CDI during follow-up years		with the teachers. Teacher consultants weekly filled out a form with 7 items rated 1 to 5, where 5 meant that the teacher does very well. Most teachers were rated 3 or above meaning that they were doing an adequate or better job in using the curriculum.
Morris	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2014	On a large scale evaluate the	Preschool PATHS	C1: No intervention	Behavior regulation
[126]	effect of 3 classroom-based		C2: Incredible Years teacher	(externalizing
USA	approaches to enhance children's	Program deliverer	training program	internalizing and
	social-emotional development	Teachers that received 4 days of	C3: Tools of the Mind-Play	hyperactivity)
	(PATHS, Incredible Years,	training		nyp or or of the state of the s
	Tools of the Mind-Play)		Program deliverer	Measures
		Program extent	Cl: n a	BPI
	Study design	Intensity: NR	C ² : Teachers that received 6 days	
	Cluster RCT (randomized on	Time/session: NR	of training	Results
	Head Start center)	Duration: 1 year (fall to spring	C3: Teachers that received 5 days	No significant difference
	field Start Conter)	of preschool year)	of training	in teacher and parent rated
	Prevention level	or presencer year)	or training	behavior problems
	Selective	Particinants	Program extent	compared to no
	Scientific	K=26 Head Start centers	Cl: n a	intervention for PATHS
	Sotting	n=544 (50.2% girls)	C_2 and C_3 .	Incredible Vears or Tools
	Head Start centers belonging to	Mean age: 4.4 years	Intensity: NR	of the Mind
	17 Head Start grantees spread	Ethnicity: 82% minorities	Time/session: NR	of the Wind.
	over USA	Needing food stamps: 58%	Duration: 1 year (fall to spring of	Attendance rate
		rectang lood stamps. 5670	preschool year)	Not reported
	Population	Dropout rate at follow-up		
	4-year-old low-income children	(whole population)	Participants	Program integrity
	in Head Start centers	>90% for teacher reported and	C1	Weekly coaching and
		>85% for parent reported	$\overline{\text{K}}=26$ Head Start centers	observation in the

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Study design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate	Dropout rate	Results
Country	Population	_		Program integrity
	_			Attention rate
	Exclusion criteria		n=512 (49% girls)	classroom.
	Head Start grantees: only served		Mean age: 4.4 years	
	migrant children, only ran Early		Ethnicity: 84% minorities	Average classroom score
	Head Start programs, were		Receives food stamps: 56%	of 3.47 on a scale 1 (low)
	located in Alaska or Hawaii or			to 5 (high) over the year. 3
	100 miles from "primary		<u>C2</u>	was considered
	airport", only operated fewer		K=26 Head Start centers	satisfactory. Incredible
	than four centers or had been in		n=541 (48.1% girls)	Years (3.69) and PATHS
	operation for less than 2 years.		Mean age: 4.4 years	(3.73) scored higher than
			Ethnicity: 82% minorities	Tools of the mind (2.97) .
	Children: English or Spanish		Receives food stamps: 56%	
	was not their primary language			
	and if they were foster children.		<u>C3</u>	
			K=26 Head Start centers	
	Length of follow-up		n=517 (48.1% girls)	
	1 year		Mean age: 4.4 years	
			Ethnicity: 81% minorities	
			Receives food stamps: 55%	

BPI = Behavior Problems Index; **CBCL** = Child Behavior Check List; **CBCL-TRF** = Child Behavior Check List-Teacher's Report Form; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Skol-KOMET

Blues program

Table Blues program.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
-	Follow-up			
Stice	Aim	I1: CBT group	Control condition	Outcome
2008	Efficacy	(I2: supportive-expressive group	Educational brochure	Depressive symptoms and
[127]		I3: bibliotherapy)		diagnosis
	Study design		Description	
Stice	Individual RCT (block	Program deliverer	NIMH brochure that	Measures
2010	randomization)	Both I1 and I2: facilitated by a	describes major depression and	K-SADS
[128]		clinical psychology graduate	recommends treatment for	BDI
	Prevention level	student and co-facilitated by an	depressed youth ("Let's Talk About	
USA	Indicated	undergraduate psychology	Depression" Pub. 01–4162), as well	Results at follow-up
		student	as information about local treatment	I1 significantly greater
	Setting		options.	reductions in depressive
	Six (high) schools in the US	Program extent		symptoms vs C at 1
	(Austin)	Both I1 and I2	Participants	year(d=0.30) and vs I3 by
		Nb sessions: 6	n=84	1 and 2 year, (d=0.38 and
	Population	Time/session: 1 hour		0.45), but not vs I2
	High school students	Duration (weeks): 6	Dropout rate at follow-up	
	experiencing sadness		14%	Risk for onset of major or
		I3: copies of Feeling Good		minor depression over the
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	(Burns, 1980),		2-year follow-up was
	≥ 20 on CESD	which provides relevant and		significantly lower for I1
	Exclusion: Students who met	practical CB techniques for		(14%; OR=2.2) compared
	diagnostic	preventing and reducing		to C (23%).
	criteria for current major	negative		
	depression upon interview	moods		Attendance rate
				I1: 75–90% attended each
	Length of follow-up	Participants		session
	6 months, 1 year, 2 years	I1: CBT group (n=89),		
		I2: supportive-expressive group		I2: 80–89% attended each
		(n=88)		session
		I3: bibliotherapy (n=80)		
				I3: NR
		Sample characteristics (full		
		sample)		Program integrity

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	g. oup	control group	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
Country	Follow-up			Attenuance Fate
		Total n=341 (56% girls) Mean age: 15.6 years old Ethnicity: 54% minorities Educational attainment of parents: 26% high school graduate or less 28% had had treatment for emotional/behavioral problems during the preceding year Dropout rate at 2 year 11: 21% 12: 26%		NR
		I3: 27%		
Stice	Aim	I1: CBT group	Control condition	Outcome
2007	Effectiveness	I2: supportive-expressive group	Waitlist control	Depressive symptoms and
[129]		I3: bibliotherapy		onset of severe depression
USA	Study design	I4: expressive writing	Description	(BDI>30)
	Individual RCT (block	I5: journaling	Participants in the control condition	
	randomization)		were told that it was necessary to	Measures
		Program deliverer	observe the changes in mood	BDI (21 items)
	Prevention level	Both I1 and I2: facilitated by a	among individuals who did not	× ,
	Indicated	clinical graduate student and co-	receive any intervention. They were	Results at follow-up
		facilitated by an undergraduate	offered I1 at the end of the study	There were no significant
	Setting	internation by an analograduate	onoroa ni ut ulo ona or ulo stady.	differences between 11 and
	Two high schools and one	Program extent	Particinants	any of the other groups
	college in the US	Both 11 and 12	67	any of the other groups
	conege in the 0.5	Nh gaggiong: 4	07	Atton dan oo yata
	Donulation	Time/cossion: 1 hour	Duopout unto at follow up	Full attendance full
	Fopulation	Direction (marches): 4		Full attendance (in the
	Students between the ages of 15	Duration (weeks): 4	15%	event that a participant
	and 22 experiencing sadness			missed a session, a brief
		13: Feeling Good, self-help book		individual session was
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	14: participants were informed		scheduled)
	≥ 20 on CESD	about the relation about		
	Exclusion: Participants with	emotional writing and mood		Program integrity
	evidence of clinically significant	improvement. They were asked		Not measured

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	8F		Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	depression, BDI ≥30	to write about their deepest		
	-	thoughts and feelings about an		
	Length of follow-up	important emotional issue for 45		
	6 months	minutes three times over the		
		next three weeks		
		15: similar to 14 but participants		
		were encouraged to write		
		whatever they wished at least		
		once per week.		
		Participants		
		I1: CBT group $(n=50)$		
		I2: supportive-expressive group		
		(n=19)		
		I3: bibliotherapy (n=28)		
		I4: expressive writing (n=27)		
		I5: journaling (n=34)		
		Sample characteristics Total		
		n=225 (70% girls)		
		Mean age: 18.4 years old		
		Ethnicity: 45% minorities		
		Educational attainment of		
		parents: 20% high school		
		graduate or less		
		Dropout rate at follow-up		
		I1: 24%, I2: 5%, I3: 14%, I4:		
		none, I5: 18%		
Rohde	Aim	I1: CBT groups	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Pilot trial in college	I2: Bibliotherapy	Brochure control	Depressive symptoms and
[130]				diagnosis
USA	Study design	Program deliverer	Description	
	Individual RCT	Masters-level graduate students	NIMH educational brochure	Measures
		in clinical psychology	describing MDD symptoms and	K-SADS

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
Country	Follow-up			
	Prevention level		treatment ("Let's Talk About	
	Indicated	Program extent	Depression" NIH Pub. 01-4162), as	Results at follow-up
		11	well as referral information.	Depressive symptoms
	Setting	Nb sessions: 6		No significant effects for
	One large state university in the	Time/session: 1 hour	Participants	I1 compared to I2 or C.
	US	Duration (weeks): 6	n=33	Diagnosis of depression
				No significant effects
	Population	I2: Feeling Good (Burns, 1980)	Dropout rate at 1 year follow-up	
	First/second year college	self-help book	12%	Attendance rate
	students	sen nerp coon		I1: 3.9/6 sessions:
		Participants		70% attended 4–6 sessions
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	I1: n=27		
	Students with elevated self-	I2: n=22		I2: 43% indicated they
	assessed depressive symptoms			read at least half the book
	were included	Sample characteristics for full		
	Exclusion: a current diagnosis of	sample		Program integrity
	MDD or acute suicidal ideation	n=82 (69.5% girls)		Good: mean adherence
		Mean age: 19 years old		was 7.9 (SD=1.0)
	Length of follow-up	Ethnicity: 19% minorities		
	6 months and 1 year	5		
		Dropout rate at 1 year follow-		
		up ³ ³ ³		
		I1: 11%		
		I2: 20%		
Rohde	Aim	I1: CBT groups	Control condition	Outcome
2015	Effectiveness	I2: Bibliotherapy	C2: brochure control	Depressive symptoms and
[131]				diagnosis
USA	Study design	Program deliverer	Description	
	Individual RCT (block	School counselors, nurses, and	An NIMH educational brochure	Measures
	randomization)	teachers	describing MDD symptoms and	Sixteen questions from K-
			treatment ("Let's Talk About	SADS
	Prevention level	Program extent	Depression" NIH Pub. 01-4162), as	
	Indicated	I 1: Nb sessions: 6	well as referral	Results at 2 years follow
		Time/session: 1 hour	information	ир
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 6		Onset MDD
	Five high schools in the US		Participants	I1 showed significantly

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	intervention group	Control group	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
Country	Follow_up			Attendance l'ate
		12: Feeling Good (Burns 1980)	n=124	lower onset versus I2 (10%
	Population	self-help book	11 121	vs 25% respectively:
	High school students	sen help book	Dropout rate at follow-up	HR=2.48) but the
	Thigh senoor students	Particinants	10%	difference relative to C
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	$I1 \cdot n=126$	1070	(17%) was nonsignificant
	Students with elevated self-	12: n = 128		(1770) was nonsignificant
	assessed depressive symptoms	12. 11 120		Depressive symptoms
	were included	Sample characteristics given for		No significant effects
	Exclusion: a current diagnosis of	full sample only n=378 (68%		
	MDD or acute suicidal ideation	girls)		Attendance rate
		Mean age: 15.5 years old		I1: Mean attendance $= 5.3$
	Length of follow-up	Ethnicity: 28% minorities		sessions (SD=0.9: 48%
	Every 6 months up to 24 months	Maximal parental educational:		attended all 6 sessions
		39% high school graduate or		I2: 26% indicated they
		less		read at least half the book
		Dropout rate at 2 years follow-		Program integrity
		ир		Mean adherence $= 7.0$
		I1: 14%		(SD=0.7) and competence
		I2: 7%		= 7.1 (SD=0.7) (of max 10)
				points)
Briére	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2019	Effectiveness	5 psychoeducators, with MSc	Educational brochure control	Depressive symptoms and
[132]		and training in behavioral,		diagnosis, symptoms of
Canada	Study design	psychological and systemic	Description	anxiety
	Individual RCT (block	intervention, and one	From a not-for-profit mental health	
	randomization)	psychologist.	organization. The brochure	Measures
			described the nature of depression	SCID-IV
	Prevention level	Program extent	and the types of services that are	CES-D
	Indicated	Nb sessions: 6	available for youth.	12 items from SCAS
		Time/session: 1 hour		
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 6	Participants	Results at follow up
	Three public secondary schools		n=37	Depressive or anxious
	located in disadvantaged areas of	Participants		symptoms
	Montreal, Canada	n=37	Dropout rate at follow-up	NS differences
			8%	

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Population	Sample characteristics, full		Development of MDD
	Secondary school students	sample (n=74)		I: less likely to develop
		66% girls		MDD, (OR=6.0)
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Mean age: 15.5 years old		
	≥ 20 on CESD	Ethnicity: 69% Canadian		Attendance rate
	Exclusion: Students with current			Two participants (5%)
	major depression disorder	Maternal and paternal		dropped out of the
		education: 61% secondary		program.
	Length of follow-up	school or higher		Mean attendance: 85%
	6 months			
		Dropout rate at follow-up		Program integrity
		3%		Very good

CES-D = Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale; **K-SADS** = Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for School-Age Children; **SCAS** = Spence Children's Anxiety Scale; **SCID-IV** = Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-IV

Coping with Stress

Table Cognitive Behavior Prevention Programs (CBP) mainly based on Coping with Stress.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Arnarson	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2009	Efficacy	Feelings and Thoughts	Assessment only (CAU)	Onset depression or
[133]				dysthymia
	Study design	Program deliverer	Participants	
Arnarson	RCT, individual	School psychologists with	n=81 (55.6% F)	Measures
2011		intensive training and		CAS
[134]	Prevention level	supervision	Dropout rate at follow-up	
	Indicated		6 months: 25/81	Results
Iceland		Program extent		Effects were significant
	Setting	14 sessions, twice per week for		and maintained at 12
	Interested schools around	the first three weeks and then		months: HR=0.182
	Iceland	once per week for 8 weeks		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	6 I		Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
v	Follow-up			
	Population 1920 9 th grade students (14–15 years) Inclusion criteria Between 75 and 90 th percentile on the negative composite of CASQ Length of follow-up 6 and 12 months	Group size: 6–8 Participants n=90 (49% F) Dropout rate at follow-up 6 months: 32/90		Attendance rate NR Program integrity Not measured
Clarke	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
1995	Efficacy	CWS	CAU	Onset of MDD or
[135]	~			dysthymia, symptoms of
USA	Study design	Program deliverer	Participants	depression
	RCT, individual level	School psychologists and	n=/4	
		counsellors with 40 h training	CES-D at baseline: mean 21.88	Measures
	Prevention level		(9.2)	K-SADS-E and LIFE,
	Indicated	Program extent		CES-D
		Three 45 min sessions/week for	Dropout rate at follow-up	
	Setting	five weeks	5.4% at 12 months	Results
	Three suburban schools			Based on 125 completers
		Participants		
	Population	n=76		Cumulative incidence of
	n=1652 adolescents in grade 9	CES-D at baseline: mean 24.29		MDD or dysthymia at 12
	and 10; predominantly white	(9.6)		months:
	lower-middle class students	Total sample: 70% female,		CWS: 14.5%
		mean age 15.3 years, 92% white		CAU: 25.7%
	Inclusion criteria			p<0.05
	CES-D ≥24	Dropout rate at follow-up		
		27.6% at 12 months (remaining		Symptoms: CWS>CAU at
	Exclusion criteria	subjects reported higher scores		postintervention but no
	Current affective disorder	than those who were lost)		differences at FU (CAU
	according to DSM-III			improved by time)

Year Reference CountryDesign Setting Population Follow-upIntervention groupControl groupMeasures Results Attendance rateLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsAttendance rateAttendance rate Average 72% (SD 22%)Clarke 2001Aim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDDClarke 136]Study design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Reference CountrySetting Population Follow-upInterviewing popCountry groupResults Attendance rateLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsAttendance rate Average 72% (SD 22%)Clarke 2001Aim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUClarke 2001Aim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDDUSAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
CountryPopulation Follow-upAttendance rateLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsLength of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsAttendance rate Average 72% (SD 22%)Clarke 2001Aim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUClarke 2001Aim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUUSAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	Reference	Setting	8F	BF	Results
Follow-up Attendance rate 6 months and 12 months Attendance rate 6 months and 12 months Program integrity 93.9% compliance with the manual (range 77 to 100) Clarke Aim 2001 Efficacy [136] Version USA Study design RCT, individual level Program deliverer Therapist with a master's n=49 (65% F)	Country	Population			Attendance rate
Length of follow-up 6 months and 12 monthsAttendance rate Average 72% (SD 22%)Program integrity 93.9% compliance with the manual (range 77 to 100)Clarke 2001 [136] USAAim EfficacyStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)	country .	Follow-up			
6 months and 12 monthsAverage 72% (SD 22%) <i>Program integrity</i> 93.9% compliance with the manual (range 77 to 100)Clarke 2001 [136] USAAim Efficacy <i>Program</i> (Tight) <i>Program</i> CWS with parent component <i>Control condition</i> CAU <i>Outcome</i> Symptoms, onset MDD <i>Study design</i> RCT, individual level <i>Program deliverer</i> Therapist with a master's <i>Program deliverer</i> Therapist with a master's <i>Participants</i> n=49 (65% F)		Length of follow-up			Attendance rate
Clarke 2001 [136] USAAim EfficacyProgram Program CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDDClarke 2001 [136] USAAim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDDMeasures n=49 (65% F)RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-		6 months and 12 months			Average 72% (SD 22%)
Clarke 2001 [136] USAAim EfficacyProgram Program CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDDVSAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-					
ClarkeAimProgramControl conditionOutcome2001EfficacyCWS with parent componentCAUSymptoms, onset MDD[136]Study designProgram delivererParticipantsMeasuresWSAStudy designTherapist with a master'sn=49 (65% F)CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-					Program integrity
ClarkeAimProgramControl conditionOutcome2001EfficacyCWS with parent componentCAUSymptoms, onset MDD[136]Study designProgram delivererParticipantsMeasuresRCT, individual levelTherapist with a master'sn=49 (65% F)CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-					93.9% compliance with the
Clarke 2001 [136] USAAim EfficacyProgram CWS with parent componentControl condition CAUOutcome Symptoms, onset MDD[136] USAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-					manual (range 77 to 100)
2001 [136] USAEfficacyCWS with parent componentCAUSymptoms, onset MDDMeasures RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	Clarke	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
[136] USAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	2001	Efficacy	CWS with parent component	CAU	Symptoms, onset MDD
USAStudy design RCT, individual levelProgram deliverer Therapist with a master'sParticipants n=49 (65% F)Measures CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	[136]				
RCT, individual levelTherapist with a master'sn=49 (65% F)CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-	USA	Study design	Program deliverer	Participants	Measures
		RCT, individual level	Therapist with a master's	n=49 (65% F)	CES-D, HAM-D, CBCL-
degree, trained in the approach Age: mean 14.7 (1.5) D, K-SADS-E			degree, trained in the approach	Age: mean 14.7 (1.5)	D, K-SADS-E
Prevention level CES-D at baseline: mean 23.8		Prevention level		CES-D at baseline: mean 23.8	
Indicated <i>Program extent</i> (10.3) <i>Results</i>		Indicated	Program extent	(10.3)	Results
Adolescents: 15 group sessions, CES-D: Significant			Adolescents: 15 group sessions,		CES-D: Significant
Setting1 hour eachDropout rate at follow-upimprovement up to 12		Setting	1 hour each	Dropout rate at follow-up	improvement up to 12
HMO organization in Oregon Parents: 3 information meetings 17% for the total sample months; no difference at 24		HMO organization in Oregon	Parents: 3 information meetings	17% for the total sample	months; no difference at 24
in the beginning, middle and months			in the beginning, middle and		months
Populationend of CWS.Onset MDD:		Population	end of CWS.		Onset MDD:
Adolescents in 2995 families HR: 5.64 (1.56 to 20.39) at		Adolescents in 2995 families			HR: 5.64 (1.56 to 20.39) at
where parents were identified to <i>Participants</i> 12 months (p=0.002),		where parents were identified to	Participants		12 months (p=0.002),
have depression via the HMO n=45 (53% F) diminishing to HR 2.16		have depression via the HMO	n=45 (53% F)		diminishing to HR 2.16
database Age: mean 14.4 years (1.4) (0.92 to 5.04) at 24 months		database	Age: mean 14.4 years (1.4)		(0.92 to 5.04) at 24 months
Predominantly white, employed CES-D at baseline: mean 25.2 (ns)		Predominantly white, employed	CES-D at baseline: mean 25.2		(ns)
parents (8.7)		parents	(8.7)		
Attendance rate					Attendance rate
Inclusion criteria Dropout rate at follow-up Average 9.5 sessions and		Inclusion criteria	Dropout rate at follow-up		Average 9.5 sessions and
Age: 13–18 years 17% for the total sample, no 46% of the homework		Age: 13–18 years	17% for the total sample, no		46% of the homework
CES-D>24 systematic bias in drop out assignments		CES-D>24	systematic bias in drop out		assignments
Langth of follow up		I math of follow we			Drogram intervity
12 and 24 months 12 and 24 months		12 and 24 months			Mean compliance 05 00/
12 and 24 montuis Mean compliance 95.9%		12 and 24 monuts			(audiotoping and rating of
(audiotaping and rating of 2, 2 assigns)					(autionaphing and rating of
Garber Aim Program Control condition Outcome	Garber	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2009 Prevention of depressive CBP (Cognitive Behavior TAU Onset depressive disorder	2009	Prevention of depressive	CBP (Cognitive Behavior	TAU	Onset depressive disorder

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	8 I		Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
[137]]	disorders	Prevention), modified from		symptom level
		Clarke 1995, with an emphasis	Participants	
Beardslee	Study design	on cognitive restructuring and	n=157 (58.6% F)	Measures
2013	Individual level	problem-solving and with	Mean age: 14.8 years (SD 1.3)	LIFE (Longitudinal
[138]		booster sessions	Minority: 19.4%	Interval Follow-up
	Prevention level		History of depressive episode:	Evaluation), CES-D,
Brent	Indicated	Program deliverer	78.3%	CDRS-R
2015		At least Master's level	CES-D ≥20: 21.7%	
[139]	Setting	clinicians trained and supervised	Parent ≥high school: 76.9%	Results
	Four research clinics in major	by experienced PhD clinicians	Parental current episode MDD:	Onset depression at 6
USA	cities in Boston, Nashville,		43.4%	years:
	Portland and Pittsburgh	Program extent		HR: 0.76 (0.58–0.996).
		Nb sessions: 8	Dropout rate at follow-up	Differences occurred
	Population	Intensity: once a week	16.6%	during the first 9 months
	n=2494 families recruited from	Time/session: 90 min		and were maintained.
	several sources or by			
	advertisements	Booster:		Symptom level from
		Nb sessions: 6, once a month		baseline to 6 years:
	Inclusion criteria	Time/session: 90 min		CES-D: β = -1.6 (95% CI,
	Age: 13–17 years			-3.20 to 0.01); p=0.05
	At least one caretaker with a	Group size: mean 6.6 (3–10)		CDRS-R: β = -1.18 (95%)
	history of depressive disorders	Two parental information		CI, -2.79 to 0.01), ns
	during recent years	meetings, week 1 and 8		
	≥ 20 on CES-D (current			Moderation: CBP> TAU
	subsyndromal depression) or a	Participants		only when parents were not
	prior history of a depressive	n=159 (58.5% F)		depressed at baseline
	disorder (80% had a prior	Mean age: 14.8 (SD 1.5)		
	history)	Minority: 17.3%		Attendance rate
		History of depressive episode:		Mean 6.5 sessions (median
	Exclusion criteria	81.7%		8.0)
	Bipolar disorder or	CES-D ≥20: 18.2%		Mean 3.8 booster sessions
	schizophrenia in the youth or the	Parent \geq high school: 77.7%		(median 5.0)
	parent	Parental current episode MDD:		
		47.5%		Program integrity
	Length of follow-up			Reported as high
	Posttest and up to 6 years after	Dropout rate at follow-up		

98 (147)

Author Year Reference Country	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-up	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome Measures Results Attendance rate
	last session	13.2% at 2 years12% for the whole sample at 6 years		

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **CES-D** = Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale; **CWS** = Coping with Stress; **K-SADS** = Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for School-Age Children

FRIENDS

Table FRIENDS.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Essau	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2012	Effectiveness	Graduate students in clinical	Informed that they would be	Anxiety, depression
[140]		child psychology	contacted at regular intervals to	
Germany	Study design		learn about how they were doing in	Measures
	Cluster RCT	Program extent	school, offered FRIENDS after 6-	SCAS
		Nb sessions: $10 + 2$ booster	months	RCADS
	Prevention level	sessions and 4 group sessions		
	Universal	for parents	Participants	Results at follow up
		Time/session: 60 minutes	K=not reported	Significant group
	Setting	Duration: 10 weeks + booster	n=336 (46.7% girls)	differences were found for
	14 schools in rural and urban	after 1 and 3 months	Mean age: 11.8 years	the total anxiety score at
	areas in North Rhine-		Ethnicity: minorities 3%	12 months follow up and
	Westphalia, Germany	Participants	SES: not reported	for total depression score
		K=not reported		at 6 and 12 months follow
	Population	n=302 (46.6% girls)	Dropout rate at follow-up	up. All results favored the
	Students aged 9–12 years	Mean age: 10.7 years	6-month drop out not reported	intervention group.
		Ethnicity: Minorities 5%		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	SES: not reported		Attendance rate:
	None			According to authors,
		Dropout rate at follow-up:		effectively, all children
	Length of follow-up	6-month attrition not reported		participated in all of the

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	g. oup	Control group	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
Country	Follow-up			
	6 and 12 months			FRIENDS sessions.
				Program integrity
				78–97%
Lowry Webster	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2001	Effectiveness	Trained teachers	Wait list	Anxiety and depression
[141]				
	Study design	Program extent	Participants	Measures
Lowry Webster	Cluster RCT	Nb sessions: 10	K=not reported	SCAS
2003		Time/session: 1 hour	n=162 (49% girls)	RCMAS
[142]	Prevention level	Duration: 10 weeks	Mean age: not reported	CDI
	Universal	Booster: at 1 and 3 months	Ethnicity: not reported	
Australia			SES: not reported	Results at follow up
	Setting	Parent component: 3 parent		No significant effects on
	7 Catholic schools in the	sessions separate from student	Dropout rate at follow-up	SCAS, RCMAS or CDI.
	Brisbane metro area	sessions.	21%	
				Attendance rate:
	Population	Participants		Not collected
	Children aged between 10–13 in	K=not reported		
	grades 5 to 7.	n=432 (54% girls)		Program integrity:
		Mean age: not reported		Not collected
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Ethnicity: not reported		
	None	SES: not reported		
		_		
	Length of follow-up	Dropout rate at follow-up		
	12 months	21%		
Stallard	Aim	I1: School-led FRIENDS	Control condition	Outcome
2013	Effectiveness	I2: Health -led FRIENDS	Usual personal, social and health	Anxiety and depression
[143]			education (PSHE) lessons provided	
	Study design	Program deliverer	by school staff.	Measures
Stallard	Cluster RCT	I1: Trained member of the		RCADS
2014		school	Deliverer:	
[144]	Prevention level	I2: Health leader external to the	School staff	Results at follow-up
	Universal	school		I1 vs I2: significant
Skryabina			Description:	differences favoring I2 in
2016	Setting	Program extent	Most participating schools were	self rated adjusted mean

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting	8P	BP	Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
[145]	Schools in southwest England	Nb sessions: 9 weekly	following a UK National	RCADS
		Time/session: 60 minutes	Curriculum programme designed to	I2 vs C: significant
Skryabina	Population		develop self-awareness,	differences favoring I2. No
2016	Children aged 9–10	Participants 11:	management of feelings,	difference between I1 and
[146]	-	K=14	motivation, empathy and social	С.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	n=497 (50% girls)	skills.	
UK	No inclusion or exclusion	Mean age: NR		Self rated RCADS
	criteria reported	Ethnicity: British white 96%,	Participants	subscale depression no
	_	non-white 4%	K=12 schools/classes	difference between groups.
	Length of follow-up	SES: Eligible for free meal 11%	n=442 (57% girls)	
	12 months		Mean age: NR	No difference in parent
		Participants I2	Ethnicity: British white 91%	rated RCADS.
		K=14	SES: Eligible for free meal 10%	
		n=509 (48% girls)		Attendance rate
		Mean age: NR	Dropout rate at follow-up	Attendance during
		Ethnicity: British white 92%	16%	FRIENDS sessions not
		SES: Free meal eligibility 9%		taken but average absence
				rate across FRIENDS
		Dropout rate at follow-up		schools was determined to
		I1:12%		be low, 4.25%
		I2: 12%		
				Program integrity
				All 9 FRIENDS sessions
				delivered in all classes.
Lock	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition:	Outcome
2003	Efficacy	Clinical masters trained	No intervention	Anxiety, depression
[147]	Study design	psychologists or doctoral		
	Cluster RCT	candidates	Participants	Measures
Barrett			K=not reported	SCAS
2006	Prevention level	Program extent	n=295 (6 th grade 9.7%; 9 th grade	RCMAS
[148]	Universal	Nb sessions: 10	2.6% girls)	CDI
		Time/session: 70 min	Mean age:	
Australia	Setting	Duration (weeks): 10 weeks	Ethnicity: see intervention	Results at follow up
	7 schools in metropolitan		SES: see intervention	Significant differences in
	Brisbane	Participants		RCMAS and SCAS at
		k=not reported	Dropout rate at follow-up	posttest remained at 12-

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Population	n=442 (6th grade 10.8% girls;	44% at 24-months and 54% at 36	and 36-months follow-up,
	Grade 6 and 9 students	9th grade 11.97%)	months follow-up	favoring the intervention
		Mean age: NR	-	group.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Ethnicity: Majority of students		
	None listed	born in Australia 84–89%,		Differences in CDI at 12
		typical of the Australian		months did not remain at
	Length of follow-up	population		36 months
	12 month, 24 and 36 months	SES: Middle SES on average,		
		typical for SES distribution of		Attendance rate:
		Australia		Not reported
		Dropout rate at follow-up		Program integrity:
		25% at 24 months and 41% at		Not reported
		36 months		
Åhlen	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2018	Effectiveness	FRIENDS for Life	Waitlist	Anxiety, depression,
[149]				internalizing and
Sweden	Study design	Program deliverer	Participants	externalizing problems
	Cluster RCT	Teachers, trained for 1 day by	K=9 schools	
		licensed instructor, supervision	n=342 (51% girls)	Measures
	Prevention level	meetings during intervention	Mean age: 9.4 years	SCAS
	Universal		Ethnicity: 78% had parent's born in	CDI-S
		Program extent	Sweden	SDQ (total and emotional)
	Setting	Nb sessions: 10	Parent's eduction: 70% post-	MINI-KID
	17 schools in Stockholm in	Time/session: 60 min	secondary school	
	Sweden	Duration (weeks): 10	Median household income:	Results
			US\$6000–6500/month	No significant differences
	Population	Participants (nb randomized) ^{2, 3}		between groups for child,
	School children in 3 rd and 4 th	K=8 schools	Dropout rate at follow-up	parent and teacher rated
	grade (8–11 years old)	n=353 (46% girls)	Children: 18.4% at 12 months	measures posttest and until
		Mean age: 9.7 years	Parents: 37.7% at 12 months	12 months follow up.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Ethnicity: 75.2% had parent's	Teachers: 26.6% at 12 months	
	Schools with 3 rd and 4 th grades,	born in Sweden		No significant difference
	but not very small schools	Parent's eduction: 68% post-		between groups in
		secondary school		diagnostic interview
	Length of follow-up	Median household income:		(MINI-KID) in high-

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Author	Ann	Intervention group	Control group	Maagunag
1 car	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Descrites
Reference	Setting			Kesuits
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	12 months	US\$6500–7000/month		anxiety subgroup.
		<i>Dropout rate at follow-up</i> Children: 16.7% at 12 months Parents: 44.2% at 12 months Teachers: 15.6% at 12 months		<i>Attendance rate</i> School class median of non-attendance: 4.2–6.1%
				Program integrity
				17 teachers conducted 10
				sessions, 2 teachers 8 sessions and 1 teacher 6 sessions of the program.
				Adherence followed by supervision meetings with teachers, regular e-mails and visits by first author during intervention. Teachers were offered to record all sessions. 17/20 teachers attended at
				least on supervision
				meeting. 3/20 teachers
				recorded sessions
				satisfactorily.
Kozina	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2021	Examine the possibility of using	FRIENDS for Life	No intervention	Anxiety, aggression
[150]	the anxiety reduction program			
Slovenia	FRIENDS for Life to reduce the	Program deliverer	Participants	Measures
	aggression of the pupils at the	One researcher who is a	K=2 classes	AN-UD anxiety scale
	same time	psychologist	n=41 (41.5% girls)	AN-UD aggression scale
		Population	Mean age: 9–10 years	
	Study design	Program extent		Results
	Cluster RCT (on class level)	Nh sessions: 10 sessions $+ 2$	Dropout rate at follow-up	No significant difference
		hooster sessions ± 2 parent	0% at all time points	between groups in self-
	Prevention level	meetings	by at an time points	reported anxiety and
		meetings		reported anxiety and

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Reference	Setting			Results
Country	Population			Attendance rate
-	Follow-up			
	Universal	Time/session: 45 min		aggression
		Duration (weeks): 10 weeks		
	Setting	with sessions $+ 2$ months with		Attendance rate
	2 schools in Slovenia	booster sessions		NR
	Population	Participants (nb randomized) ^{2, 3}		Program integrity
	4 th grade students (9–10 years	K=2 classes		NR
	old)	n=44 (54.5% girls)		
		Mean age: 9–10 years		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria			
	Schools with two classes of 4 th	Dropout rate at follow-up		
	grades	4.5% at 12 and 18 months		
	Length of follow-up (months)			
	Posttest, 6, 12 and 18 months			
	postintervention			

CDI-S = Children's Depression Inventory-Short Version; **MINI-KID** = Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview for Children and Adolescents; **RCADS** = Revised Children's Anxiety and Depression Scale; **RCMAS** = Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale; **SCAS** = Spence Children's Anxiety Scale; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Penn Prevention Program, Aussie Optimism, Op Volle Kracht

 Table Penn Prevention Program, Aussie Optimism, Op Volle Kracht.

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
Cardemil	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2002	Investigate the efficacy of PRP	Penn Resilience Program,	Normal curriculum	Depression
[151]	with low-income minority	modified for low-income		
	children	children	Participants	Measures
Cardemil			n=93 (50% girls)	CDI
2007	Study design	Facilitator	Ethnicity: 30% Latino and 70%	
[152]	RCT, student level, two cohorts:	The first author for African	African American	Results

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Deference	Sotting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Dopulation	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Attendence vote
Country	Follow up			Attendance rate
	A frican American shildren and	American shildren foun		Lating groups CDI
	Affican American children and	American children; lour	Duonout unto at follow un	Latino group: CDI
USA	Latino children	graduate students (Master	<i>Dropout rate at jouow-up</i>	decreased in the PRP-
		level), trained by the first author	6 months: 19% (L); 26% (AM)	group; significant
	Prevention level	for the Latino children; at least	24 months: 42%	difference vs control at
	Selective	20 hours training		posttest and follow ups.
	Setting	Program extent		African-American group:
	Two middle schools in low-	Intensity: once weekly		Both groups improved and
	income urban parts of	Time/session: 90 minutes		their scores remained
	Philadelphia	Duration: 12 weeks		similar at 24 months
	1			follow up
	Population	Participants		1
	Students in grades 5–8	n=75		Program integrity
	Mean age: 11 12 years	Ethnicity: 1/3 Latino and 2/3		Not measured
	filoan age. 11, 12 years	African American		T tot measured
	Length of follow-up	50% girls		Attendance rate
	6 12 and 24 months	5070 2015		Marginal correlation
	0, 12 and 24 months	Dropout rate at follow-up		between attendance rate
		6 months: 12% (I): 12% (AM)		and CDI up to 12 months
		24 months: 17%		follow up but not at 24
		24 months: 1770		months
De Jonge-Heesen	Aim	Program	Control condition	
2020	Effectiveness in regular school	OVK-2	Psychoeducation (leaflet about	Depressive symptoms
[153]	communities	0 VIX 2	depression) plus two e-mails about	clinical depression
The Netherlands	communities	Facilitator	tips to boost their mood and	suicidal ideation anxiety
The rectionands	Study design	School psychologists together	decrease symptoms	supprome
	DCT individual	with a contrainer from the	decrease symptoms	symptoms
	KC1, ilidividual	with a co-trainer from the	Dauticinants	Маденная
	Dumantian land	boolthoors organizations	rurucipunis	CDI 2 ADIS C STAL
		nearmeare organizations	11-04	CDI-2, ADIS-C, STAI
	Indicated	D ()		
		Program extent	Dropout rate at follow-up	Kesuits
	Setting	Intensity: once weekly	11/64	Self-rated depressive
	13 secondary schools	Time/session: I hour		symptoms: significantly
		Duration: 8 weeks		larger decrease from
	Population	Group size: 3–8		baseline to 12 months in
	n=5222 adolescents in 2 nd year,			OVK compared to C

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
· ·	Follow-up			
	screened with CDI-2 by public	Participants		(ES=0.47)
	health service as part of a routine	n=66		Parent rated depressive
	health survey	Total sample: 63% girls Mean age: 13.59 (0.68)		symptoms: no difference in decrease between groups.
	Inclusion criteria	85% Dutch origin		Suicidal ideation: ns
	Age: 11–15 years	C		Anxiety: OVK> C at 12
	CDI-2 ≥14	Dropout rate at follow-up		months
		15/66		Individual change over
	Length of follow-up			time: percentage of
	Posttest, 6 and 12 months later			participants that improved
				in OVK was significantly
				higher than in C
				Program integrity
				84.7% according to self-
				report
				1
				Attendance rate
				NR
Gillham	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2006	Effectiveness of PRP	PRP	TAU	Depressive symptoms,
[154]				depression and anxiety
USA	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	diagnoses
	RCT, individual level, stratified	One of three child mental health	n=124	
	for gender and high vs low CDI	clinicians with >20 years of		Measures
		experience conducting therapy.	Dropout rate at follow up	CDI, diagnoses captured
	Prevention level	3 days training + supervision by	33%	from the HMO - database
	Indicated	one of the PRP developers		
				Results
	Setting	Program extent		CDI: no significant
	Two clinics at an HMO in the	Intensity: once a week		decrease for the whole
	Sacramento metropolitan area	Time/session: 90 min		sample, but for girls,
		Duration: 12 weeks		d=0.31
	Population			Diagnoses: not significant
	All children, 11–12 years, at the	Participants		for the whole sample but
	clinics, $n=6000$	n=14/		for children with high-

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Vear	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population	Dispour fuie ut follow up	Dispour fute ut follow up	Attendance rate
Country	Follow-up			Tittenumee Fute
	n=864 participated in the first			level CDI at entry (cut-off
	screen (14%)	Dropout rate at follow up		13)
		35%		,
	Sample			Program integrity
	54% girls			64% to 95% (mean 83%)
	86% in 6 th and 7 th grade			according to external
	27% ethnic minority			rating
	33% of parents were college			
	graduates			Attendance rate
	Median annual income: 40–			Average: 50%
	60 000\$			28% did not attend a
				session
	Inclusion criteria			30% attended $\geq 75\%$ of
	$CDI \ge 7$ (girls)			sessions
	CDI ≥9 (boys)			
	Exclusion criteria			
	MDD or dysthymia according to			
	K-SADS-P.			
	Length of follow-up			
~ 111	Two years	-		
Gillham	Aim	Program	Control	Outcome
2007	Effectiveness of PRP	Penn Resilience Program	No intervention	Depressive symptoms,
[155]	~			clinical level of depression
USA	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	14
	RCT, individual level,	Teachers, school counsellors	n=234	Measures
	stratification for age, gender and	and graduate students not		CDI
	baseline CDI	affiliated with the research	(The study also used PEP, a	
		team. 30 hours training and	program tocused on stressors and	Results
	Prevention level	biweekly group supervision	designed to control for adult	CDI: No significant
	Universal		attention, group coherence and	differences between the
		Program extent	social support, as a control	groups at posttest or at any
	Setting	Intensity: once a week	condition, $n=231$ and similar	follow up time.
	I hree schools in a suburban	Time/session: 90 minutes	dropout rates)	
	metropolitan area	Duration: 12 weeks		CDI>13: PRP prevented

Author Year Deference	Aim Design	Intervention Intervention group Deepeut rate at follow up	Control Control group Despect rate at follow up	Outcome measures Results Program Integrity
Country	Population Follow-up	Dropout rate at tonow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Attendance rate
	Population n=4000 students; 718 consented	Participants n=232		elevated symptoms relative to no intervention but not relative to PEP
	Sample Mean age: 12.13 years (1.03) Predominantly Caucasian (60– 88%) Annual income <10 000 \$: appr 15% (3–29%)	Dropout rate at follow up (whole sample, evenly distributed) 6 months: 6–7% 12, 18, 24, 30 months: NR 36 months: 56–59%		Program integrity 80% Attendance rate PRP: 6.71 lessons PEP: 7.11 lessons
	College educated parent: appr 30% Mean CDI: 8.45 (7.35), students in one school reported lower levels at baseline			15% did not attend any session
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria CDI<13 and not depressive as measured by DICA Follow-up Every 6 month up to 3 years			
Gillham 2012 [156] USA	Aim Effects of PRP in adolescents, with or without a parent component Study design RCT, individual level Prevention level	 Program PRP, PRP -P which included parent lessons Facilitator Teachers and counsellors, trained for 30 hours and with regular supervision meetings with the research team 	<i>Control condition</i> No intervention <i>Participants:</i> n=129	<i>Outcome</i> Depression symptoms, anxiety symptoms and clinical levels of symptoms <i>Measures</i> CDI (primary), RADS, RCMAS, NIMH DISC-IV
	Indicated <i>Setting</i> Five middle schools in a suburban metropolitan area in	Program extent (students) Intensity: once a week after school Time/session: 90 min		to assess depression and/or generalized anxiety <i>Results</i> PRP significantly reduced

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
•	Follow-up			
	the north-eastern US.	Duration (weeks): 10–12		depression symptoms on
		Booster lessons started after 5		the CDI but not the RADS
	Population	months and were offered once		posttest but effects were
	n= about 8000 students 10–14	every 6 months		not maintained.
	years			No significant effect on
	n=1025 completed screening	Program extent (parents)		anxiety.
	n=417 consented to the study	Intensity: once every two weeks		No significant effect on
		in the evening		clinical levels of
	Length of follow-up	Time/session: 90 min		symptoms.
	6 months	Duration: 6 or 7 lessons		No added benefit of the
	(3 years planned but no data)	3 booster lessons were offered,		parent intervention
		1 month, 5 months and 17		
		months after end of the parent		Program integrity
		groups		On average, 47% of the
				items were covered
		Participants (students)		satisfactorily
		PRP only: n=137		
		PRP with family component:		Attendance rate
		n=142		Students: average 5.80
				(SD=3.64)
		Characteristics (whole sample)		84% attended at least one
		Gender: 48% female		session
		Ethnicity: 77% European		44% attended the booster
		American, 12% African		lessons
		American (unbalanced between		Parents: on average 3.2
		PRP and PRP-P)		(SD=2.28)
		60% of mothers were college		77% of students had a
		graduated or higher level		parent that participated at
				least one session.
		Dropout rate at follow up		Parents of 27% of students
		14% at 6 months (whole		participated in the first
		sample, evenly distributed)		booster session
Kindt	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Evaluate the effectiveness	Translated and adapted version	Curriculum as usual	Depressive symptoms
[157]	among adolescents in low-	of PRP, OVK, delivered during		
The Netherlands	income areas	school hours	Participants	Measures
Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
------------------	---	----------------------------------	--------------------------------	---------------------------
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population		Dropour inte ut ionon up	Attendance rate
country,	Follow-up			
	•		n=676 (29 classes)	CDI
	Study design	Facilitator	Mean age: 13.42 years	
	RCT, cluster at class level	The mentor teachers, trained for	Gender: 53% females	Results
	(within schools) and stratified	four days by the research team	Native Dutch: 49.4%	No significant effect on
	for level of education		Low level of education: 44.5%	depressive symptoms
		Program extent		1 5 1
	Prevention level	Intensity: once weekly	Dropout rate at follow up	Worsening of clinical
	Selective	Time/session	30% at 6 months	depressive symptoms
		Duration (weeks): 16	27% at 6 months	
	Setting			Program integrity
	Secondary schools in the	Participants		80.5% of the lessons were
	Netherlands, 7 th and 8 th grades	n=667 (28 classes)		taught
	(11–16 years), 543 were invited	Gender: 51% females		
	and 12 agreed to participate	Mean age: 13.42 years		Attendance rate
		Native Dutch: 46.0%		NA
	Population	Low level of education: 46.8%		
	n=1440 adolescents from 61			
	classes	Dropout rate at follow up		
		25% at 6 months		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	24% at 12 months		
	For schools: At least 30% of the			
	students lived in low-income			
	areas			
	Length of follow-up			
D 1	6 and 12 months	D		
Poppelaars		Program	Control condition	Outcome
2016	Investigate the effects on	OVK (other interventions not	No intervention	Depressive symptoms
	depressive symptoms of two	described here)		Suicidal ideation
I ne Netherlands	programs with different format	En allituda a	Participants	Management
	Charles Junion	Facultator	n=51	
	Study design	Protessional psychologists	Wean age: 13.22 years (0.64)	KADS-2
	KC1 with four arms: PKP,	Durante and and	Born in the Netherlands: 98%	CDI item on suicidal
	DRD SPAKA (computer game),	Program extent		ideation
	PKP+SPAKA and control,	Intensity: once weekly during		Dama Ka
	cluster at school level	after class time		Kesults

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
		Time/session: 1 hour		Depression symptoms
	Prevention level	Duration (weeks): the first 8		decreased significantly in
	Indicated	lessons of OVK		(all four) conditions, with
	Setting	Participants		conditions
	Grades 7 and 8 in 7 secondary	n=50		No difference in suicidal
	schools in the Netherlands	Mean age: 13 43 years (0.64)		ideation
	beneois in the recitementation.	Born in the Netherlands: 94%		incurion.
	Population			Program integrity
	n=962 females were screened	Dropout rate at follow up		Not reported
	during class-time	Not clearly described, 76.4% of		1
		the whole sample filled out all		Attendance rate
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	follow up questionnaires (up to		6.77 lessons (SD=1.17)
	Scored or at above the 70 th	12 months after intervention).		
	percentile on depressive			
	symptoms with RADS-2.			
	Length of follow-up			
	Up to 12 months			
Roberts	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2003	Effectiveness of PPP	PPP conducted during school	Curriculum as usual plus the	Symptoms of anxiety or
[159]		time. Minor changes in spelling	regular health curriculum	depression, internalizing
	Study design	only		and externalizing problems
Roberts	RCT, matched pairs		Participants	
2004	(geographical location, school	Facilitator	n=99 (48% girls)	Measures
[160]	size, SES and distance from	School psychologists or nurses,	Mean age: 11.86 (0.32) years	CDI, RCMAS, CBCL
A	nearest regional town)	a facilitator with 40 hours	Ethnicity: 79% Australian	
Australia		training by the program	Father's education: 63% grade 12	<i>Results</i>
	Prevention level	developer and a cofacilitator	or less	CDI: No significant
	Indicated	with 30 nours training by the	Duran and make at Callery an	uniferences at
	Satting	researchers.	Dropout rate at jouow up	posuntervention and all
	7 th grade from 18 primary	biweekly	See mervention group	ionow up measurements
	schools selected to be	UIWCCKIY		PCMAS: Decreased
	representative of rural Western	Program extent		significantly more in the
	Australia	Intensity: once weekly		PPP group at

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Follow up			Attendance rate
	ronow-up	Time/session: NR		postintervention and
	Population	Duration (weeks): 12		maintained at follow up
	720 students, 11–13 years			measurements at 6
	51% consented to participate in	Participants		(d=0.24) and 30 months
	screening with CDI	n=90 (51% girls)		(d=0.23) but not 18
		Mean age: 11.91 (0.34) years		months
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	Ethnicity: 70% Australian		
	The 13 students with the highest	Father's education: 61% grade		CBCL (ext and int):
	score in each class. In classes	12 or less		significant differences
	with <13 students, all were			postintervention that were
	invited	<i>Dropout rate at follow up</i>		not maintained
	I anoth of follow up	6/189 (whole sample) at 6		Drogram integrity
	6 18 and 30 months	Not clearly described at 18 and		Mean: 74% per session
	o, to and so months	30 months		self-report and
				independent observer for
				25% of the lessons
				Attention rate
				87–99% attended the
				lessons, no child missed
D 1	4.			more than 2 lessons
Roberts	Aim	A OD swith from its some some	Control condition	<i>Outcome</i>
2018	Efficacy of AOP with or without	AOP with family program	Curriculum as usual	avternalizing problems
LIUI	teacher	SIS part year 1 OTS part year	Particinants	clinical diagnoses
Australia	teacher	2 and the family program	n=630 (21 schools)	chinical diagnoses
	Study design	second half of year 2	Characteristics: See program	Measures
	Cluster RCT. stratified by SES.	second han of year 2.	participants	SDO TDS, DICA-IV
	school size and the number of	Facilitator		
	Grade 6 students.	Teachers who received 8 hours	Dropout rate at follow up	Results
		of training per program part.	623/630 at post test 2	No significant effects on
	Prevention level	Teachers in the coaching	601/630 at 12 months post	incidence of anxiety and
	Universal	condition additionally received	intervention	depressive disorders, or on
	Indicated subsample	5 hours coaching per year.		total difficulties.
		Training was provided by		

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
· ·	Follow-up			
	Setting	school psychologists who were		Program Integrity
	6 th Grade, in 63 government	accredited trainers in AOP		Based on teacher
	primary schools from three			logbooks, five random
	education districts in Western	Program extent		student workbooks from
	Australia	Intensity: once a week		each class
		Time/session: 60 min		
	Population	Duration (weeks): 10 per part		Attendance rate
	n=3288; 2288 consented			Teachers did not fully take
		Participants (whole sample)		up the opportunity for
	Length of follow-up	n=863 from 20 schools in no-		coaching (0,30 hours in
	12 months	coaching group		Grade 7)
		n=794 from 22 schools in		No information on children
		coaching groups		
		Gender: 48.9% girls		
		Mean age: 11.05 (0.33) years		
		Ethnicity: 81% Australian		
		No significant differences		
		between groups		
		n=211 (indicated group in		
		whole sample) with 64% girls		
		had a pretest score >6 on the		
		Emotional scale of SDQ.		
		Dropout rate at follow up		
		AOP only:		
		835/863 at nost test 2		
		809/863 at 12 months post		
		intervention		
		AOP + coaching:		
		769/794 at post test 2		
		746/794 at 12 months post		
		intervention		
Roberts	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2010	Efficacy of AOP	AOP	Regular health education lessons	Symptoms of depression

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
[162] Australia	Study design Cluster RCT Prevention level Selective Setting 7 th Grade in 12 government primary schools in Perth, western Australia; schools were randomly sampled from the lowest decile of SES based on the Census Index of Relative SES Population Not described Length of follow-up 18 months	Facilitator Teachers with 16 hours of training plus 8 x 60 min coaching lessons Program extent Intensity: once a week Time/session: 60 min Duration (weeks): 20 Participants n=274 (55% girls) Mean age: 11.99 (0.34) years Ethnicity: Australian 44% Annual income <50 000 AUD:	relating to self-management and interpersonal skills <i>Facilitator</i> Teachers, who received a 30 min presentation on building resilience <i>Description</i> 20 lessons and similar learning outcomes as AOP <i>Participants</i> n=222 (53% girls) Mean age: 11.99 (0.33) years Ethnicity: 43% Australian Annual income <50 000 AUD: 45% <i>Dropout rate at follow up</i> 19.8% at 18 months	and anxiety, internalizing and externalizing problems <i>Measures</i> CDI, RCMAS, CBCL <i>Results</i> CDI, RCMAS: No significant effect at posttest or at follow up. CBCL: significantly lower levels of internalizing problems posttest but not maintained. No significant effect for CBCL externalizing at any time point. <i>Program integrity</i> >95% of content covered, measured from teachers' logbooks, students' workbook samples and blind independent observations of 3 randomly selected lessons per teacher <i>Attendance rate</i> <10% of students were absent for more than 20%
_				of the lessons.
Rooney	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2006	Efficacy	Positive Thinking Program	Curriculum as usual	Depressive and anxiety
[163]				symptoms
Australia	Study design	Facilitator	Participants	

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population		- ·	Attendance rate
·	Follow-up			
	Pilot RCT, nested cohort,	Two psychologists with 4-years	n=48 (46% girls)	Measures
	matched pairs (SES, school size	behavioral science degrees.	Mean age: 9.07 years	CDI, item on suicidal
	and Year 4 students)	Trained 8 hours by the program		ideation was omitted,
		developers and received	Dropout rate at follow up	RCMAS, DICA-IV
	Prevention level	supervision and support	22.5% at 9 months	
	Selective		31.7% at 18 months	Results
		Program extent		CDI. Significant
	Setting	Intensity: once weekly		reductions at post test,
	Four state primary schools	Time/session: 60 min		which were not maintained
	selected from low SES areas in	Duration (weeks): 8		RCMAS: symptoms
	the Perth metropolitan area			remained within the
		Participants		normal range for both
	Population	n=72 (42% girls)		groups
	n=136 4 th grade students had	Mean age: 9.08 years		No effect on anxiety
	parental permission	Significantly less depressed than		Differences in depression
		the control group		disorder but too small
	Length of follow-up			study to test significance.
	9 and 18 months	Dropout rate at follow up		
		8% at 9 months		
		22.4 % at 18 months		
Rooney	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2013	Efficacy of a revised AOP	Revised AOP	Curriculum as usual	Anxiety and depression
[164]	program			disorders
		Facilitator	Participants	
Rooney	Study design	Classroom teachers who had	n=443	Measures
2013	Pairwise randomization	training for 8 hours, supervision		CDI without the item on
[165]	(matched for school size, class	and support from the program	Dropout rate at follow up	suicidal ideation
	size and SES)	developers	(children)	SCAS, DICA-IV, SDQ TD
Australia		_	30/443 at 6 months	
	Prevention level	Program extent	70/443 at 18 months	Results
	Selective	Intensity: once weekly		CDI: significant difference
		Time/session: 1 hour		between groups at posttest
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 10		but not at follow-up.
	12 schools were randomly			SCAS: improvement in
	selected from the largest and	Participants		both groups but no
	poorest schools in West	n=467		difference between groups

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
· ·	Follow-up			
	Australia and matched to another			(post intervention and
	school from the same district	Dropout rate at follow up		follow up)
		(children)		SDQ TD: significant
	Population	29/467 at 6 months		difference between groups
	1021 children in 4 th grade from	58/467 at 18 months		up to 6 months. At 18
	22 schools.	40% at 30 months (whole		months the control group
	n=910 consented (48.6% girls).	sample, no difference between		improved
		groups)		DICA-IV: no effect
	Sample			
	Mean age: 8.75 (0.36) years	Dropout rate at follow up		Program integrity
	Gender: 49% girls	(parents)		Mean 95.6%, ratings by
	Ethnicity: 85.6% Australian	524/617 at 6 months		self-report, 25% of the
	No significant differences	485/617 at 18 months		lessons checked by
	between groups	57% at 30 months		independent raters
		(whole sample, no differences		
	Length of follow-up	between groups)		Attendance rate
	6, 18 and 30 months posttest			Mean 9 lessons (2.1)
Tak	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2014	Effectiveness	OVK provided during mentor	Curriculum as usual	Depressive symptoms
[166]		lessons		Anxiety
	Study design		Participants	
Tak	RCT, individual students were	Facilitator	n=735 (five schools) (47.5% girls)	Measures
2016	the unit of analysis but schools	Psychologists with varying	Mean age: 13.95 years (0.53)	CDI, item on suicidal
[167]	were randomly assigned to	degrees of experience in CBT	Dutch: 79%	ideation was omitted
	condition, stratified by type of	and teaching. All completed 5	High education school: 40.2%	
The Netherlands	education	days training.	SES: no information	RCMAS
	Prevention level	Program extent	Dropout rate at follow up	Results
	Universal	Intensity: once weekly	48/735 at 6 months	No difference between
		Time/session: 50 min	68/735 at 12 months	groups. An iatrogenic
	Setting	Duration (weeks): 16	47/735 at 24 months	effect was seen at posttest
	Schools providing secondary	Booster after the 8 months		but disappeared when
	education in the southern and	follow up, 2 hours		controlling for baseline
	middle parts of the Netherlands	± ^		factors
	1	Participants		
	Population	n=655 (four schools) (47.1%		Program integrity

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	All students in 8 th grade <i>Inclusion and exclusion criteria</i> None	girls) Mean age: 13.86 years (0.56) Dutch: 86.8% High education school: 43.3% SES: no information		80% by self-report <i>Attendance rate</i> 14–15 lessons
	Langth of follow up	SES. no information		
	6, 12 and 24 months	Dropout rate at follow up n=42/655 at 6 months 78/655 at 12 months 43/655 at 24 months		
Wijnhoven	Aim	Program	Control condition	Outcome
2014 [168]	Evaluate the effects of the CBT- component of OVK among	OVK, lessons 1–8.	No intervention	Depressive symptoms
The Netherlands	adolescent girls with elevated	Facilitator	Participants	Measures
	depressive symptoms	Experienced group therapist	n=52	CDI (Static symptoms), CES-D (fluctuating
	Study design	Program extent	Dropout rate at follow up	symptoms)
	RCT, randomization at school	Intensity: once a week	7/52 at 6 months	
	level, stratified by CDI score	Time/session: 50 min		Results
		Duration (weeks): 8		Significantly higher scores
	Prevention level			on CDI and CES-D for the
	Indicated	Participants		control group at 6 months
		n=50		follow up (d=0.74 and
	Setting	Mean age: 13.3 years (0.64)		d=0.71)
	Three secondary schools, 1 and	Dutch: 98%		
	2 nd grade, in the Netherlands	Own education: high school/pre university training 54.5%		<i>Program integrity</i> Not reported
	Population	(whole sample)		Attendance rate
	All girls where parents	SES: no information		Not reported
	consented to screening, n=800			-
	_	No significant differences		
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	between groups		
	CDI score at least 16			
		Dropout rate at follow up		
	Girls with CDI >19 and suicidal	9/50 at 6 months		
	ideation were excluded			

Author	Aim	Intervention	Control	Outcome measures
Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Results
Reference	Setting	Dropout rate at follow up	Dropout rate at follow up	Program Integrity
Country	Population			Attendance rate
	Follow-up			
	Length of follow-up			
	6 months			

CBCL = Child Behavior Check List; **CES-D** = Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale; **K-SADS** = Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia for School-Age Children; **RCMAS** = Revised Children's Manifest Anxiety Scale; **SCAS** = Spence Children's Anxiety Scale; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Resourceful Adolescents Program (RAP)

Table Resourceful Adolescents Program (RAP).

Author Am Intervention Control group Vear Design Intervention group Control group Country Population Population Control group Population Population RAP+Placebo Control condition 2014 Test the effectiveness of RAP and of [169] II: RAP+Placebo Waiting list Austratia For ention with RAP RAP+Placebo Participants Study design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school Program deliverer Program deliverer Provention level Universal Program extent RAP		A:	Internet on	Control	Orteen
Year Design Intervention group Control group Reference Country Setting Population Follow-up II: Control condition Rose Aim Test the effectiveness of RAP and of It69] II: Control condition Australia Study design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school II: Control condition Program deliverer Universal Fact nal syschologist in doctoral- level clinical training Participants Program extent RAP RAP Program extent RAP RAP Intensity: once weekly Tour independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas. Program extent RAP Program extent RAP Population Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocated Profacebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40-50 min Duration: 19 weeks Prictipants II k=4 Participants in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas. Pitro placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40-50 min Duration: 19 weeks Pitrotipants II k=4 Participants II k=4 II k=4 II k=4 II k=4 Participants II k=4 II k=4 II k=4 Participants II k=4 II k=4 II k=4 Proput at at of follow-up in onths positiest RAP II II II iI iI II iI II iI II iI II II iI II i	Author		Intervention	Control	Outcome
Reference Country Setting Population Follow-up Control condition Rose Aim IL: RAP+placebo Control condition 2014 Test the effectiveness of RAP and of [169] RAP-tplacebo Waiting list Australia Study design RCT, eluster at class level and stratified by school Program deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical training Participants Prevention level Universal Program deliverer Setting Program extent RAP Program extent RAP Propout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 months Population Students in grade 6 and 7 m-3G9 allocated Propulation Students in grade 6 and 7 m-364 8.% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranen, 3.3% Middle Eastern Purticipants Lastern Lastern n=66 Length of follow-up (months) baseline) 12 22 Lastern Propout rate at follow-up n=64 Propulation Lastern n=64 Lastern n=64 Line intraity: once weekly Time/session: 40.50 min Duration: 9 weeks Purticipants Line interview once weekly Time/session: 40.50 min Duration: 9 weeks Line interview once weekly Time/session: 40.50 min Duration: 9 weeks Purticipants Line interview once weekly Time/session: 40.50 min Duration: 9 weeks Propout rate at follow-up in =11 (17%) at 12 months Line interview once weekly Time/session: 40.50 min Duration: 9 weeks Line interview once weekly Time/session: 40	Year	Design	Intervention group	Control group	Measures
Country Population Follow-up Control condition Rose 2014 Test the effectiveness of RAP and of PIR in conjunction with RAP IL: RAP+placebo Control condition Australia Study design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school IL: RAP+PIR Control condition Program deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical training Program cettert RAP Program cettert RAP Reference Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Program extent RAP Program cettert RAP Dropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 months Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Program extent RAP Rap- Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 19 weeks Dropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 months Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocated Pir or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeks Participants IL k=4 n=64 Vers Sample 44% girls Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 postest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAP IL k=4 n=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Dropout rate at follow-up II in =111 (17%) at 12 months IL k=4 in =11 (17%) at 12 months	Reference	Setting			Results
RoseAimII:Control condition2014Test the effectiveness of RAP and ofRAP+placeboWaiting list[169]PIR in conjunction with RAPRAP+placeboDifferenceAustraliaStudy designRCT, cluster at class level and stratified by schoolProgram delivererRCT, cluster at class level and stratified by schoolProgram delivererExternal psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingPrevention level UniversalProgram extent RAPRAPIntensity: once weekly Time/session: 40-50 min Duration: 11 weeksDropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Program extent RAPNor placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40-50 min Duration: 19 weeksPirticipants Lit k=4 n=64Sample 44% girls Nean age: 12.22 years, range 9-14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern12Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAP12Iz12	Country	Population			Attendance rate
Rose 2014 [169]/inControl condition2014 [169]Test the effectiveness of RAP and of PIR in conjunction with RAPIL: RAP+PIRecbo [2: RAP+PIRControl conditionAustraliaStudy design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by schoolForgran deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingParticipants k=8 classes n=80Prevention level UniversalProgran deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingDropout rate at follon-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia.Progran extent RAP Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksDropout rate at follon-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsStudents in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPiR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksDropout rate at follon-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSample 44% gitls years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternParticipants IL k=4 n=66Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian 12 months posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPParticipants IL n=11 (17%) at 12 months		Follow-up			
2014 [169] Australia Test the effectiveness of RAP and of PIR in conjunction with RAP RAP+placebo Waiting list Australia Study design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school RAP+PIR Participants Prevention level Universal Prevention level Universal Program deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical training Propout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 months Papulation Students in grade 6 and 7 middle SES areas. Protecho Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeks Pil or placebo Sample 44% girls Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern Participants IL k=4 n=64 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Il k=4 n=64 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian 12 Dropout rate at follow-up In =11 (17%) at 12 months Il Intensity: an 20 months	Rose	Aim	<u>I1:</u>	Control condition	Outcome
[169] PIR in conjunction with RAP [2: RAP+PIR Participants Australia Study design RAP+PIR RaP+PIR k=8 classes RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school Program deliverer ethicity: 75% Caucasian Universal Program extent RAP Universal Program extent n=6 (8%) at 12 months Setting Intensity: once weekly m=6 (8%) at 12 months Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas. Duration: 11 weeks Population Students in grade 6 and 7 Duration: 9 weeks Sample 44% girls Rap Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9-14 years k=4 re-64 Rap m=6 Extern Point weeks Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasian Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasian I 4.% Mediteranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern Image follow-up (months) Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian I 2 Dropout rate at follow-up (In [7%) at 12 months II I 12 months posttest RAP I2 I2	2014	Test the effectiveness of RAP and of	RAP+placebo	Waiting list	Depression
Australia RAP+PIR Participants Australia RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school Program deliverer a=80 External psychologist in doctoral-level Universal Program extent a=80 Prevention level Program extent a=60 Universal Program extent a=60 Setting Intensity: once weekly n=6 (8%) at 12 months Four independent secondary schools Intensity: once weekly n=64 (8%) at 12 months Dradition Duratice Program extent Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocated Prevention: 11 weeks Sample H1 k=4 a=64 H1 k=4 a=66 a=4 C4.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 12 k=4 a=66 Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasian Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian a=64 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian a=64 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian a=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian a=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian a=66	[169]	PIR in conjunction with RAP	<u>I2:</u>		
Study design RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by schoolProgram delivere External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingk=8 classes n=80Prevention level UniversalProgram extent RAPDropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Program extent RAPKaP Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksDropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSubscription students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedProflacebo Lintensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksProflacebo Lintensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksHereitian Lintensity: and the secondary school Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksProflacebo Lintensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksProflacebo Lintensity: and the secondary Lintensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksProflacebo Lintensity: and the secondary Lintensity: and the secondary L	Australia		RAP+PIR	Participants	Measures
RCT, cluster at class level and stratified by school Program deliverer External psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingn=80 Prevention level Universal Program extent RAP Dropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas. Program extent RAPn=80 Population Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocated Program extent RAPn=80 Sample 44% girls years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern Program extent RAPn=64 Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAP Dropout rate at follow-up n=10 (17%) at 12 months Dropout rate rate Dropout rate rate all in the strainingn=80 Dropout rate rate (10 weeks post baseline) Dropout rate at follow-up in 1 (17%) at 12 months		Study design		k=8 classes	Child rated
stratified by schoolExternal psychologist in doctoral- level clinical trainingEthnicity: 75% CaucasianPrevention level UniversalProgram extent RAPDropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Program extent RAPDuration: 11 weeksPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksPIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksPirce placebo Intensity: 0.8.8% CaucasianPirce placebo Intensity: 0.8.8% CaucasianPirce placebo Intensity: 0.8.8% CaucasianPirce placebo III k=4 n=66Pirce placebo III method follow-up (months) II I =11 (17%) at 12 monthsPirce placebo III III III III III III III III III III III III III III III III III III <td></td> <td>RCT, cluster at class level and</td> <td>Program deliverer</td> <td>n=80</td> <td>CDI</td>		RCT, cluster at class level and	Program deliverer	n=80	CDI
Prevention level Universallevel clinical trainingDropout rate at follow-up $n=6$ (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools 		stratified by school	External psychologist in doctoral-	Ethnicity: 75% Caucasian	RADS-2
Prevention level UniversalDropout rate at follow-up n=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSetting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Program extent RAP Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedParticipants IL k=4 n=64 Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasian Hericity: 68.8% CaucasianDropout rate at follow-up n=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% CaucasianLength of follow-up (months) Postest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPDropout rate at follow-up IL IL IL IL1212		5	level clinical training	5	
UniversalProgram extent RAP Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksn=6 (8%) at 12 monthsSupple 44% girlsPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksSample 44% girlsII k=4 n=64Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternI2 k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPI2 LDottost RAPI1 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsI2I2		Prevention level	6	Dropout rate at follow-up	Clinician administered MDD
RAPRAPRAPFour independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.RAPPopulationPopulationSample 44% girlsParticipantsIlMathematicationSample 44% girlsMean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsParticipantsIlE-4Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsIlI.1.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternIlLength of follow-up (months) Positest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)IlI.2Torpout rate at follow-up II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsI2I2		Universal	Program extent	n=6 (8%) at 12 months	assessment with DISCAP
Setting Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksSample 44% girls years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternII k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)I2 months posttest RAPDiametria I2Diametria I2 I2			RAP		
Four independent secondary schools in Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 11 weeksPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPiR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksSample 44% girlsII k=4 n=64II k=4 n=64Sample tasternII k=4 n=64II k=4 n=64Length of follow-up (months) baseline)Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsDiameter I2Diameter meter meterII meter meter meterDiameter meter meter tasternII meter meter meter tasternII meter meter meter tasternLength of follow-up (months) baseline)Distest RAPII meter meter tasternDiameter tasternDistest RAPII meter meter tasternDiameter tasternDistest RAPII meter meter tasternDiameter tasternDistest RAPII meter meter tasternDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tasternDistest RAPDistest RAPDiameter tastern <t< td=""><td></td><td>Setting</td><td>Intensity: once weekly</td><td></td><td>Results</td></t<>		Setting	Intensity: once weekly		Results
i of Sydney in Australia. Single sex schools with students from high or middle SES areas.Duration: 11 weeksPopulation Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedPIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksSample 44% girls Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternI1 k=4 n=64 Ethnicity: 68.8% CaucasianLength of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPDropout rate at follow-up I1 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsDiameter in Sydney in Australia. Single sex protect at the section in grade 6 and 7 meter in the section in grade 6 and 7 meter in grade 6 and 7 <td></td> <td>Four independent secondary schools</td> <td>Time/session: 40–50 min</td> <td></td> <td>Posttest and 12 months</td>		Four independent secondary schools	Time/session: 40–50 min		Posttest and 12 months
In opting in transmission is the state of the state is		in Sydney in Australia Single sex	Duration: 11 weeks		follow-up: No significant
Schola with statems from high of middle SES areas.PIR or placebo Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min 		schools with students from high or	Buluton II wooks		differences in self-rated
Intensity: once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksStudents in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedDuration: 9 weeksSample 44% girlsII k=4 n=64Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsII k=4 n=64Students in 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternI2 k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)Dropout rate at follow-up II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsDirectoryDirectoryII II m=11 (17%) at 12 monthsII II m=11 (17%) at 12 months		middle SES areas	PIR or placebo		depression symptoms for
Population Students in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedIntensity. once weekly Time/session: 40–50 min Duration: 9 weeksSample 44% girlsIl k=4 n=64Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternIl k=4 n=64Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPIl L2Dropout rate at follow-up II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsIl I2		middle SES areas.	Intensity: once weekly		students participating in PAP
PopulationTimesession: 40–30 mmStudents in grade 6 and 7 n=369 allocatedDuration: 9 weeksSampleII k=444% girlsII k=4Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsn=64Ethnicity: 68.8% CaucasianEthnicity: 68.8% Caucasian64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% MiddleI2 k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)Dropout rate at follow-up II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsI2I2		Donulation	Time/accient 40, 50 min		students participating in KAF
Students in grade 0 and 7Duration: 9 weeksn=369 allocatedParticipantsSampleII44% girlsIIMean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14n=64yearsEthnicity: 68.8% Caucasian64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian,11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% MiddleEasternLength of follow-up (months)Posttest RAP (10 weeks postbaseline)12 months posttest RAPI2		Fundanta in grade 6 and 7	Duration 0 weeks		groups compared to control.
n=369 allocatedParticipantsSample 11 $44%$ girls $k=4$ Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 $n=64$ yearsEthnicity: 68.8% Caucasian $64.8%$ Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 12 $11.4%$ Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle 12 Eastern $k=4$ $n=66$ Ethnicity: 48.5% CaucasianDropout rate at follow-up 11 $n=11$ (17%) at 12 months 12 12 $n=11$ (17%) at 12 months		Students in grade 6 and 7	Duration: 9 weeks		
Sample 44% girlsIl $k=4$ Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsn=64Stample 44% girlsn=64BearsEthnicity: 68.8% Caucasian64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternI2 $k=4$ n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)I2 In =11 (17%) at 12 months12 months posttest RAPI1 n=11 (17%) at 12 months		n=369 allocated	De activitaria activ		Attenaance rate
Sample 44% girlsII $k=4$ Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 yearsn=64yearsEthnicity: 68.8% Caucasian64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternI2 $k=4$ n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)Dropout rate at follow-up I1 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsDropout rate at follow-upI1 n=11 (17%) at 12 months			Participants		No student formally withdrew
44% girls $k=4$ Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 $n=64$ years $64.8%$ Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, $11.4%$ Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle $I2$ Eastern $I2$ k=4 $n=66$ Length of follow-up (months)Ethnicity: 48.5% CaucasianPosttest RAP (10 weeks post $Dropout rate at follow-up$ 12 months posttest RAP $I1$ $I2$ $I1$ $I2$ $I2$		Sample			from the study. No
Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Easternn=64 Ethnicity: 68.8% CaucasianLength of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPDropout rate at follow-up I1 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsMean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14 Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasiann=64 Ethnicity: 68.8% CaucasianDistant RAPI2 I1 n=11 (17%) at 12 months		44% girls	k=4		information on number of
years 64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle EasternEthnicity: 68.8% CaucasianLength of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPI2 k=4 n=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% CaucasianDropout rate at follow-up I1 $n=11$ (17%) at 12 monthsI2 Length of 12 months		Mean age: 12.22 years, range 9–14	n=64		sessions attended.
64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian, 11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern $\underline{12}$ k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAP $\underline{12}$ k=4 n=66Dropout rate at follow-up $\underline{11}$ n=11 (17%) at 12 months $\underline{12}$		years	Ethnicity: 68.8% Caucasian		
11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle Eastern $\underline{12}$ k=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAP $\underline{12}$ k=4 n=66Dropout rate at follow-up $\underline{11}$ n=11 (17%) at 12 months $\underline{12}$		64.8% Caucasian, 17.1% Asian,			Program integrity
Easternk=4 n=66Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPDropout rate at follow-up 11 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsI2I2		11.4% Mediterranean, 3.3% Middle	<u>12</u>		No deviations from the
Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPn=66 Ethnicity: 48.5% CaucasianDropout rate at follow-up II n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsII II n=11 (17%) at 12 months		Eastern	k=4		manualized programs were
Length of follow-up (months) Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline) 12 months posttest RAPEthnicity: 48.5% CaucasianDropout rate at follow-up 11 n=11 (17%) at 12 months1212			n=66		observed
Posttest RAP (10 weeks post baseline)Dropout rate at follow-up12 months posttest RAPI1 n=11 (17%) at 12 monthsI2		Length of follow-up (months)	Ethnicity: 48.5% Caucasian		
baseline) 12 months posttest RAP $ \frac{I1}{n=11 (17\%) at 12 months} $ $ \frac{I2}{12} $		Posttest RAP (10 weeks post			
12 months posttest RAP $\frac{\underline{I1}}{n=11} (17\%) \text{ at } 12 \text{ months}$ $\underline{I2}$		baseline)	Dropout rate at follow-up		
$\frac{12}{n=11 (17\%) \text{ at } 12 \text{ months}}$		12 months posttest RAP	11		
			n=11 (17%) at 12 months		
<u>12</u>					
			12		
n=6 (9%) at 12 months			n=6 (9%) at 12 months		
			<u>12</u>		

Stallard	Aim	Program deliverer	Control condition	Outcome
2013	To investigate the clinical	Two external trained facilitators	C1: Attention control PSHE	Depression
[143]	effectiveness and cost-effectiveness	with an undergraduate degree and	C2: Usual PSHE	Anxiety
UK	of RAP in reducing symptoms of	experience of working with young		
	depression in high-risk adolescents	people or in healthcare	Deliverer	Measures
	depression in high fisk duoleseents.	people of in neurineare.	C1: Teachers assisted by two external	Child rated
	Study design	Program extent	facilitators	SMFO
	RCT cluster at year group and	Intensity: once weekly or every	C2: Teachers	RCADS
	balanced with respect to number of	second week		Renubb
	alagged number of students DSHE	Time/session: 50, 60 min	Description	Desults
	fraguency and scheduling of DSHE	Duration: 0 or 18 works depending	Liquel school DSHE delivered by	At follow up 6 and 12 months
	leaseng within the school	Duration. 9 of 18 weeks depending	taashara In C1 automal faailitatara	from bosolino, In the high right
	lessons within the school.	on intensity.	teachers. In C1 external facilitators	from baseline: In the high-risk
	Brown and an I and	T	assisted in delivering lessons and	difference in calf noted
	Prevention level	Two additional booster sessions	engaging with the students.	difference in self-rated
		offered 6 months after the initial	Destition of the list of	depression symptoms
	Universal	program was completed	Participants (indicated)	measured with SMFQ and
	G			anxiety symptoms measured
	Setting	Participants (indicated)	k=9 year groups	with RCADS in the RAP
	Eight mixed-sex secondary schools	k=10 year groups	n=3/4 (63.9% girls)	group compared to control
	in UK	n=392 (66.3% girls)	Mean age: 14.1 years $(SD=1.0)$	groups.
		Mean age: 14.4 years (SD 1.0)	Ethnicity: 81.7% white	Same results were seen at
	Population	Ethnicity: 87.7% white		universal level.
	5030 students (49% girls) aged 12–		$\frac{C2}{1-2}$	
	16 years in 28 year groups 8 to 11.	Dropout rate at follow-up	k=9 year groups	In the high-risk group
	Of these 1064 (21.2%) students	n=96 (24.5%) at 12 months	n=298 (66.1% girls)	depression scores decreased
	were classified as high risk of		Mean age: 13.9 years (SD=1.2)	from baseline to follow-up in
	depression.		Ethnicity: 86.6% white	all groups.
	Inclusion and exclusion criteria		Dropout rate at follow-up	Attendance rate
	All students in class that took part in		C1:	In the high-risk group, the
	PSHE lessons were eligible and took		n=66 (17.6%) at 12 months	median percentage of RAP
	part in the intervention			sessions attended was 88%
	Primary analysis focused on		C2:	(interquartile range 67–100).
	students at high risk of depression		n=56 (18.8%) at 12 months	Median 80% attended >60%
	SMEO score ≥ 5 at two assessments		1 50 (10.070) at 12 montais	of RAP sessions
	Sivil Q scole _5 at two assessments.			of feed sessions.
	Length of follow-up (months)			The booster sessions in the
	6 and 12 months post baseline			RAP group were completed
	1			by 40/79 classes. In total
				47.8% of the universal RAP
				group attended at least one
				booster session
				Program integrity
				36 RAP sessions were
				observed and 31 of these

Author Year Reference Country	Aim Design Setting Population Follow-up	Intervention Intervention group	Control Control group	Outcome Measures Results Attendance rate
				covered all core tasks, the rest covered at least 75%.

DISCAP = Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders; **PIR** = Peer Interpersonal Relatedness program; **PSHE** = Personal, Social and Health Education; **RCADS** = Revised Children's Anxiety and Depression Scale; **SMFQ** = Short Mood and Feelings Questionnaire

Inkluderade hälsoekonomiska studier

	Study design Population Setting	Intervention Control	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER	Study quality and transferability Further information
Samuela	Study design	Internantion	In one on tal cost	Triple D showed no	NA	Comments Study quality and
Sampaio 2015 [94] Sweden	Study design Cost and effect analysis of delivering Triple P within the context of a cluster randomized controlled trial Time period: 18 months Population A general population of 488 children attending preschool at baseline. Mean age: 2–5 years. Setting Preschools Perspective Municipality payer	Intervention Triple P levels 2 and 3. Level 2, consist of three stand-alone 90- min group. Level 3 includes up to four 15– 20-min individual sessions targeted towards parents (n=312). Control Waitlist (n=176)	Incremental cost Triple P had an average yearly total cost of 3007 SEK per child Cost reported in 2015 Swedish prices.	Triple P showed no significant improvement in child externalizing behaviors or parental mental health at either of the follow- up points.	NA	Study quality and transferability Moderate quality High transferability to Sweden Further information Comments This article does not provide a full economic evaluation, as it does not attempt to link costs to health outcomes but rather provide an insight into the costs of delivering Triple P.
	perspective					

Table Cost and effects of a universal parenting program delivered to parents of preschoolers.

Table The effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of the Incredible Years® Teacher Classroom Management programme in primary school children:results of the STARS cluster randomised controlled trial.

Author	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER	Study quality and
Year	Population	Control	(95% CI)	(95% CI)		transferability
Reference	Setting					Further information
Country	Perspective					Comments
Ford	Study design	Intervention	Observed mean total	Incremental effect	Overall: -£29.70 per	Study quality and
2019	RCT-based CEA	Incredible Years:	costs of services used	Strengths and	unit improvement in	transferability
[53]	Time period: 30	delivered to groups of	over the 30-month	Difficulties	SDQ	High quality
UK	months	teachers in six whole-	follow-up were	Questionnaire (SDQ)		Moderate
		day sessions (n=898)	slightly lower for the	Follow-up at 9 months	Probabilistic	transferability to
	Population		intervention arm	5.5(5.4) in Incredible	sensitivity analyses	Sweden
	Children aged with a	Control	(GBP 524.16)	Years.	suggest that	
	mean age of 6 years	Teaching as Usual	compared with the	VS	intervention has a just	
	(4–9 years),	(n=906)	control arm (GBP	6.2(6.2) in Teaching as	under 40%	
	Male/female (%): 53%		528.14). Adjusted	Usual.	probability of being	
	male and 47% female.		mean difference in	Adjusted mean	cost-effective at a	
			cost was GBP 30.24	difference = -1.0 (95%)	zero willingness to	
	Setting		(95% CI, -140.98 to	CI,-1.9 to -0.1;	pay for a unit	
	Schools		201.47, p	p=0.03)	improvement in	
			value=0.73).	There was no	SDQ-Total	
	Perspective			significant difference	Difficulties score, to	
	Public-sector		Costs were reported	between the groups at	nearly 80% at a	
	perspective		in GBP financial year	the 18-month follow-	£5000 willingness to	
			2015.	up (p=0.85) or 30-	pay threshold and is	
				month follow-up	50% or higher at	
				(p=0.23).	values of £70 and	
					above.	

CEA = Cost-effectiveness analysis; **SDQ** = Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire

Table Supporting	g Strategic Inves	tment in Social P	rograms: a Cost Ana	lysis of the Famil	y Check-Up
					/

Author	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER	Study quality and
Year	Population	Control				transferability
Reference	Setting					Further information
Country	Perspective					Comments
Kuklinski	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	NA	NA	Study quality and
2020	Cost analysis of	Family Check-up:	Annual average cost			transferability
[170]	delivering the Family	three-session health	of delivering Family			Moderate quality
USA	Check-up programme	promotion and	Check-up was \$1066			
	within the context of a	maintenance	(\$400) per family			Low to moderate
	two-arm, randomised	intervention. (n=367)	(2015 USD).			transferability to
	controlled trial (Early		This comprised costs			Sweden
	Steps).	Control	of time spent by staff			
	Time period: 4	"Business as usual"	delivering the			
		(n=364)	intervention, training,			
	Population		ongoing support and			
	Children with a mean		technical assistance,			
	age of 2 years (2–3		supplies, and			
	years).		training-related			
	No at baseline: 731		travel.			
	families with an		Once training and			
	increased risk of		oversight patterns			
	developing mental		were established,			
	health problems.		additional families			
	~ .		could be served at			
	Setting		half the cost, \$501			
	Home-based		(\$404).			
	intervention delivered					
	to high-risk families in		Costs reported in Us			
	three geographically		dollar year 2015.			
	and culturally diverse					
	Iocales in the USA					
	Dittaburgh DA and					
	Fusion OP)					
	Lugene OK)					
	Parspactive					
	Societal perspective					
	Societal perspective					

Table A cluster randomised controlled trial comparing the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of a school-based cognitive–behavioral therapy programme (FRIENDS) in the reduction of anxiety and improvement in mood in children aged 9/10 years.

Author	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER (95% CI)	Study quality and
Year	Population	Control	(SD)	(SD)		transferability
Reference	Setting					Further information
Country	Perspective	T ()				Comments
Stallard	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Health-led FRIENDS:	Health-led FRIENDS	Study quality and
2015	RCI-based CEA; II I	The intervention was	Health-led	0.388(0.057)	vs. usual school:	transferability
	analysis	delivered to whole	FRIENDS:	School-led FRIENDS:	-14.61 / (340 / to -	High quality
UK		classes of children	GBP 63.68 (60.2)		2243)	Moderate
	Time period: 6 months	(universal delivery)	School-led	Usual school provision:		transferability to
		over nine 60-minute	FRIENDS:	0.390 (0.056)	Health-led FRIENDS	Sweden
	Population	weekly sessions by	GBP 64.37 (34.82)		vs. school-led	Further information
	Children aged 9–10	either health	Usual school		FRIENDS:	Comments
	years attending school	professionals (external	provision:		-3 (undefined)	The study did not
	and participating in	to the school) or school	GBP 11.19 (44.15)		The only statistically	conduct an economic
	personal, social and	leaders.	G () 1		significant difference	evaluation at the 24-
	health education	School-led FRIENDS,	Costs reported in		between groups in	month as planned. The
	(PSHE).	(n=497)	GBP year 2013.		either costs or effects	reasoning benind this
	No at baseline: 1448	Health-led FRIENDS,			at 6 months were the	decision were (1) there
	Setting	(n=509)			cost difference	were not statistically
	Primary schools	Control			between health-led	significant between-
	Demander				FRIENDS and usual	group effects at 24
	Perspective	Usual school provision			school provision.	months and (2) the
	Health sector	(n=442)			Correspondingly, the	interview subsample of
	perspective				avtromaly wide	abildran who supplied
					uncertainty limits	resource use data was
					(when they can be	substantially different
					(when they can be	from the group of pop-
					Compared with usual	interviewed
					school provision	narents/children and
					health-led FRIENDS	was also smaller again
					never reach more	at the 24-month follow-
					than a 35%	un time point (only 252
					probability of being	narents were
					cost-effective at any	interviewed at this
					willingness to pay for	follow-up point
					a OALY	compared with 308 at
					" Z'IL I .	baseline)."

CEA = Cost-effectiveness analysis

Author	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER	Study quality and
Year	Population	Control		(95% CI)		transferability
Reference	Setting					Further information
Country	Perspective					Comments
Turner	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	Based on per child	Study quality and
2020	RCT-based CEA; ITT	PATHS: lessons last	Incremental cost of	Adjusted mean QALY	cost:	transferability
[172]	analysis	for 30–40 min and	PATHS compared	difference: 0.0019,	15 753 GBP per	Moderate quality
UK		were designed to be	with usual provision	(0.0009 to 0.0029).	QALY gain.	
	Time period: 24	delivered twice weekly	GBP 29.93 per child.			Moderate
	months	throughout the school		QALY is estimated	Probabilistic	transferability to
		year. Curriculum packs	Costs were reported	using the CHU-9D	sensitivity analyses	Sweden
	Population	contained an average of	in GBP and inflated	utility value.	suggest that	
	Children aged between	40 lessons. (n=2223)	to year 2018/19.		intervention exceeds	
	7 to 9 years attending				50% probability of	
	school.	Control			being cost-effective if	
	No at baseline 5218	Usual provision			willingness-to-pay	
	with and about 50%	(n=1665)			per QALY thresholds	
	were female				is beyond £15 100	
	Setting					
	Primary schools in					
	seven local authorities					
	in Greater Manchester					
	D (*					
	Perspective					
	I rial setting and					
	policy-maker					
	perspectives					

 Table
 The PATHS curriculum for promoting social and emotional well-being among children aged 7–9 years: a cluster RCT.

CEA = Cost-effectiveness analysis

Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Incremental effect	ICER	Study quality and
Population	Control	(95% CI)	(95% CI)		transferability
Setting					Further information
Perspective					Comments
Perspective Study design A decision analytic cost-effectiveness model Population Time period: Age-specific cohorts were modelled until the age of 18 Children aged between 5 to12 years Setting National community- pased setting. Perspective Paying agency perspective	<i>Intervention</i> COPE: 10 weekly sessions à 2–2.5-hour Connect: 10 weekly sessions à 1-hour Comet: 11 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour IY: 12 weekly sessions à 2–2.5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on comet <i>Control</i> Waiting list	<i>Incremental cost</i> COPE: 942 (928 to 955) USD Connect: 344 (340 to 349) USD Comet: 790 (779 to 802) USD YI: 1250 (1231 to 1269) USD Bibliotherapy: 617 (608 to 626) USD Costs reported in USD year 2015.	Mean DALY averted in comparison to the waitlist control: COPE: 0.17 (0.17 to 0.17) Connect: 0.06 (0.06 to 0.06) Comet: 0.14 (0.14 to 0.15) YI: 0.23 (0.23 to 0.24) Bibliotherapy: 0.11 (0.11 to 0.12)	COPE: dominant compared to waiting list Connect: dominant compared to waiting list Comet: 972 USD per DALY averted YI: 224 USD per DALY averted Bibliotherapy: Dominant compared to waiting list	Comments Study quality and transferability Moderate quality High transferability to Sweden Further information Comments Bibliotherapy is the most inexpensive. However, if decision- makers are willing to invest more in return of higher effects on externalizing problems, the IY reduced the highest amount of DALYs. The data used to estimate the effectiveness of the programmes were extracted from a study which lacks information on the waitlist control after post-test measurement. They assume that hat the proportion of recovered cases at post- test would be the same at follow-up for the
SPSPSACE PFSEC SNOPPO	tudy design opulation etting erspective tudy design decision analytic ost-effectiveness nodel opulation ime period: Age- pecific cohorts were nodelled until the age f 18 hildren aged between to12 years etting fational community- ased setting. erspective aying agency erspective	tudy design opulation etting erspectiveIntervention Controltudy design decision analytic ost-effectiveness todelIntervention Controlopulation ime period: Age- becific cohorts were todelled until the age f 18Intervention Controlopulation ime period: Age- becific cohorts were todelled until the age f 18Intervention Contect: 10 weekly sessions à 2–2.5-hour IY: 12 weekly sessions à 2–2.5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometto12 yearsControl Waiting listetting ational community- ased setting.Control Waiting list	tudy design opulation etting erspectiveIntervention ControlIncremental cost (95% CI)Indersention decision analytic ost-effectiveness odelIntervention COPE: 10 weekly sessions à 2-2.5-hour Connect: 10 weekly sessions à 1-hour Connect: 11 weekly sessions à 2-5-hour IY: 12 weekly sessions à 2-2.5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometIncremental cost (95% CI)Intervention (COPE: 10 weekly sessions à 1-hour Connect: 11 weekly sessions à 2-5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometIncremental cost (SOPE: 942 (928 to 955) USD Connect: 344 (340 to 349) USD Comet: 790 (779 to 802) USD Bibliotherapy: 617 (608 to 626) USDindren aged between to12 yearsControl Waiting listVI: 1250 (1231 to 1269) USD Bibliotherapy: 617 (608 to 626) USD Costs reported in USD year 2015.erspectiveControl Waiting listVI: 1000000000000000000000000000000000000	tudy design opulation etting erspectiveIntervention ControlIncremental cost (95% CI)Incremental effect (95% CI)Indy design decision analytic ost-effectiveness iodelIntervention COPE: 10 weekly sessions à 2-2.5-hour Connect: 10 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour TY: 12 weekly sessions à 2-2.5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometIncremental cost (95% CI)Mean DALY averted in comparison to the waitist control: COPE: 0.17 (0.17 to 0.17)pulation pulation ime period: Age- pecific cohorts were todelled until the age f 18Incremental cost COPE: 0.12 (0.17 to 0.17)Mean DALY averted in comparison to the waitist control: Connect: 344 (340 to 349) USD Comet: 790 (779 to 802) USD Bibliotherapy: 617 (608 to 626) USD Bibliotherapy: 0.11 (0.11 to 0.12)Mean DALY averted in comparison to the waitist control: Contect: 0.06 (0.06 to 0.17)hildren aged between to12 yearsDibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometCosts reported in USD year 2015.Nemetal cost Costs reported in USD year 2015.erspective aying agency erspectiveControlWaiting listNemetal cost costs reported in USD year 2015.Nemetal cost costs reported in USD year 2015.	tudy design opulation etting erspectiveIntervention ControlIncremental cost (95% CI)Incremental effect (95% CI)ICERIndy design decision analytic post-effectiveness todelIntervention COPE: 10 weekly sessions à 2-2.5-hour Connet: 10 weekly sessions à 2-5-hour connet: 11 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour conte: 11 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour conte: 11 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour bideled until the age f 18Incremental cost (OPE: 10 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour Conte: 11 weekly sessions à 2.5-hour à 2-2.5-hour Bibliotherapy: a book developed based on cometMean DALY averted in comparison to the waitlist control: COPE: 0.17 (0.17 to 0.17) Connet: 0.16 (0.06 to 0.06) Comet: 972 USD per VI: 1250 (1231 to 1269) USD Bibliotherapy: 617 (608 to 626) USD cometMean DALY averted comet 0.14 (0.14 to 0.15) VI: 0.23 (0.23 to 0.24) Bibliotherapy: 0.11 (0.11 to 0.12)COPE: 10 weakly comet to 12/2 a USD per DALY averted Bibliotherapy: 0.11 (0.11 to 0.12)etting ational community- ased setting.Control waiting listCosts reported in USD year 2015.Mean DALY averted costs reported in USD year 2015.Bibliotherapy: 0.11 (0.11 to 0.12)Bibliotherapy: Dominant compared to waiting list

Table Cost-effectiveness analysis of parenting interventions for the prevention of behavior problems in children.

Author	Study design	Intervention	Incremental cost	Benefit-cost ratio	ICER	Study quality and
Year	Population	Control	(95% CI)	(95% CI)		transferability
Reference	Setting					Further information
Country	Perspective					Comments
Nystrand	Study design	Intervention	Comet: 817 (813 to	Comet: 7.00 (6.84 to	NA	Study quality and
(ROI)	State-transition	COPE: 10 weekly	821) EUR	7.17) EUR		transferability
2019	modelling approach	sessions à 2–2.5-hour	Connect: 295 (293 to	Connect: 10.61 (10.29		Moderate quality
[174]	(Markov-model)	Connect: 10 weekly	296) EUR	to 10.93) EUR		
Sweden		sessions à 1-hour	COPE: 417 (415 to	COPE: 15.80 (15.46 to		High transferability to
	Time period: Age-	Comet: 11 weekly	419) EUR	16.13) EUR		Sweden
	specific cohorts were	sessions à 2.5-hour	YI: 1142 (1136 to	YI: 5.96 (5.81 to 6.11)		
	modelled until the age	IY: 12 weekly sessions	1148) EUR	EUR		
	of 20	à 2–2.5-hour	Self-help booklet:	Bibliotherapy: 328.04		
		Self-help booklet: a	EUR 13 (13 to 13)	(320.09 to 335.99)		
	Population	booklet developed		EUR		
	Children aged 5–12	based on comet	Costs reported EUR			
	years		in year 2015.			
		Control				
	Setting	Waiting list				
	National community-					
	based setting.					
	Perspective					
	Local authority					
	perspective					

Table Cost-effectiveness analysis of parenting interventions for the prevention of behavior problems in children.

Referenser

- 1. Bearslee WR, Wright EJ, Gladstone TR, Forbes P. Long-term effects from a randomized trial of two public health preventive interventions for parental depression. J Fam Psychol. 2007;21(4):703-13. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.21.4.703</u>.
- Giannakopoulos G, Solantaus T, Tzavara C, Kolaitis G. Mental health promotion and prevention interventions in families with parental depression: A randomized controlled trial. J Affect Disord. 2021;278:114-21. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.09.070</u>.
- 3. Punamäki RL, Paavonen J, Toikka S, Solantaus T. Effectiveness of preventive family intervention in improving cognitive attributions among children of depressed parents: a randomized study. J Fam Psychol. 2013;27(4):683-90. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033466.
- 4. Ginsburg GS. The Child Anxiety Prevention Study: intervention model and primary outcomes. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2009;77(3):580-7. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014486</u>.
- Ginsburg GS, Tein JY, Riddle MA. Preventing the Onset of Anxiety Disorders in Offspring of Anxious Parents: A Six-Year Follow-up. Child Psychiatry & Human Development. 2020;52(4):751-60. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-020-01080-8</u>.
- Ginsburg GS, Drake KL, Tein JY, Teetsel R, Riddle MA. Preventing Onset of Anxiety Disorders in Offspring of Anxious Parents: A Randomized Controlled Trial of a Family-Based Intervention. Am J Psychiatry. 2015;172(12):1207-14. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.14091178</u>.
- Stattin H, Enebrink P, Ozdemir M, Giannotta F. A national evaluation of parenting programs in Sweden: The short-term effects using an RCT effectiveness design. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2015;83(6):1069-84. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0039328</u>.
- Högstrom J, Olofsson V, Ozdemir M, Enebrink P, Stattin H. Two-Year Findings from a National Effectiveness Trial: Effectiveness of Behavioral and Non-Behavioral Parenting Programs. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2017;45(3):527-42. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-016-0178-0</u>.
- 9. Cunningham CE, Bremner R, Boyle M. Large group community-based parenting programs for families of preschoolers at risk for disruptive behaviour disorders: utilization, cost effectiveness, and outcome. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 1995;36(7):1141-59. Available from:

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.1995.tb01362.x.

- Berkel C, Fu E, Carroll AJ, Wilson C, Tovar-Huffman A, Mauricio A, et al. Effects of the Family Check-Up 4 Health on Parenting and Child Behavioral Health: A Randomized Clinical Trial in Primary Care. Prev Sci. 2021;22(4):464-74. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-021-01213-y.
- Connell AM, Dishion TJ, Yasui M, Kavanagh K. An adaptive approach to family intervention: linking engagement in family-centered intervention to reductions in adolescent problem behavior. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2007;75(4):568-79. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.75.4.568</u>.
- Connell AM, Dishion TJ. Long-Term Effects of the Family Check-Up in Public Secondary School on Diagnosed Major Depressive Disorder in Adulthood. J Youth Adolesc. 2017;46(3):570-81. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-016-0482-6</u>.
- Van Ryzin MJ, Nowicka P. Direct and indirect effects of a family-based intervention in early adolescence on parent-youth relationship quality, late adolescent health, and early adult obesity. J Fam Psychol. 2013;27(1):106-16. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031428</u>.
- 14. Connell AM, McKillop HN, Dishion TJ. Long-Term Effects of the Family Check-Up in Early Adolescence on Risk of Suicide in Early Adulthood. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2016;46 Suppl 1:S15-22. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sltb.12254</u>.
- 15. Dishion TJ, Shaw D, Connell A, Gardner F, Weaver C, Wilson M. The family check-up with high-risk indigent families: preventing problem behavior by increasing parents' positive behavior support in early childhood. Child development. 2008;79(5):1395-414. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01195.x</u>.
- Dishion TJ, Brennan LM, Shaw DS, McEachern AD, Wilson MN, Jo B. Prevention of problem behavior through annual family check-ups in early childhood: intervention effects from home to early elementary school. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2014;42(3):343-54. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-013-9768-2.
- Shelleby EC, Shaw DS, Dishion TJ, Wilson MN, Gardner F. Effects of the Family Check-Up on reducing growth in conduct problems from toddlerhood through school age: An analysis of moderated mediation. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2018;86(10):856-67. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000337.
- 18. Reuben JD, Shaw DS, Brennan LM, Dishion TJ, Wilson MN. A familybased intervention for improving children's emotional problems through

effects on maternal depressive symptoms. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2015;83(6):1142-8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000049.

- Pelham WE, 3rd, Dishion TJ, Tein JY, Shaw DS, Wilson MN. What Doesn't Work for Whom? Exploring Heterogeneity in Responsiveness to the Family Check-Up in Early Childhood Using a Mixture Model Approach. Prev Sci. 2017;18(8):911-22. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-017-0805-1</u>.
- Shaw DS, Connell A, Dishion TJ, Wilson MN, Gardner F. Improvements in maternal depression as a mediator of intervention effects on early childhood problem behavior. Dev Psychopathol. 2009;21(2):417-39. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579409000236</u>.
- 21. Wang FL, Feldman JS, Lemery-Chalfant K, Wilson MN, Shaw DS. Family-based prevention of adolescents' co-occurring internalizing/externalizing problems through early childhood parent factors. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2019;87(11):1056-67. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000439.
- 22. Smith JD, Knoble NB, Zerr AA, Dishion TJ, Stormshak EA. Family check-up effects across diverse ethnic groups: reducing earlyadolescence antisocial behavior by reducing family conflict. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2014;43(3):400-14. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2014.888670.
- Chiapa A, Smith JD, Kim H, Dishion TJ, Shaw DS, Wilson MN. The trajectory of fidelity in a multiyear trial of the family check-up predicts change in child problem behavior. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2015;83(5):1006-11. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000034.
- Gardner F, Connell A, Trentacosta CJ, Shaw DS, Dishion TJ, Wilson MN. Moderators of outcome in a brief family-centered intervention for preventing early problem behavior. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2009;77(3):543-53. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015622</u>.
- 25. Smith JD, Dishion TJ, Shaw DS, Wilson MN. Indirect effects of fidelity to the family check-up on changes in parenting and early childhood problem behaviors. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2013;81(6):962-74. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033950.
- Smith JD, Stormshak EA, Kavanagh K. Results of a pragmatic effectiveness-implementation hybrid trial of the Family Check-up in community mental health agencies. Adm Policy Ment Health. 2015;42(3):265-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-014-0566-0</u>.

- 27. Stormshak EA, Connell AM, Veronneau MH, Myers MW, Dishion TJ, Kavanagh K, et al. An ecological approach to promoting early adolescent mental health and social adaptation: family-centered intervention in public middle schools. Child development. 2011;82(1):209-25. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01551.x</u>.
- 28. Van Ryzin MJ, Stormshak EA, Dishion TJ. Engaging parents in the family check-up in middle school: longitudinal effects on family conflict and problem behavior through the high school transition. J Adolesc Health. 2012;50(6):627-33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2011.10.255.
- 29. Stormshak EA, Fosco GM, Dishion TJ. Implementing Interventions with Families in Schools to Increase Youth School Engagement: The Family Check-Up Model. School Ment Health. 2010;2(2):82-92. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-009-9025-6.
- 30. Shaw DS, Dishion TJ, Supplee L, Gardner F, Arnds K. Randomized trial of a family-centered approach to the prevention of early conduct problems: 2-year effects of the family check-up in early childhood. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2006;74(1):1-9. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.74.1.1</u>.
- 31. Gardner F, Shaw DS, Dishion TJ, Burton J, Supplee L. Randomized prevention trial for early conduct problems: effects on proactive parenting and links to toddler disruptive behavior. J Fam Psychol. 2007;21(3):398-406. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.21.3.398</u>.
- 32. Garbacz SA, McIntyre LL, Stormshak EA, Kosty DB. The Efficacy of the Family Check-Up on Children's Emotional and Behavior Problems in Early Elementary School. J Emot Behav Disord. 2020;28(2):67-79. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1063426618806258</u>.
- 33. Ghaderi A, Kadesjo C, Bjornsdotter A, Enebrink P. Randomized effectiveness Trial of the Family Check-Up versus Internet-delivered Parent Training (iComet) for Families of Children with Conduct Problems. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):11486. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-29550-z.
- 34. Forster M, Sundell K, Morris RJ, Karlberg M, Melin L. A Randomized Controlled Trial of a Standardized Behavior Management Intervention for Students With Externalizing Behavior. J Emot Behav Disord. 2010;20(3):169-83. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1063426610387431.
- 35. Kling A, Forster M, Sundell K, Melin L. A randomized controlled effectiveness trial of parent management training with varying degrees

of therapist support. Behav Ther. 2010;41(4):530-42. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2010.02.004.

- 36. Forgatch MS, DeGarmo DS. Parenting through change: an effective prevention program for single mothers. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1999;67(5):711-24. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006x.67.5.711</u>.
- 37. Forgatch MS, Patterson GR, Degarmo DS, Beldavs ZG. Testing the Oregon delinquency model with 9-year follow-up of the Oregon Divorce Study. Dev Psychopathol. 2009;21(2):637-60. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579409000340</u>.
- 38. Martinez CR, Jr., Forgatch MS. Preventing problems with boys' noncompliance: effects of a parent training intervention for divorcing mothers. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2001;69(3):416-28. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006x.69.3.416.
- Patterson J, Barlow J, Mockford C, Klimes I, Pyper C, Stewart-Brown S. Improving mental health through parenting programmes: block randomised controlled trial. Arch Dis Child. 2002;87(6):472-7. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.87.6.472</u>.
- 40. DeGarmo DS, Patterson GR, Forgatch MS. How do outcomes in a specified parent training intervention maintain or wane over time? Prev Sci. 2004;5(2):73-89. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1023/b:prev.0000023078.30191.e0.
- 41. DeGarmo DS, Forgatch MS. Early development of delinquency within divorced families: evaluating a randomized preventive intervention trial. Dev Sci. 2005;8(3):229-39. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2005.00412.x</u>.
- 42. Parra-Cardona JR, Bybee D, Sullivan CM, Rodriguez MM, Dates B, Tams L, et al. Examining the impact of differential cultural adaptation with Latina/o immigrants exposed to adapted parent training interventions. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2017;85(1):58-71. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000160.
- 43. Scavenius C, Chacko A, Lindberg MR, Granski M, Vardanian MM, Pontoppidan M, et al. Parent Management Training Oregon Model and Family-Based Services as Usual for Behavioral Problems in Youth: A National Randomized Controlled Trial in Denmark. Child Psychiatry & Human Development. 2020;51(5):839-52. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-020-01028-y.
- 44. Hagen KA, Ogden T, Bjornebekk G. Treatment outcomes and mediators of parent management training: a one-year follow-up of children with conduct problems. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2011;40(2):165-78.

Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2011.546050.

- 45. Kjøbli J, Hukkelberg S, Ogden T. A randomized trial of group parent training: reducing child conduct problems in real-world settings. Behav Res Ther. 2013;51(3):113-21. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2012.11.006</u>.
- 46. Bullard L, Wachlarowicz M, DeLeeuw J, Snyder J, Low S, Forgatch M, et al. Effects of the Oregon model of Parent Management Training (PMTO) on marital adjustment in new stepfamilies: a randomized trial. J Fam Psychol. 2010;24(4):485-96. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020267.
- 47. Degarmo DS, Forgatch MS. Efficacy of Parent Training for Stepfathers: From Playful Spectator and Polite Stranger to Effective Stepfathering. Parent Sci Pract. 2007;7(4):331-55. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15295190701665631.
- 48. Kjøbli J, Bjørnebekk G. A Randomized Effectiveness Trial of Brief Parent Training. Res Soc Work Pract. 2013;23(6):603-12. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731513492860.
- 49. Brotman LM, Gouley KK, Huang KY, Rosenfelt A, O'Neal C, Klein RG, et al. Preventive intervention for preschoolers at high risk for antisocial behavior: long-term effects on child physical aggression and parenting practices. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2008;37(2):386-96. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15374410801955813</u>.
- 50. Brotman LM, Dawson-McClure S, Gouley KK, McGuire K, Burraston B, Bank L. Older siblings benefit from a family-based preventive intervention for preschoolers at risk for conduct problems. J Fam Psychol. 2005;19(4):581-91. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.19.4.581.
- 51. Drugli MB, Fossum S, Larsson B, Morch WT. Characteristics of young children with persistent conduct problems 1 year after treatment with the Incredible Years program. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2010;19(7):559-65. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-009-0083-y</u>.
- 52. Drugli MB, Larsson B. Children aged 4-8 years treated with parent training and child therapy because of conduct problems: generalisation effects to day-care and school settings. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2006;15(7):392-9. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-006-0546-3</u>.
- 53. Ford T, Hayes R, Byford S, Edwards V, Fletcher M, Logan S, et al. The effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of the Incredible Years(R) Teacher Classroom Management programme in primary school children: results

of the STARS cluster randomised controlled trial. Psychol Med. 2019;49(5):828-42. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291718001484.

- 54. Gross D, Fogg L, Webster-Stratton C, Garvey C, Julion W, Grady J. Parent training of toddlers in day care in low-income urban communities. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2003;71(2):261-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006x.71.2.261</u>.
- 55. Gross D, Garvey C, Julion W, Fogg L, Tucker S, Mokros H. Efficacy of the Chicago parent program with low-income African American and Latino parents of young children. Prev Sci. 2009;10(1):54-65. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-008-0116-7</u>.
- 56. Perrin EC, Sheldrick RC, McMenamy JM, Henson BS, Carter AS. Improving parenting skills for families of young children in pediatric settings: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA Pediatr. 2014;168(1):16-24. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2013.2919</u>.
- 57. Reedtz C, Handegard BH, Morch WT. Promoting positive parenting practices in primary pare: outcomes and mechanisms of change in a randomized controlled risk reduction trial. Scandinavian Journal of Psychology. 2011;52(2):131-7. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2010.00854.x.
- 58. Reedtz C, Klest S. Improved parenting maintained four years following a brief parent training intervention in a non-clinical sample. BMC Psychol. 2016;4(1):43. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359-016-0150-3</u>.
- 59. Rimestad ML, Trillingsgaard T, O'Toole MS, Hougaard E. Combining Parent and Teacher Training for Early ADHD: A Randomized Study of Effectiveness. J Child Fam Stud. 2018;27(5):1567-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-017-0982-3</u>.
- 60. Scott S, Sylva K, Doolan M, Price J, Jacobs B, Crook C, et al. Randomised controlled trial of parent groups for child antisocial behaviour targeting multiple risk factors: the SPOKES project. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2010;51(1):48-57. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2009.02127.x.
- 61. Scott S, O'Connor TG, Futh A, Matias C, Price J, Doolan M. Impact of a parenting program in a high-risk, multi-ethnic community: the PALS trial. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2010;51(12):1331-41. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2010.02302.x.
- 62. Stewart-Brown S, Patterson J, Mockford C, Barlow J, Klimes I, Pyper C. Impact of a general practice based group parenting programme: quantitative and qualitative results from a controlled trial at 12 months.

Arch Dis Child. 2004;89(6):519-25. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.2003.028365.

- 63. Webster-Stratton C. Preventing conduct problems in Head Start children: strengthening parenting competencies. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1998;66(5):715-30. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006x.66.5.715</u>.
- 64. Webster-Stratton C, Reid MJ, Hammond M. Preventing conduct problems, promoting social competence: a parent and teacher training partnership in head start. J Clin Child Psychol. 2001;30(3):283-302. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/S15374424JCCP3003_2</u>.
- 65. Weeland J, Chhangur RR, van der Giessen D, Matthys W, de Castro BO, Overbeek G. Intervention Effectiveness of The Incredible Years: New Insights Into Sociodemographic and Intervention-Based Moderators. Behav Ther. 2017;48(1):1-18. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2016.08.002.
- 66. van Aar J, Leijten P, Orobio de Castro B, Weeland J, Matthys W, Chhangur R, et al. Families Who Benefit and Families Who Do Not: Integrating Person- and Variable-Centered Analyses of Parenting Intervention Responses. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2019;58(10):993-1003 e1. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2019.02.004.
- 67. Overbeek G, van Aar J, de Castro BO, Matthys W, Weeland J, Chhangur RR, et al. Longer-Term Outcomes of the Incredible Years Parenting Intervention. Prev Sci. 2021;22(4):419-31. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-020-01176-6</u>.
- Sandler I, Wolchik S, Mazza G, Gunn H, Tein JY, Berkel C, et al. Randomized Effectiveness Trial of the New Beginnings Program for Divorced Families with Children and Adolescents. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2020;49(1):60-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2018.1540008</u>.
- 69. Sandler I, Gunn H, Mazza G, Tein JY, Wolchik S, Berkel C, et al. Effects of a Program to Promote High Quality Parenting by Divorced and Separated Fathers. Prev Sci. 2018;19(4):538-48. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-017-0841-x.
- 70. Wolchik SA, Sandler IN, Tein JY, Mahrer NE, Millsap RE, Winslow E, et al. Fifteen-year follow-up of a randomized trial of a preventive intervention for divorced families: effects on mental health and substance use outcomes in young adulthood. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2013;81(4):660-73. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033235</u>.
- 71. Wolchik SA, West SG, Sandler IN, Tein JY, Coatsworth D, Lengua L,

et al. An experimental evaluation of theory-based mother and motherchild programs for children of divorce. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2000;68(5):843-56.

- Wolchik SA, Sandler IN, Millsap RE, Plummer BA, Greene SM, Anderson ER, et al. Six-year follow-up of preventive interventions for children of divorce: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2002;288(15):1874-81. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.288.15.1874</u>.
- 73. Berkovits MD, O'Brien KA, Carter CG, Eyberg SM. Early identification and intervention for behavior problems in primary care: a comparison of two abbreviated versions of parent-child interaction therapy. Behav Ther. 2010;41(3):375-87. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2009.11.002</u>.
- 74. Bjørseth A, Wichstrom L. Effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT) in the Treatment of Young Children's Behavior Problems. A Randomized Controlled Study. PLoS ONE. 2016;11(9):e0159845. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0159845</u>.
- 75. Comer JS, Furr JM, Miguel EM, Cooper-Vince CE, Carpenter AL, Elkins RM, et al. Remotely delivering real-time parent training to the home: An initial randomized trial of Internet-delivered parent-child interaction therapy (I-PCIT). J Consult Clin Psychol. 2017;85(9):909-17. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000230</u>.
- 76. McCabe K, Yeh M, Lau A, Argote CB. Parent-child interaction therapy for Mexican Americans: results of a pilot randomized clinical trial at follow-up. Behav Ther. 2012;43(3):606-18. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2011.11.001.
- McCabe K, Yeh M. Parent-child interaction therapy for Mexican Americans: a randomized clinical trial. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2009;38(5):753-9. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15374410903103544</u>.
- 78. Graziano PA, Ros-Demarize R, Hare MM. Condensing parent training: A randomized trial comparing the efficacy of a briefer, more intensive version of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (I-PCIT). J Consult Clin Psychol. 2020;88(7):669-79. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000504</u>.
- 79. Baker S, Sanders MR, Turner KMT, Morawska A. A randomized controlled trial evaluating a low-intensity interactive online parenting intervention, Triple P Online Brief, with parents of children with early onset conduct problems. Behav Res Ther. 2017;91:78-90. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2017.01.016.

- 80. Bodenmann G, Cina A, Ledermann T, Sanders MR. The efficacy of the Triple P-Positive Parenting Program in improving parenting and child behavior: a comparison with two other treatment conditions. Behav Res Ther. 2008;46(4):411-27. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2008.01.001.
- 81. Chu JT, Bullen P, Farruggia SP, Dittman CK, Sanders MR. Parent and adolescent effects of a universal group program for the parenting of adolescents. Prev Sci. 2015;16(4):609-20. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-014-0516-9.
- 82. Frank TJ, Keown LJ, Sanders MR. Enhancing Father Engagement and Interparental Teamwork in an Evidence-Based Parenting Intervention: A Randomized-Controlled Trial of Outcomes and Processes. Behav Ther. 2015;46(6):749-63. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2015.05.008</u>.
- Heinrichs N, Hahlweg K, Bertram H, Kuschel A, Naumann S, Harstick S. Die langfristige Wirksamkeit eines Elterntrainings zur universellen Prävention kindlicher Verhaltensstörungen. Z Klin Psychol Psychother (Gott). 2006;35(2):82-96. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1026/1616-3443.35.2.82</u>.
- 84. Heinrichs N, Kliem S, Hahlweg K. Four-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial of triple p group for parent and child outcomes. Prev Sci. 2014;15(2):233-45. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-012-0358-2.
- 85. Heinrichs N, Kliem S, Hahlweg K. Addendum to "Four-Year Follow-Up of a Randomized Controlled Trial of Triple P Group for Parent and Child Outcomes". Prev Sci. 2017;18(4):491-503. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-017-0782-4</u>.
- Kirby JN, Sanders MR. A randomized controlled trial evaluating a parenting program designed specifically for grandparents. Behav Res Ther. 2014;52:35-44. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2013.11.002.
- Kleefman M, Jansen DE, Stewart RE, Reijneveld SA. The effectiveness of Stepping Stones Triple P parenting support in parents of children with borderline to mild intellectual disability and psychosocial problems: a randomized controlled trial. BMC Medicine. 2014;12(1):191. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0191-5</u>.
- Malti T, Ribeaud D, Eisner MP. The effectiveness of two universal preventive interventions in reducing children's externalizing behavior: a cluster randomized controlled trial. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2011;40(5):677-92. Available from:

https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2011.597084.

- 89. Eisner M, Nagin D, Ribeaud D, Malti T. Effects of a universal parenting program for highly adherent parents: a propensity score matching approach. Prev Sci. 2012;13(3):252-66. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-011-0266-x.
- 90. Averdijk M, Zirk-Sadowski J, Ribeaud D, Eisner M. Long-term effects of two childhood psychosocial interventions on adolescent delinquency, substance use, and antisocial behavior: a cluster randomized controlled trial. J Exp Criminol. 2016;12(1):21-47. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11292-015-9249-4</u>.
- 91. Malti T, Ribeaud D, Eisner M. Effectiveness of a universal schoolbased social competence program: The role of child characteristics and economic factors. Int J Conf Violence. 2012;6(2):249-59.
- 92. Palmer ML, Keown LJ, Sanders MR, Henderson M. Enhancing Outcomes of Low-Intensity Parenting Groups Through Sufficient Exemplar Training: A Randomized Control Trial. Child Psychiatry & Human Development. 2019;50(3):384-99. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-018-0847-z.
- 93. Plant KM, Sanders MR. Reducing problem behavior during care-giving in families of preschool-aged children with developmental disabilities. Res Dev Disabil. 2007;28(4):362-85. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2006.02.009.
- 94. Sampaio F, Sarkadi A, Salari R, Zethraeus N, Feldman I. Cost and effects of a universal parenting programme delivered to parents of preschoolers. European Journal of Public Health. 2015;25(6):1035-42. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckv106</u>.
- 95. Sanders MR, Dittman CK, Farruggia SP, Keown LJ. A comparison of online versus workbook delivery of a self-help positive parenting program. Journal of Primary Prevention. 2014;35(3):125-33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-014-0339-2.
- 96. Sanders MR, Markie-Dadds C, Tully LA, Bor W. The triple P-positive parenting program: a comparison of enhanced, standard, and self-directed behavioral family intervention for parents of children with early onset conduct problems. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2000;68(4):624-40.
- 97. Sanders MR, Baker S, Turner KM. A randomized controlled trial evaluating the efficacy of Triple P Online with parents of children with early-onset conduct problems. Behav Res Ther. 2012;50(11):675-84. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2012.07.004</u>.

- 98. Spijkers W, Jansen DE, Reijneveld SA. Effectiveness of Primary Care Triple P on child psychosocial problems in preventive child healthcare: a randomized controlled trial. BMC Medicine. 2013;11:240. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-11-240.
- 99. Tellegen CL, Sanders MR. A randomized controlled trial evaluating a brief parenting program with children with autism spectrum disorders. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2014;82(6):1193-200. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037246.
- 100. Tully LA, Hunt C. A randomized controlled trial of a brief versus standard group parenting program for toddler aggression. Aggressive Behavior. 2017;43(3):291-303. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ab.21689</u>.
- 101. Muratori P, Bertacchi I, Giuli C, Lombardi L, Bonetti S, Nocentini A, et al. First adaptation of coping power program as a classroom-based prevention intervention on aggressive behaviors among elementary school children. Prev Sci. 2015;16(3):432-9. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-014-0501-3.
- 102. Muratori P, Bertacchi I, Giuli C, Nocentini A, Ruglioni L, Lochman JE. Coping Power Adapted as Universal Prevention Program: Mid Term Effects on Children's Behavioral Difficulties and Academic Grades. Journal of Primary Prevention. 2016;37(4):389-401. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-016-0435-6</u>.
- Lochman JE, Wells KC. Contextual social-cognitive mediators and child outcome: a test of the theoretical model in the Coping Power program. Dev Psychopathol. 2002;14(4):945-67. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s0954579402004157</u>.
- 104. Lochman JE, Wells KC. The Coping Power program at the middleschool transition: universal and indicated prevention effects. Psychol Addict Behav. 2002;16(4s):S40-54. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-164x.16.4s.s40</u>.
- Lochman JE, Wells KC, Qu L, Chen L. Three year follow-up of coping power intervention effects: evidence of neighborhood moderation? Prev Sci. 2013;14(4):364-76. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-012-0295-0</u>.
- 106. Lochman JE, Wells KC. The coping power program for preadolescent aggressive boys and their parents: outcome effects at the 1-year followup. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2004;72(4):571-8. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.72.4.571</u>.
- 107. Lochman JE, Dishion TJ, Powell NP, Boxmeyer CL, Qu L, Sallee M. Evidence-based preventive intervention for preadolescent aggressive

children: One-year outcomes following randomization to group versus individual delivery. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2015;83(4):728-35. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000030</u>.

- Ashworth E, Humphrey N, Hennessey A. Game Over? No Main or Subgroup Effects of the Good Behavior Game in a Randomized Trial in English Primary Schools. J Res Educ Eff. 2019;13(2):298-321. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19345747.2019.1689592</u>.
- 109. Ialongo NS, Werthamer L, Kellam SG, Brown CH, Wang S, Lin Y. Proximal impact of two first-grade preventive interventions on the early risk behaviors for later substance abuse, depression, and antisocial behavior. Am J Community Psychol. 1999;27(5):599-641. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1022137920532</u>.
- 110. Ialongo N, Poduska J, Werthamer L, Kellam S. The Distal Impact of Two First-Grade Preventive Interventions on Conduct Problems and Disorder in Early Adolescence. J Emot Behav Disord. 2001;9:146 - 60.
- 111. van Lier PA, Vuijk P, Crijnen AA. Understanding mechanisms of change in the development of antisocial behavior: the impact of a universal intervention. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2005;33(5):521-35. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-005-6735-7</u>.
- 112. Vuijk P, van Lier PA, Crijnen AA, Huizink AC. Testing sex-specific pathways from peer victimization to anxiety and depression in early adolescents through a randomized intervention trial. J Affect Disord. 2007;100(1-3):221-6. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2006.11.003.
- 113. van Lier PA, Muthén BO, van der Sar RM, Crijnen AA. Preventing disruptive behavior in elementary schoolchildren: impact of a universal classroom-based intervention. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2004;72(3):467-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006x.72.3.467</u>.
- Witvliet M, van Lier PA, Cuijpers P, Koot HM. Testing links between childhood positive peer relations and externalizing outcomes through a randomized controlled intervention study. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2009;77(5):905-15. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014597</u>.
- 115. Streimann K, Selart A, Trummal A. Effectiveness of a Universal, Classroom-Based Preventive Intervention (PAX GBG) in Estonia: a Cluster-Randomized Controlled Trial. Prev Sci. 2020;21(2):234-44. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-019-01050-0.
- 116. Bierman KL, Domitrovich CE, Nix RL, Gest SD, Welsh JA, Greenberg MT, et al. Promoting academic and social-emotional school readiness: the head start REDI program. Child development. 2008;79(6):1802-17. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01227.x</u>.

- 117. Nix RL, Bierman KL, Heinrichs BS, Gest SD, Welsh JA, Domitrovich CE. The randomized controlled trial of Head Start REDI: Sustained effects on developmental trajectories of social-emotional functioning. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2016;84(4):310-22. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0039937.
- Bierman KL, Nix RL, Heinrichs BS, Domitrovich CE, Gest SD, Welsh JA, et al. Effects of Head Start REDI on children's outcomes 1 year later in different kindergarten contexts. Child development. 2014;85(1):140-59. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12117</u>.
- 119. Bierman KL, Heinrichs BS, Welsh JA, Nix RL. Reducing Adolescent Psychopathology in Socioeconomically Disadvantaged Children With a Preschool Intervention: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Am J Psychiatry. 2021;178(4):305-12. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2020.20030343</u>.
- Humphrey N, Barlow A, Wigelsworth M, Lendrum A, Pert K, Joyce C, et al. A cluster randomized controlled trial of the Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies (PATHS) curriculum. J Sch Psychol. 2016;58:73-89. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2016.07.002</u>.
- 121. Crean HF, Johnson DB. Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies (PATHS) and elementary school aged children's aggression: results from a cluster randomized trial. Am J Community Psychol. 2013;52(1-2):56-72. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-013-9576-4</u>.
- 122. Berry V, Axford N, Blower S, Taylor RS, Edwards RT, Tobin K, et al. The Effectiveness and Micro-costing Analysis of a Universal, School-Based, Social–Emotional Learning Programme in the UK: A Cluster-Randomised Controlled Trial. School Mental Health. 2016;8(2):238-56. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-015-9160-1</u>.
- 123. Novak M, Mihic J, Basic J, Nix RL. PATHS in Croatia: A school-based randomised-controlled trial of a social and emotional learning curriculum. Int J Psychol. 2017;52(2):87-95. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ijop.12262</u>.
- 124. Conduct Problems Prevention Research G. The effects of a multiyear universal social-emotional learning program: The role of student and school characteristics. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2010;78(2):156-68. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018607</u>.
- 125. Kam C-M, Greenberg MT, Kusché CA. Sustained Effects of the PATHS Curriculum on the Social and Psychological Adjustment of Children in Special Education. J Emot Behav Disord. 2004;12(2):66-78. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/10634266040120020101</u>.
- 126. Morris P, Shira K. Mattera, Nina Castells, Michael Bangser, Karen,

Bierman CR. Impact Findings from the Head Start CARES Demonstration: National Evaluation of Three Approaches to Improving Preschoolers' Social and Emotional Competence. Washington, DC: Office of Planning, Research and Evaluation, Administration for Children and Families (OPRE), U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2014. OPRE Report 2014-44. Available from: <u>https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/HSCares_2014%20Impact%20</u> <u>Report.pdf</u>.

- 127. Stice E, Rohde P, Seeley JR, Gau JM. Brief cognitive-behavioral depression prevention program for high-risk adolescents outperforms two alternative interventions: a randomized efficacy trial. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2008;76(4):595-606. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/a0012645.
- 128. Stice E, Rohde P, Gau JM, Wade E. Efficacy trial of a brief cognitivebehavioral depression prevention program for high-risk adolescents: effects at 1- and 2-year follow-up. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2010;78(6):856-67. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020544</u>.
- 129. Stice E, Burton E, Bearman SK, Rohde P. Randomized trial of a brief depression prevention program: an elusive search for a psychosocial placebo control condition. Behav Res Ther. 2007;45(5):863-76. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2006.08.008</u>.
- Rohde P, Stice E, Shaw H, Gau JM. Cognitive-behavioral group depression prevention compared to bibliotherapy and brochure control: nonsignificant effects in pilot effectiveness trial with college students. Behav Res Ther. 2014;55:48-53. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2014.02.003</u>.
- 131. Rohde P, Stice E, Shaw H, Gau JM. Effectiveness trial of an indicated cognitive-behavioral group adolescent depression prevention program versus bibliotherapy and brochure control at 1- and 2-year follow-up. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2015;83(4):736-47. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000022.
- Brière FN, Reigner A, Yale-Soulière G, Turgeon L. Effectiveness Trial of Brief Indicated Cognitive-Behavioral Group Depression Prevention in French-Canadian Secondary Schools. School Ment Health. 2019;11(4):728-40. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-019-09316-2</u>.
- Arnarson EO, Craighead WE. Prevention of depression among Icelandic adolescents. Behav Res Ther. 2009;47(7):577-85. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2009.03.011</u>.
- 134. Arnarson EO, Craighead WE. Prevention of depression among Icelandic adolescents: a 12-month follow-up. Behav Res Ther. 2011;49(3):170-4.

Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2010.12.008.

- Clarke GN, Hawkins W, Murphy M, Sheeber LB, Lewinsohn PM, Seeley JR. Targeted prevention of unipolar depressive disorder in an atrisk sample of high school adolescents: a randomized trial of a group cognitive intervention. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 1995;34(3):312-21. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199503000-00016</u>.
- 136. Clarke GN, Hornbrook M, Lynch F, Polen M, Gale J, Beardslee W, et al. A randomized trial of a group cognitive intervention for preventing depression in adolescent offspring of depressed parents. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2001;58(12):1127-34. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.58.12.1127</u>.
- 137. Garber J, Clarke GN, Weersing VR, Beardslee WR, Brent DA, Gladstone TR, et al. Prevention of depression in at-risk adolescents: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2009;301(21):2215-24. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.788</u>.
- Beardslee WR, Brent DA, Weersing VR, Clarke GN, Porta G, Hollon SD, et al. Prevention of depression in at-risk adolescents: longer-term effects. JAMA Psychiatry. 2013;70(11):1161-70. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.295</u>.
- Brent DA, Brunwasser SM, Hollon SD, Weersing VR, Clarke GN, Dickerson JF, et al. Effect of a Cognitive-Behavioral Prevention Program on Depression 6 Years After Implementation Among At-Risk Adolescents: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Psychiatry. 2015;72(11):1110-8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.1559.
- 140. Essau CA, Conradt J, Sasagawa S, Ollendick TH. Prevention of anxiety symptoms in children: results from a universal school-based trial. Behav Ther. 2012;43(2):450-64. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2011.08.003</u>.
- 141. Lowry-Webster HM, Barrett P, Dadds M. A Universal Prevention Trial of Anxiety and Depressive Symptomatology in Childhood: Preliminary Data from an Australian Study. Behav Change. 2001;18:36-50.
- 142. Lowry-Webster HM, Barrett PM, Lock S. A Universal Prevention Trial of Anxiety Symptomology during Childhood: Results at 1-Year Followup. Behav Change. 2003;20(1):25-43. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1375/bech.20.1.25.24843</u>.
- 143. Stallard P, Phillips R, Montgomery AA, Spears M, Anderson R, Taylor J, et al. A cluster randomised controlled trial to determine the clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of classroom-based cognitive-

behavioural therapy (CBT) in reducing symptoms of depression in highrisk adolescents. Health Technol Assess. 2013;17(47):vii-xvii, 1-109. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3310/hta17470</u>.

- 144. Stallard P, Skryabina E, Taylor G, Phillips R, Daniels H, Anderson R, et al. Classroom-based cognitive behaviour therapy (FRIENDS): a cluster randomised controlled trial to Prevent Anxiety in Children through Education in Schools (PACES). Lancet Psychiatry. 2014;1(3):185-92. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(14)70244-5</u>.
- 145. Skryabina E, Taylor G, Stallard P. Effect of a universal anxiety prevention programme (FRIENDS) on children's academic performance: results from a randomised controlled trial. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2016;57(11):1297-307. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12593</u>.
- 146. Skryabina E, Morris J, Byrne D, Harkin N, Rook S, Stallard P. Child, Teacher and Parent Perceptions of the FRIENDS Classroom-Based Universal Anxiety Prevention Programme: A Qualitative Study. School Ment Health. 2016;8(4):486-98. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-016-9187-y</u>.
- 147. Lock S, Barrett PM. A Longitudinal Study of Developmental Differences in Universal Preventive Intervention for Child Anxiety. Behav Change. 2003;20(4):183-99. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1375/bech.20.4.183.29383</u>.
- 148. Barrett PM, Farrell LJ, Ollendick TH, Dadds M. Long-term outcomes of an Australian universal prevention trial of anxiety and depression symptoms in children and youth: an evaluation of the friends program. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2006;35(3):403-11. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15374424jccp3503_5</u>.
- 149. Ahlen J, Hursti T, Tanner L, Tokay Z, Ghaderi A. Prevention of Anxiety and Depression in Swedish School Children: a Cluster-Randomized Effectiveness Study. Prev Sci. 2018;19(2):147-58. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-017-0821-1</u>.
- 150. Kozina A. Can FRIENDS for Life social-emotional learning programme be used for preventing anxiety and aggression in a school environment: 6 months, 1-year and 1-and-a-half-year follow-up. Eur J Dev Psychol. 2021;18(2):214-29. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17405629.2020.1776103</u>.
- Cardemil EV, Reivich KJ, Seligman MEP. The prevention of depressive symptoms in low-income minority middle school students. Prevention & Treatment. 2002;5(1). Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1522-3736.5.1.58a</u>.
- 152. Cardemil EV, Reivich KJ, Beevers CG, Seligman ME, James J. The prevention of depressive symptoms in low-income, minority children: two-year follow-up. Behav Res Ther. 2007;45(2):313-27. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2006.03.010</u>.
- 153. de Jonge-Heesen KWJ, Rasing SPA, Vermulst AA, Scholte RHJ, van Ettekoven KM, Engels R, et al. Randomized control trial testing the effectiveness of implemented depression prevention in high-risk adolescents. BMC Medicine. 2020;18(1):188. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-020-01656-0.
- 154. Gillham JE, Hamilton J, Freres DR, Patton K, Gallop R. Preventing depression among early adolescents in the primary care setting: a randomized controlled study of the Penn Resiliency Program. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2006;34(2):203-19. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-005-9014-7</u>.
- 155. Gillham JE, Reivich KJ, Freres DR, Chaplin TM, Shatte AJ, Samuels B, et al. School-based prevention of depressive symptoms: A randomized controlled study of the effectiveness and specificity of the Penn Resiliency Program. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2007;75(1):9-19. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.75.1.9</u>.
- 156. Gillham JE, Reivich KJ, Brunwasser SM, Freres DR, Chajon ND, Kash-Macdonald VM, et al. Evaluation of a group cognitive-behavioral depression prevention program for young adolescents: a randomized effectiveness trial. J Clin Child Adolesc Psychol. 2012;41(5):621-39. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2012.706517.
- 157. Kindt KC, Kleinjan M, Janssens JM, Scholte RH. Evaluation of a school-based depression prevention program among adolescents from low-income areas: a randomized controlled effectiveness trial. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2014;11(5):5273-93. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph110505273</u>.
- 158. Poppelaars M, Tak YR, Lichtwarck-Aschoff A, Engels RC, Lobel A, Merry SN, et al. A randomized controlled trial comparing two cognitive-behavioral programs for adolescent girls with subclinical depression: A school-based program (Op Volle Kracht) and a computerized program (SPARX). Behav Res Ther. 2016;80:33-42. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2016.03.005</u>.
- 159. Roberts C, Kane R, Thomson H, Bishop B, Hart B. The prevention of depressive symptoms in rural school children: a randomized controlled trial. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2003;71(3):622-8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006x.71.3.622.
- 160. Roberts C, Kane R, Bishop B, Matthews H, Thomson H. The Prevention of Depressive Symptoms in Rural School Children: A

Follow-up Study. Int J Ment Health Promot. 2004;6(3):4-16. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14623730.2004.9721934</u>.

- 161. Roberts CM, Kane RT, Rooney RM, Pintabona Y, Baughman N, Hassan S, et al. Efficacy of the Aussie Optimism Program: Promoting Pro-social Behavior and Preventing Suicidality in Primary School Students. A Randomised-Controlled Trial. Front Psychol. 2018;8:1392. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01392</u>.
- 162. Roberts CM, Kane R, Bishop B, Cross D, Fenton J, Hart B. The prevention of anxiety and depression in children from disadvantaged schools. Behav Res Ther. 2010;48(1):68-73. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2009.09.002</u>.
- 163. Rooney R, Roberts C, Kane R, Pike L, Winsor A, White J, et al. The Prevention of Depression in 8- to 9-Year-Old Children: A Pilot Study. Australian Journal of Guidance and Counselling. 2006;16(1):76-90. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1375/ajgc.16.1.76</u>.
- 164. Rooney RM, Morrison D, Hassan S, Kane R, Roberts C, Mancini V. Prevention of internalizing disorders in 9-10 year old children: efficacy of the Aussie Optimism Positive Thinking Skills Program at 30-month follow-up. Front Psychol. 2013;4:988. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00988.
- 165. Rooney R, Hassan S, Kane R, Roberts CM, Nesa M. Reducing depression in 9-10 year old children in low SES schools: a longitudinal universal randomized controlled trial. Behav Res Ther. 2013;51(12):845-54. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2013.09.005.
- 166. Tak YR, Kleinjan M, Lichtwarck-Aschoff A, Engels RC. Secondary outcomes of a school-based universal resiliency training for adolescents: a cluster randomized controlled trial. BMC public health. 2014;14:1171. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-1171</u>.
- 167. Tak YR, Lichtwarck-Aschoff A, Gillham JE, Van Zundert RM, Engels RC. Universal School-Based Depression Prevention 'Op Volle Kracht': a Longitudinal Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2016;44(5):949-61. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-015-0080-1</u>.
- 168. Wijnhoven LA, Creemers DH, Vermulst AA, Scholte RH, Engels RC. Randomized controlled trial testing the effectiveness of a depression prevention program ('Op Volle Kracht') among adolescent girls with elevated depressive symptoms. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2014;42(2):217-28. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-013-9773-5</u>.

- Rose K, Hawes DJ, Hunt CJ. Randomized controlled trial of a friendship skills intervention on adolescent depressive symptoms. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2014;82(3):510-20. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035827</u>.
- 170. Kuklinski MR, Crowley DM, Dishion TJ, Wilson MN, Pelham WE, 3rd, Shaw DS. Supporting Strategic Investment in Social Programs: a Cost Analysis of the Family Check-Up. Prev Sci. 2020;21(2):256-67. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-019-01077-3</u>.
- 171. Stallard P, Skryabina E, Taylor G, Anderson R, Ukoumunne OC, Daniels H, et al. A cluster randomised controlled trial comparing the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of a school-based cognitive– behavioural therapy programme (FRIENDS) in the reduction of anxiety and improvement in mood in children aged 9/10 years. Public Health Res. 2015;3(14). Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3310/phr03140</u>.
- 172. Turner AJ, Sutton M, Harrison M, Hennessey A, Humphrey N. Cost-Effectiveness of a School-Based Social and Emotional Learning Intervention: Evidence from a Cluster-Randomised Controlled Trial of the Promoting Alternative Thinking Strategies Curriculum. Appl Health Econ Health Policy. 2020;18(2):271-85. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40258-019-00498-z</u>.
- 173. Nystrand C, Feldman I, Enebrink P, Sampaio F. Cost-effectiveness analysis of parenting interventions for the prevention of behaviour problems in children. PLoS ONE. 2019;14(12):e0225503. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0225503</u>.
- Nystrand C, Hultkrantz L, Vimefall E, Feldman I. Economic Return on Investment of Parent Training Programmes for the Prevention of Child Externalising Behaviour Problems. Adm Policy Ment Health. 2020;47(2):300-15. Available from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-019-00984-5</u>.